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INVESTIGATION OF HOUSING, 1953

WEDNESDAY, OCTOBER 5, 1955

House oF REPRESENTATIVES,
Suscomyrrree ox Housing oF THE
Banking anp CurrencY CoMMITTEE,
New York City, N. Y.

The subcommittee met at 10 a. m., the Honorable Albert Rains,
chairman, presiding.

Present: Chairman Rains and Messrs. Addonizio, O’'Hara, Ashley,
Gamble, McDonough, and Widnall.

The Crarmaran. The committee will come to order.

This is the first hearing of the Housing Subcommittee of the Bank-
ing aud Currency Committee. This committee was set up by House
Resolution 203, adopted by the Congress in the late session.

(The resolution referred to above follows:)

[H. Res. 203, 84th Cong., 1st sess.]}
RESOLUTION

Resolved, That the Committee on Banking and Currency, acting as a whole or
by subcommittee, is authorized and directed to conduct full and complete studies
and 1nvestigations and make inquiries with respect to any matter or matters in
the field of housing coming within the jurisdiction of such committee, including,
but not limited to, (1) the current rate of constructon of residential dwelling
units in relation to housing regquirements and demands, and the role of Govern-
ment-assisted mortgage programs with respect thereto, (2) the rate of default
and foreclosures of Government-insured mortgages, and the disposition of such
properties, (3) the refinancing and extension of Government-insured project
mortgages, (4) the status and adequacy of the several Government mortgage
insurance funds, (5) the disposition of Government-owned war and related hous-
ing, (6) the operation of the slum clearance and urban renewal programs, and
(7) the operation and activities of the National Voluntary Mortgage Credit
Extension Committee. The committee shall not undertake any investigation of
any matter which is under investigation by another committee of the House.

The committee shall report to the House (or to the Clerk of the House if
the House is not in session) as soon as practicable during the present Congress
the results of its investigation and study, together with such recommendations
as it deems advisable.

For the purposes of carrying out this resolution, the committee or any sub-
committee thereof is authorized to sit and act during the present Congress at
such times and places within the United States, its Territories and possessions,
and the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico, whether or not the House is in session,
bas recessed, or has adjourned, to hold such hearings and to require, by subpena
or otherwise, the attendance and testimony of such witnesses and the production
of such books, records, correspondence, memoranda, papeis, and documents a8
it deems necessary. Subpenas may be issued over the signature of the chairman
of the committee or by any member designated by such chairman, and may be
served by any person designated by such chairman or member. The chairman of
the committee or any member thereof may administer oaths or affirmations to
witnesses.

1



2 INVESTIGATION OF HOUSING, 1955

The Crarrman. Before we get into the business, I am sure that most
of you people here know them, but I want to introduce my colleagues.
On my left is Congressman Addonizio, from New Jersey. Next to
him is Congressman O’Hara, from Chicago. Next to him, Congress-
man Ashley, from Toledo.

On my right, the gentleman from New York, Mr. Gamble. Next
to him, Congressman McDonough, from California. And next to
him, Congressman Widnall, from New Jersey. .

Missing today are Congressman Barrett, from Pennsylvania, and
Congressman Talle, from Towa. .

‘We are delighted to be here in the city of New York where yesterday
we had a most interesting and educational tour of the city’s various
types of housing. Today the witnesses we have called and have in-
vited to appear before the committee will discuss the broad field of
housing generally. But this hearing and the hearings immediately
to follow are going to be contined, in the main, to three areas of the
housing legislation.

The first thing that we are going to talk about—we may not take
them up in this order—will be slum clearance and urban renewal.
We want to give, in our hearings, special attention to the so-called
workable program clause, which many people say is all right and
others say il is an operating official’s nightmare.

Then, we want to look into the relocation of displaced families,
whether it is by slum clearance or by other governmental development.

Second, we want to investigate FHA’s multifamily rental housing
program, with special emphasis on the drag—so we are told—of
FHA'’s section 220 program.

If that program is being held up, since it is in our judgment an
essential key to an effective slum-clearance program, we want to find
out what is holding it up, and why. Then we expect to look into
FH.\’s regular rental housing program, section 207. Tt comes to the
committee that this section of the housing program is of little help to
people in metropolitan centers, like New York.

Also of immediate concern to the committee in this hearing will be
section 213, which is better known as the cooperative housing section.
Here 1n New York we have witnesses who we expect will inform us
on the subject of mortgage credit and 1its related problems.

‘We want to find out, if we can, from the people who are supposed to
know the effect of the administration’s credit curbs on housing.

Also here in New York there is a rather technical and pecuhar
subject not known and not understood by some of us as far away as
Alabama, mortgage warehousing. We hope to get further informa-
tion on that subject while we are in New York City.

Of further interest is the Home Loan Bank’s curtailing of loans
to building and loan associations, and then the voluntary mortgage
credit program, and finally some twitnesses on what we call Fannie
Mae, the Federal Mortgage Association.

It is our purpose in our hearings here and across the country to do
a serious study for those of us on the subcommuttee and for our col-
leagues on the House Banking and Currency Committee in the hope
that if there are any roadblocks, any failure in legislation, we can
make recommendations to the Congress which will correct it. There
will be no effort to intimidate any witness and we are not, out witch-
hunting. We are actually trying to do a serious job on this very im-
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portant matter here in the city of New York and throughout the
country.

T am delighted to be in the great city. and it is my great pleasure
to welcome to the table to testify before us and to speak on any subject
related to housing which he desires, our distinguished friend, the
mayor of the city of New York.

Mr. Mayor, we are delighted to hear from you. [Applause.]

TESTIMONY OF HON. ROBERT F. WAGNER, JR., MAYOR OF
NEW YORK CITY

Mr. Waener. I hope that I can make myself heard with a very bad
cold. TFirst of all, Mr. Chairman., and members of the committee,
permit me to extend to you the hearty and official welcome of the city
of New York and my own personal thanks for coming here.

Tt indicates an interest in the affairs of our great city which should
be and is heart-warming to its own officials. Your concern here is the
subject of housing. Here we share common ground, for it has been
my primary concern for a number of years, not only during my admin-
istration as mayor, but in various other official posts.

Tt could not be otherwise because housing in New York is, in my
mind, a basic problem of the body politic. I say the body politic. I
do not mean politics. There is no politics in housing in New York.
Through administration, regardless of party, there has never been
any question of what party a man belonged to before he was giving
housing, and for 20 years the city has set an example for the Nation
by its refusal to discriminate as to race, color, or creed when dealing
with the primary need of mankind, shelter.

New York 1s unique in many ways, in the thing that it has that
are found nowhere else mn the world. It is umique also in the com-
plexity of its housing problem which goes right to the roots of our
social system and which affects directly or indirectly all of the activi-
ties of our Government. The way we meet our housing needs affects
the city’s financial position, 1ts ability to meet all other of its many
requirements, not only from the pomnt of view of moneys actually
spent to eradicate slums, but from the viewpoint of the total of
assessable values from which we draw a major portion of our revenues.

Our housing affects our school population, the supply or shortage
causing rapid shifts in our population, and overcrowding, and some-
times even the unhealthy result of taking the children of our middle-
income families completely out of the whole school areas.

Because hundreds of thousands of families have been forced to the
suburbs in their search for decent housing which they could afford,
fewer people use our extensive and expensive rapid transit facilities,
while many more commute by car, creating traffic and parking prob-
lems faster than we can solve them. And as we all know, inadequate
housing, slum conditions, contribute greatly to juvenile delinquency,
with the increased costs for police and allied crime-fighting facilities.

This administration is, therefore, well aware of the housing prob-
lem. Much has been done, but not enough. In fact, unless our pace
is quickened, we will be losing ground instead of gaining it in our

ht.
gThere are nearly a million and a half people living today in 50,000
o0ld lower tenaments and my own committee for better housing re-
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cently reported that at the present rate of replacement, these buildings
will linger another 40 years. Just to make it perfectly clear, when
we speak of old law tenaments in New York, we mean buildings that
were declared obsolete by statute 55 years ago. Should they be allowed
to celebrate a full century of obsolescence; what can be done about
them? What can be done in the way of destroying these obsolete and
often uglsafe quarters and at the same time increase our total housing
supply ?

l\)IVeycan’t just tear them down without furnishing substitute accom-
modations. I think it is the unanimous opinion of everyone who has
studied the problem here that there is no single agency of government
that can handle the problem alone, and there is virtually the same
agreement that private enterprise left completely to its own devices
cannot handle it, either. No single government agency has the re-
sources, and private enterprise has found no way to make any reason-
able or justifiable profit from the investment of its own money in ex-
tensive slum clearance or rehabilitation except at rentals beyond those
payable by the people who need the housing the most.

As a result of this thinking, we have had cooperation at the vari-
ous government levels here in New York and we have been fortunate
in that. The Federal, State, and city governments have given more
than a billion dollars of their credit to date in direct financing of low-
rent and middle-income projects, along with varying degrees of sub-
sidies. Our great banks and insurance companies have been given tax
concessions, and many projects have been erected as a result.

Individual builders, financed by Government mortgages and loans
have built extensively on vacant land at the city’s outskirts and while
there were some abuses, the overall picture was fairly good. Some of
our great educational and philanthropic institutions and some of our
great labor unions have built or are building middle-income coopera-
tive housing under title I of the National Housing Act of 1949.

To give you an idea of how long we have been underway here, the
first federally subsidized project in New York City built by WPA
labor is now 21 years old. Since 1939, the State of New York has
bonded itself for three-quarters of a billion dollars, most of it spent
in the this city. Fort Green houses, for 3,000 families, for example,
was opened in 1942, The city itself, in addition to great tax conces-
sions to public and private projects, has allocated a special 2 percent
of its debt-incurring powers, one-sixth of its normal constitutional
capacity, to finance midide-income housing, and it has already begun
to re-use this borrowing capacity as a revolving fund as the projects
have become self-sustaining.

At just one board of estimates session this spring—that is the gov-
erning body of the city, the board of estimate—we gave our approval
to $125 million of federally sponsored low-rent housing, and $105
million of city-sponsored middle-income housing, all of which is now
on or is rapidly coming off the drafting boards.

Yet we still lag behind our needs and still whole sections of our city
are going downlill faster than we have been able to build them up.
And with that situation come all of the civic evils and costs and losses
that are associated with neighborhood decay.

There are reasons, of course, why we have not thus far kept pace.
One is the terrific cost of erecting subsidized housing on the most valu-
able real estate in the world. A second is the problem of how to house
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the people living in the buildings to be demolished before the new ones
are ready, and a third problem is how to accomplish the goal of decon-
gestion, removing the evil of overcrowding while still increasing our
total housing supply.

I might point out in this connection that our supply of vacant land
suitable for public development is rapidly diminishing. In weighing
these obstacles, it became obvious to me many months ago as I weighed
our housimg problem in New York that we needed some new approach
tosupplement our present efforts.

I asked for further studies and a cooperative effort by all of the
agencies to produce something that might help. I am happy to tell
you today—and I may say parenthetically that this is the first time
it is being announced—that we think we have that new and workable
supplementary approach.

It comes as a result of conferences between many groups, the New
York City Housing Authority, and the local office of the Federal Pub-
lic Housing Administration, the State division of housing, the office
of the city administrator, representatives of the city planning com-
mission, borough president of Manhattan, and myself. It was also
inherent in the thinking of the mayor’s committee for better housing,
now about to submit, or which is submitting, its final report. The plan
has been agreed upon in principle by myself and all of the city agencies.

I cannot, of course, commit any of the Federal agencies involved or
even the autonomous city planning commission, or the various ele-
ments of private capital that will be involved, but I have reason to ,
believe that they will be sympathetic and cooperative to the point of
making the program a success once we get it under way.

Tt involves a cooperative effort on the part of private enterprise
and the city, State, and Federal Governments to rehabilitate one entire
section of our city, to concentrate on it rather than a few square blocks
here and there.  If it works in this ope area, we will repeat it
elsewhere.

Tor the program we have tentatively selected the west side of Man-
hattan, from the Hudson River to Central Park, from 59th Street,
which is north of us here, to 125th Street as the first area in which we
should concentrate our efforts.

This is a great section of our city. The parks, playgrounds, schools,
great public institutions, many fine residences, many decaying struec-
tures, obsolete, misused, overcrowded, and unsafe. 1f left alone, slum
conditions may take over more than they presently have. But just as
it would be wasteful to let this great area, centrally located and close
to transportation, decline any further, so it would be equally wasteful
to tackle it in one vast bulldozer operation.

It would be also impossible and undesirable. We would have no
place to house even temporarily all of the dasplaced people. ~And there
is nio uecessity for that kind of operation, either. There is foo much
good in that avea in fine buildings and homes. What we do plan is
an operation in which Government and private enterprise will join in
saving the good buildings, rehablhtatm% those consistent with that
cost, and erecting new buildings 1n the place of those that are too far
gone, The first step to be taken is to ask the eity planning commis-
sion, which is the appiopriate city agency, to declare this area an
urban-renewal arvea within the meaning of the 1954 Federal Housing
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Act. Thatisthe necessary governmental step for the following things
to happen: .

Private capital would then become eligible for the very substantial
mortgage financing available for the first time under the 1954 Federal
Housing Act. Planning funds from the Federal Government for the
public agencies would also become available to test the suitability of
various approaches, In the meantime, as an encouragement to private
enterprise to enter the area and also to make sure that the housing
needs of the present low- and middle-income families there are met,
there would be simultaneous joint Federal and city action. )

Chairman Cruise, who 15 here, chairman of the New York City
Housing Authority, has informed me that he is prepared to ask the
Public Housing Administration, which finances all Federal low-rent
Lousing here, to put the city’s entire 1955-58 allocation of Federal
subsidized housing, totaling a possible 8,000 units into the area. He is
prepared also to recommend to the board of estimate that the bulk,
if not all, of the city’s credit available for middle income nonsubsi-
dized housing during the same fiscal period be concentrated in the
same locale, and Commissioner McMurray, of the State division of
housing, has agreed to give preference here to State loans for co-
operatives, as provided 1n the law passed at the last session of the State
legislature.

As I said earlier, this would not be one vast bulldozer operation.
For example, the public housing would not be placed in newly created
superblocks. It would be spotted on individual blocks to encourage
private builders, using Federal credit under the Renewal Act, to move
in on adjoining territory. For example, an area of possibly 3 blocks
would be selected in 1 place, another a few blocks away, until possibly
10 such areas were spotted up and down the west side. In each of these
areas, on each block, the good buildings, the modern buildings, would
be left untouched. Those which are still sturdy would be rehabilitated.

The plan T have seen shows how 5 of our typical brownstones could
be thrown together into 1 small apartment house. Other buildings
would be torn down, and while some area now occupied would be left
for play space, each block would coin from 1 to 3 new public housing
projects, single buildings, 10 to 12 stories in height, some of them for
middle-income families and some for low-income families, We have
been informed that the Federal low-rent housing funds previously
used only for the superblock type of construction can be used both for
single buildings and for rehabilitation, and it is our intention to use
the city’s credit area marked for middle-income housing for the sams
purpose and in the same way. °

But the key to success lies not in the amount of Federal and city
moneys put directly into public housmg in the area. The key to suc-
cess lies in the way we operate to encourage private enterprise to go
m. It has always been pardonably loath to risk substantial sums on
real estate in an area declining in'value. We feel that if we set the
pace, as we reclaim a three-block section here and another there, that
private enterprise using the public credit under the urban renewal law
will go in and reconstruct the adjoining blocks, since the area will
be on the way up again.

_ Some may call it a gamble. We don’t think so. The public credit
invested in housing has always been safe. The housing always has
paid off the portion of the costs that it contracted to pay. There ha\(re
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been no defaults. Neither have there been any that I can recall on
private borrowings for housing from governmental agencies. In fact,
even where they overborrowed, the housing is supporting the debt.

If this plan goes through, we will have Federal low-income, city
middle-income, State cooperatives, and private enterprise housing
commingled n an entire section of our city, bringing new life and new
values. It will be new housihg alongside the old, but not the obsolete,
and there will be no displacement of existing institutions of worship
or hospitals or even police stations and firehouses. e think it will
work. We intend to try it unless we become convinced somewhere
along the line ahead as the studies are carried through to finality that
it cannot work.

Tam telling you gentlemen about it today while it is still in the plan-
ning stage, for several reasons: First, as you toured New York, you
have been impressed, I am sure, not only with what has been done, but
with what remains to be done, and I know you will ask how and when
and with what.

Secondly, I am telling you about it because we will need the cooper-
ation of the Federal Government, of which Congress is such an im-
portant branch. We will need the sympathetic consideration of the
authorities in Washington to meet the special problems. We will
need an attitude 1n Washington that will look at the task to be done
and not at the semicolons in the statutes.

You gentlemen in Congress can help us, and I know you will, simply
by the report you will take back with you, and by the consideration
you give to the needs of the largest and greatest city in the world.

Thank you very much.

The CuarrmaN. Thank you, Mr. Mavor. That was a very inter-
esting and informative statement. We appreciate your coming, and
we want to ask you a few questions. Yesterday we saw many ac-
complishments in the housing field here in New York, and we were
impressed with them.

‘We also saw the great need you mentioned and we were impressed
with that. What you have presented seems to me to be a very am-
bitious program even for New York, and T am pleased to see that you
emphasized the fact it must be done not by any single agency of Gov-
ernment, not by Government alone, but by private enterprise in co-
operation with the various housing agencies of the various levels of
government.

Mr. Waener. That is true, sir.

The CHsryan. I assume that in the private enterprise part that
you are talking about, the clearing of the slums. you envision the use
of what we call title I, the slum clearance, the write-down of the prop-
erty, and then the buildings to be put back under, well, we call it
section 220, the private enterprise money to be used. Is that your

lan?

P Mr. Waener. Well, we, of course, have a number of title I projects
here in New York, as you had the opportunity, I am sure, to see yester-
day. Congressman, and we have a number of others awaiting apjroval
by Washigton and they have been waiting for some time. Of course,
we have others in the planning stages, too; one of them that is in the
planning stage is part of this area that I mentioned from 59th Sireet,
up to 125th Street, called Lincoln Square project, which again 1s up
for study now.
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The Cuamrman. How many public housing units does the city of
New York anticipate building this year?

Mr. Waener. Well, Chairman Cruise. .

Mr. Cruise. Eight thousand Federal units and about 2,500 units
built by State credit. .

The Cuairman. Mr. Addonizio. )

Mr. Avpontzio. Mr. Mayor, what is specifically the stumbling block
in getting these approvals from the FHA on title 17

Mr. Waexzr. I think Mr. Lebwohl and Commissioner Moses would
be in a better position to tell you, because Mr. Moses has been and is
chairman of our slum-clearance program, and Mr. Lebwohl is coun-
sel to that committee and handling direct negotiations with Washing-
ton. T assure you I have been after them, and they report they have
been after the FHA for a long time to expedite the approval of these
title I projects.

One of the difficulties that we have faced, and I understand from
the newspapers you saw some of it yesterday, where we had hoped
to move ahead on these projects. People were dislocated, taken out of
their homes on the sites of these title'T projects, moved to other places,
sometimes rather slowly, but then you find 2 or 8 blocks leveled, and
very rightfully people wonder why they have been dislocated, and
nothing is happening in the area, for that reason, and also for the
realization here of the need of just as much housing as we can get and
and as fast a possible, we have been urging through our slum-clear-
ance committee, on the part of the Federal authority, and I am sure
Mzr. Lebwohl is here, and Commissioner Moses will be glad to go into
the exact details of the delay.

The CHATRMAN. Any questions, Mr. Gamble’

Mr. Gamsre. No, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Apvonizio. I just want to say one other thing, if T may, and
that is I don’t want to be repetitious, but T am sure, as Congressman
Rains pointed out, we have all been impressed by the fact that the city
of New York has done something about housing.

I was wondering whether you had any specific recommendations
that you would like to make fo our committee which we could carry
back to the Congress to further implement the present housing laws.

Mr. Waonzr. Well, of course, we have been urging for some time
even more consideration for a greater number of units in our low-
cost public-housing field and I am sure Chawrman Cruise and the
others in conference with me would set forth to the committee 1n detail
specific recommendations before the hearings are over.

Mer. Apponizio. Thank you very much.

The Cmamraaw, Mr. Gamble.

Mr. Waener. Could T interrupt just a minute to say, Congressman,
that Chairman Cruise has reminded me one of our problems is the
uncertainty as to the number of units we are going to receive. One
year there will be 25,000 for the country, the next year 85,000, and if
1t is possible—I understand the problems that Congress faces, too—to
have some sort of uniformity over a period of time, it allows us to do
a little better planning for the future.

Mr. Ganmsre. Well, that would decide how fast you could get rid of
your 50,000 obsolete units you speak of ? =

My WaeNer. Well, that would be part of it.
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Mr. GaMBLe. But, of course, every year you are going to have more
obsolete ones; aren’t you?

Mr. WaenNER. Yes; and they grow a little older all of the time.

Mr. GamsiLe. I was interested in page 6, where you say if the plan
goes through that you are going to commingle these different enter-
prises in certain sections of the city. That, I think, was shown to us
yesterday when we toured the upper part of Manhattan, because it is
commingled, but there are sections where you jump over.

Mr. Waexer. That is correct. The plan which we indicated here 1s
to do that comminghng, but on a smaller basis. Some of the Com-
mingling, I am sure, that you saw were superblocks of middle-income
housing, and then nearby superblocks of low-rent public housing.

The idea here is to do if on a smaller basis and preserve in those areas
the good housing.

Mr. Gamsre. Well, of course, doing that, tends to stabilize the
prices of the existing houses that are good; does it not?

Mr. WaenNer. That is what we hope to do.

Mr. GaMsre. Thank you, sir.

The CrAmkMAN. Mr. O’Hara.

Mr. O’Hara. Mr. Mayor, I feel that you have made a real contribu-
tion. T come from Chicago and our problems are as your problems.
As I see it, and as you have suggested, what we are doing now in our
large cities is in the nature of major surgical operation. We must
take care that in the operation the knife of the surgeon by inadvertence
does not reach the heart of the patient.

In our program in Chicago we are going into districts and destroy-
ing some bad housing that should long ago have been destroyed and
also some very substantial housing, and I think you have laid out a
program here which we may well study in Chicago. Now what we are
concerned with in Chicago, and I know you are, is how to provide
housing for people in the middle-income group within their ability to
pay.

Now, what is your need here in New York and how are you meeting
it?

Mr. WaenEr. Well, we have been tackling that in a number of ways.
The group that seems to have been forgotten in the past is the so-called
middle-income group, where here a great deal was done, a great deal
still needs to be done to provide housing for the Jowest income groups,
the poor people, and through the Federal and State and our own
credit, we have built a good deal of low-rent public housing.

The city also, using 1ts credit, has built a good deal of middle-
income housing where the rates run anywhere from around $15 to $19
or $20 a room. Then title I, the rentals will run in some areas $35 or
$40 a room, we hope in some areas a little less, depending on the cost
of the land operation. And then, too, this plan seeks to provide for
more middle-income housing. We have a problem, here too, in some
of our areas with private housing. For instance, the area that I used
to represent in the State legislature, and I still live there, the York-
ville area has increased in value and a lot of the old cold-water flats
are now being bought up by private builders and, because of the
increase in the value of the neighborhood, they are building large
apartment houses, and many of these people are being displaced.

Now under an operation where Government is involved, those
tenants are relocated in some way, and a lot of these people now find

68692—55—pt. 1——2
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themself in a great deal of difficulty because the private builder 1s in
no way responsible for relocating.

Mr. O’Hara. I was mterested to learn yesterday that under your
law in New York, you can regulate the taxes; that is, where you build
new structures, the owners of the newly improved properties pay in
taxes that which the property formerly paid when it was slum.

Mr. Waener. That is right.

Mr. O’Hara. That has been helpful to you? .

Mr, Waener. It has been helpful and we now have some legisla-
tion—we are trying to work out the details of it—it has had a few little
kinks here and there—where the State and city will lend its credit to
private builders, and we will give them a certain amount of tax
exemption, not complete tax exemption on the new improvement, but
40 percent on that, so they can bring their rentals down, and by
borrowing from the State and city they can borrow at lower rates.

Mr. O’Hara. Do you feel that you could have made the advance
that you have made unless you had that power under your New York
law to regulate the taxes’

Mr. Waener. Well, I am sure that in these projects we could not
have been able to get the rentals down without the right of giving tax
exemption, and therefore we wouldn’t have been able to provide hous-
ing for this middle-income group.

Mr. O’Hara. Mr. Mayor, it would be very helpful to us if we could
received from you, not so much for this committee, but to submit to
the legislators in Illinois, the factional outline of your experience with
the tax-exemption provision of the New York law.

Mr. Waener. I am sure that Chairman Cruise and those in the slum
clearance committee will be delighted to send it to you.

Mr. O'Hara. I might remark to you, Mr. Mayor, the Mayor Daley
wished to convey his regards to you, and as an expression of his great
regard for you, has sent his deputy housing coordinator, who is sitting
over here, the Honorable David Mackelmann, to attend this session
and to take back with him a report of your remarks here today.

Mr. Waener. And I hope you will convey my warm regards to the
mayor, Mayor Daley.

The Crarman. Mr. McDonough.

Mr. McDowouer. Mr. Mayor, the area that you have outlined for
this new rehabilitation and urban renewal program 1s on the west side
of the city ?

Mr. Wagner. That is correct.

Mr. McDowouen. Isit the worst area in the city ?

. Mr. Wacener. Noj not by far. There are some very fine buildings
in there. There are some very high-class residential apartments.
There are some private home in through there and yet there are parts
of 1t that are run down. You will find even an insfance where on the
corners there are good residential areas, and inside in the street there
has been a depreciation of values because for various reasons they have
let the property run down and, of course, some of it is very old too.

Mr. McDonotan. Well, anticipating that there will be no unneces-
sary delays in the commitments or in the other operations, how long
do you think it will take to rehabilitate that area ? °

Mr. Waener. Well, to rehabilitate the whole area would take us a
good long time, 3 or 4 years.

Mr. Cruzse. Four to five years.
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Mr. McDoxouen. Now, in the meantime are you using this as a
pilot experimental area, and are you not looking at the other areas
that need rehabilitation ¢

Mr. Waener. Well, those who worked on it looked at many areas
in the city. They thought this would be a good one because it has
rome good stuff in there and some poor housing and, as we progress,
no doubt we will move ahead to designate other areas, and we can
profit by our mistakes and profit perhaps by our success in this area
too for the other areas of the city.

I indicated we hoped to, if this is successful, proceed through the
city in the same general direction.

Mr. McDovoueH. I noticed in touring the city yesterday— I think
we were on 10th Avenue—and the committee went into a 1-room
apartment. The lady was home and she had three children. Her
husband was handicapped physically. It was the most inadequate
hiving quarters I have ever seen. Here were eating quarters, sleep-
ing quarters, and the only place they had to move at all was to get
out on the street, and they informed us that they were paying $75
a month for that 1 room.

I thought that was ridiculous. I thought the woman was wrong
when she made the quotation on it.

I understand you have rent control here.

Mr. WagNER. State.

My McDonoucH. State rent control.

Mr. WaeNER. Yes.

Mr, McDowouen. And if we rehabilitate some of the buildings in
the area that you outlined that we are going to provide modern,
up-to-date housing facilities for as much as $35 to $40 a room, and
here is a place that isn’t fit to live in today that is costing $75 a room.

Mr. Waener. That is correct. We have been very concerned with
that, Congressman, and I am sure that the State rent admninistrator
1s concerned too. He has the jurisdiction over the rentals charged,
and we have found over the years there has been a great deal of this
converting of, say, private homes into these smaller rooms and rent-
ing each room out at an exorbitant rate, providing inadequate housing
facilities, and last year we passed a local law here calling a moratorium
on the conversion of apartments to rooming houses of this type, or
buildings to rooming houses of this type, until we had an opportunity
to adequately rewrite the law as to new standards of what should
be an apartment building and what should not be.

I am sure that you were 1n one that was converted prior to the
enactment of that law.

Mr. McDonouer. Yes, undoubtedly. It was a very old building.
But the thing that impressed me was that if this existed in this area,
1t must be multiplied many times over in that area or other neigh-
borhoods, and 1f such a violation of rent control is going on, there
ought to be some very strict enforcement of it.

The lady informed me that they were on relief. Now, the State
relief agency is paying that $75 a month to some landlord here in
New York (ity, so that the occupant 1s not too concerned about how
much the rent is, although they should be concerned with the inade-
quate living quaiters  But the relief agency is paying to the landlord,
and 1t appeared to me to be something that ought to be checked into.
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T don’t want to appear too critical of your administration or the
State administration. But T do think that where we find conditions
like that existing, it should be investigated.

Mr. Wagner. That’s right.

Mr. McDoxoueh. T notice i vour statement you say that you have
been wrestling with this public housing and slum clearance program
since 1934.

Since New York City has had this problem since 1934, it seems you
haven’t made much progress since then. .

‘We have had Federal aid legislation to build some 600 public hous-
ing units in Los Angeles County in 1937 and at the same time I think
there was a number of public housing units built in New York City.

Mr. Wacener. That’s correct.

Could T just mention this: We here in New York City take advan-
tage as much as possible of any help that we can receive from the
Federal Government. We have contmually asked that the Congress
increase the number of units available each year.

‘We have asked the State, too, and T am informed, and Chairman
Cruise can give you the exact figure, we are the largest landlord here
in the United States in taking care of people in our projects.

Mr. McDowouerr. The city of New York?

Mr. Waener. Yes. I think we must remember this: At the time of
the enactment of the first housing act, the whole emphasis rightly was
on clearing slums.

Mr. McDowouer. That’s right.

Mr. Waener. And giving people an opportunity, which is certainly
the right thing to do, of providing them with decent homes and giving
them air and Jight and sunshine and recreational facilities to the chil-
dren, but there wasn’t the tight housing shortage at that time that we
have now, and we find in many instances that when we clear a slum
area, because we want to provide adequate housing there, because we
are restricted to some extent by our zoning regulations, that we are
providing less units than existed in the area when they were slums,
and therefore people must be moved somewhere else, and for that
reason, for the fact that we have a large migration here from all over
the country to New York City, we have had a very tight housing short-
age, particularly in the lower income groups, and therefore they are
forced into situations that you saw yesterday. ’

To meet that, we have, I suppose, to some extent deviated from the
original intent of the law of clearing slums and we have to build some
of our projects on vacant land to siphon off the extra population due
to the clearing of the slums, and we are trying to have that program
work together, so we are clearing slums and also creating new hous-
ing on vacant land in order to take care of the increase in population,
and those who are losing out in the site area.

Mr. McDoxoucr. Well, Mr. Mayor, I appreciate your statement
and I realize the great responsibility you have in being mayor of this
tremendous city here. I admire your courage in seeking the office and
serving.

Mr. WaenNer. Well, I remember, Congressman, when T used to be
concerned about it. My father used to tell me, “If you don’t want to
do it, thousands of others will.”

Mr. Croise. Congressman, can I just offer one statement?

Mr. McDo~oueH. Yes, Mr. Cruise.
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Mr. Crutse. Originally, in 1947, the Federal housing bill provided
for 125,000 units annually. Then it was cut back to 75,000, then to
50,000, then to 20,000, and went back to 35,000 last year.

We were fortunate enough in New York City to get 8,000 of the
35,000 units, and when you mention specifically the family on the
West Side there in the Chelsea area, 1t is because of the lack of hous-
g We simply cannot take care of the family. It depends on the
amount of housing allowed to New York City, the units allowed to
New York City for public housing.

Mr. McDowovena. Well, I still think the rent is too high.

Mr. Crourse. There is no question about 1t, but the reason the land-
lord preys on them is the fact that that family has nowhere else to go.

Mr. McDoxoven. If they weren't on relief, they wouldn’t be there,
and if that man had a job and had to pay $75 for 1 room, that is too
much rent.

Mr. Cruise. That’s right.

The Cuairaran. Thank you, Mr. Mayor.

I want to ask the other gentlemen to ask questions, but I want to
reniind my colleagues we are running behind tume.

Mr. Wipnarn. I have two questions.

After seeing the fine progress made in New York under a joint
program, State, city, and Federal, don’t you believe that to adequately
do the job for the future that communities should have a workable
plan, an overall plan for renewal and development so that they are
not creating the slums of tomorrow ’

Mr. WaenNer. That is correct, and we hope, Congressman, in this
plan we have some of the solution.

Mr. Wm~arL. I think from what I have seen that you have pointed
the way more than many other municipalities that have fought
against that type of direction from a Federal level.

I think efforts have been made within the past few years particu-
larly to try to get the communities themselves to realize they have
many problems that they must take care of at the same time.

Mr. WaeNer. That is correct.

Mr, WoNaLL, Now, the second thing is this:

You spoke about a new area that you are planning on going into
that is west of Central Park. Don't you believe that 1f you do that
as contemplated that you will materially reduce the tax revenues
through concentrating so much public housing in that area?

Mr. WaeNzer. No, Congressman; it won’t be all just public, low-
cost housing. We want to encourage cooperatives to come 1n there.
We want to encourage people to come, private enterprise, to come in
under the State law, and the Commissioner of Housing in the State,
Mr. McMurray, has indicated—more than indicated, has pledged his
cooperation in this, and we want to induce private capital to come in
and build there, particularly, doing away with some of the older
buildings.

Values are going down. In that way we will create a new value for
the area and increase it. It would be not merely leveled off and just
build low-cost public housing with tax exemption.

Mr. Wipxarn., Has your experience been where you have built pub-
lic-housing units that surrounding property has increased in tax
revenues?
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Mr. Waener. It has increased. I think not as much as some people ¥
thought originally, but it has increased. It has helped the area, the
general area outside of the housing.

Mr. WipNaLy, Thank vou.

The CrateMan. I need to ask one question: L

Mr., Widnall asked you about the workable program which is a
bone of contention in the Federal housing program over the past 2 or
3 years, and T assume the question he asked you about had to do with
the so-called workable program which is set up by regulation of the
Housing Home and Finance Agency in Washington.

Your answer to him was that it was no problem with you.

Now, I believe you have more housing experts, and I compliment
them as being the best in the country, maybe than we have in Wash-
ington.

%ut in a municipality where you don't have all of this vast knowl-
edge and experience you wouldn’t say the workable program couldn't
be a hindrance to a community which was not equipped as you are in
the housing business?

Mr. Waener. T certainly would agree 100 percent, Congressman,
that we should try to streamline it as much as possible to allow those
smaller areas in our country that need help just as badly as the larger
areas, to find their programs moving ahead more rapidly.

Again, we are fortunate to have here people who are not only able
in housing but also good and aggressive, too.

The Ciramaran. The best in the business.

My, Ashley.

Mr. Asmrey. My, Mayor, I was extremely interested in the program
that you outlined because it seems that it attempts to meet a vast prob-
lem on many levels, public housing, renewal, and as you have just said.
it incorporates an effort to entice private builders into the area, too.

It would be a misnomer to call it simply an urban renewal program.

Don’t you agree io that, sir?

Mr. Waener Well, I suppose it is hard to find a term that could
adequately describe it, but the program is to try to rehabilitate the
whole area.

Mr. Asmrgy. An entire area on many levels.

Mr Waexrr. Rehabilitate parts of an entire area.

Mr. Asurgy, Mr. Chairman, at this time T have a very excellent
article from this morning’s, that is, October 5, Daily News, and with
your permission, sir, I would like to have thig inserted in the record.

The CuarraaN. What is it ?

My, Astrny. Tt is entitled, “The Middle Yncome Housing Muddle.”
YT%u:é Cmamvan. Does it have to do with the problem here in New

ork?

M. Asurey. Yes, it does, Mr. Chairman.

The Crratrvean. All right.

(The article referred to above is as follows:)

{From Daily News, October 5, 19551
Crry BerUpDLED RY MUDDLE 1IN MIppie INcoME HousIng

(A subcommittee of the House Banking and Currency Committee beging in
New York today the first of a series of hearings to be held throughout the country
on housing problems In a series of four articles, the News herewith examinos
New York City’s most critical housing problem—the shortage of middle-income
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hqusing. The series should prove instructive reading for members of the com-
mittee—and all New Yorkers.)

(By Sydney Mirkin)

__Rich man, poor man—either can find a home in New York City. But brother,
if you are a me_mbgr of that vast fraternity called the middle-income group,
New York is whistling a catchy little tune right at you. It's a bright number
called Get Out of Town.

This form of civic suicide has been going on for years now and it is snowballing.
But why?

i Governors and mayors have issued dire warnings about the great loss to the
city and have appointed committees to study the problem,

Unfortunately, decent middle-income housing can’t be built with the paper
used for committee reports.

.It’s not that middie-1ncome housing isn’t being built in the eity The New York
City Housing Authority has under construction or in the planning stage half a
dozen large developments. And labor and civie groups are sponsoring several
huge cooperatives.

Bat all this is like trying to dam the Hudson with an erector set.

RUSBIANS TO GET A LOOK AT THEM

The new developments will be examined on Thursday and Friday this week
by a group of Russian experts touring the United States as guests of the National
Association of Home Builders. They will see low-rent houses, cooperative
developments, and other new construction of which the city 1s rightly proud.

But if they get a chance to see the living conditions of some folk who ean afford
decent housing but can’t find it, they’ll think they never left the Communist
homeland.

Only a month ago Mayor Wagner released a report from a subcommittee of
the mayor’s committee for better housing which estimated that some 450,000 New
Yorkers are in need of satisfactory housing at rentals from $16 to $24 a room
per month.

The report said more than 300,000 of these people were living in substandard
homes and another 30,000 to 40,000 in doubled-up or overcrowded conditions.

“This is New York’s No. 1 housing problem,” the committee said.

This vast group is in the no-man’s-land of housing—an area where the private
builder cannot make a profit and public agencies move slowly or not at all.

£0 THEY'RE CAUGHT RIGHT IN MIDDLE

They are civil-service and white-collar workers, skilled and even semiskilled
labor, small-business men and minor executives in any of the thousands of com-
panies that make New York the commercial capital of the world.

They aren't eligible for the city’s subsidized low-cost housing where, even
with the new higher limits recently announced, a couple with no children has to
earn less than $6+4 a week and a tamily with 53 minor children less than $77 a
week.

This group can’t afford any of the fine new apartments going up in Man-
hattan at rentals of $50 and up per room. They can’t even manage the monthly
hll for apartments in Queens, Brooklyn, and the Bronx at $30 to $35 a room
per month and up.

‘What they do depends on the individual circumstances.

Some young couples move in with his or her mom and pop. Some families
take whatever they can get, which usually means inadequate old buildings
lacking modern sanifary facilities.

Some families double and triple up with others to take over large apartments
in fine 0ld buildings. This has happened on the upper West Side and the result
is given an apt name by State Housing Commissioner Joseph P. McMurray. He
warns of skyscrapper slums.

But most families caught in this housing vacuum do the obvious thing. They
get out of town by the tens of thousands

They head for Nassau County and nearby New Jersey—and to a lesser extent,
Westchester, Fairfield, and Rockland Counties. Taking advantage of small
downpayments and easy terms, they buy houses. And if they can’t manage the
downpayment they have a chance at low rent until they can get the down-

payment.
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The mayor's committee says that the loss of middle-income people by the city
is a misfortune of the first order.

The committee isn’t Just being sentimental. When these families leave town
the city feels it immediately in sales tax and other tax collections, in declining
use of transit facilities, and in dozens of other ways. .

What are some of the reasons for this situation? They are not very compli-
cated.

The first is that building and maintenance costs have gone up. As an
example of how much difference this could make, Metropolitan Life Insurance
Co. experts say that if they set out today to duplicate Stuyvesant Town, the
vast East Side development in lower Manhattan, they would have to figure on a
rental of about $40 a room,

Yet when the first families moved into the development, only 8 years ago,
rents were set at $17 a room.

A metropolitan executive, who has been in the construction business through-
out a long career, said: “We used to be able to estimate costs in advapce. But
with material and labor constantly going up, it’s gotten to where you just can't
make an estimate.”

BUILDERS CAN'T DO MIDDLE-INCOME JOB

There are private builders who say that the metropolitan’s building costs are
excessive because they bend over backward to use the best possible materials,
even when many others consider them nonessential.

But even these builders say they can’t do the middle-income job. In the course
of research for these articles one builder estimated he could build and make a
profit in Manhattan at $27.50 a room but he finally asked to recheck his figures.
He never made a substitute estimate.

What emerges therefore is the fact that if the private builder can’t do the job
he must have some form of help from the city, State, and/or Federal Govern-
ment.,

This fact is so obvious that both Republicans and Democrats agree on it and
often have worked together amicably to seek a solution to the problem.

To see what effect Government action can have in helping to adjust rent levels,
let’s examine what factors make up your rent bill. They are-

Cost of the land; cost of the money——or interest on the mortgage—taxes; oper-
ation costs, and profit.

The various Government agencies have offered every kind of help except in op-
eration costs, where they would have no business interfering.

But the sad truth is that, as often seems to happen when the Government
gets involved with private business, there are all sorts of bureaucratic snafus
which manage to snarl legislative generosity in redtape and inertia.

The Federal Government offered aid to cities in lowering land costs under
title T of the National Housing Act of 1949. This provides for clearing sium
areas and turning the land over to private builders at low cost. The Federal
(Lovgrnmeut absorbs two-thirds of the cost, provided the city antes up the other
third.

In addition, the Federal Housing Administration can insure the mortgage of
the project up to 90 percent of its face value. This means that the bank or who-
ever else puts up the construction money is not taking much risk. This was
intended to make the flow of money for such projects easier.

Sounds great, doesn't it> Low land costs, reasonably cheap borrowing. But
what happened?

The FHA got a loud and deserved rap over the knuckles for letting a lot of
smart boy» walk off with windfalls and they have been so scared ever since
they won't do anything at all for fear of doing something wrong again.

FHA DOES NOTHING AS MOSES STEAMS

The do-nothing policy of the FHA has been attacked again and again with
no result The latest barrage came from New York's champion “holler guy,”
1ty Construction Coordinator Robert Moses

Moses, who has a low boiling point, really steamed as he accused the FHA
of holding up as many as a dozen slum-clearance projects for as long as 215
years.

Backing him up was Clarence R. Knickman, who quit as local administrator
of the Housing and Home Finance Agency, parent of the FHA, hecause the FHA
“sat on its hands.”
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As a measure of the aetion status of the agency, Knickman quit in June and
his job hasn’t been filled yet.

These blasts were followed last Thursday by the first Federal action to guar-
antee a loan to private capital for slum clearance.

Amid much hoopla, Federal Housing Administrator Albert M. Cole signed
almost $6,500,000 in mortgage commitments—90 percent of the total required
outlay—to let private building get going on a program in north Harlem.

But the builders estimate that rents in the project will run about $32 a room.
Slum clearance? Yes. Middle-income housing? Pretty steep.

Do-nothing attitudes are not limited to the Federal level. They occur almost
anywhere. Even in New York City’s government.

The last session of the legislature, after long hearings and after consultations
between the Republicans who controlled the legislature and the Democrats who
run New York City, passed the Mitchell-Lama bill.

MUST BE PUT BEFORE VOTERS NEXT MONTH

The key portions of the bill empower both city and State governments to lend
money to private corporations to construct low-rent housing. The companies
may borrow at low interest up to 90 percent of the cost of construction but they
also have to hmit their profits to 6 percent or less.

‘What this bill was designed to accomplish was the stimulation of housing for
middle-income groups

The State government, under the Mitchell-Lama bill would set up a fund of
$50 million for the low-cost loans This provision has to be submitted to the
voters in a referendum next month but already Housing Commissioner McMurray
has had his staff at work planning allocations.

The city was empowered to act at any time it chose.

But so far, New York City hasn’t moved to use the provisions of the bill. The
center of the opposition has been the office of the comptroller, Lawrence Gerosa.

Deputy Controller Louis Cohen, speaking for Gerosa while the boss is abroad
on a vacation, offers a number of objections to the bill. The objections range
far and wide.

One is that the controller’s office was not consulted in drawing up the bill
although he is charged with much of the responsibility for its administration.

The late Democratic boss, Ed Flynn, who sponsored the political careers of
both Gerosa and Cohen, might not have understood his next objection.

POWERS, DUTIES ARE CONFUSED

Cohen said that the controller would have to set up a separate division to
administer the bill and would bave to hire a lot of expensive people to fill new
jobs. He estimated it would cost the city $500,000 a year to run the new division.

Cohen said the corporation counsel’'s office had gone over the Mitchell-Lama
bill and offered the opinion, among others, that the powers and duties of the city
and State were confused.

This gets to the nub of why the city is holding out for amendments before it
does anything about offering low-cost loans for middle-income housing.

Cohen complains that the bill gives the State housing commissioner authority
over the administration of the loans by the city.

In a rare burst of frankness, he added, "It might be all right now with this
fellow McMurray. But the Democrats might not always be 1n control of the
State The Republicans could come 1n here and raise hell with us.”

Mr. Asurey. There is one paragraph that 1 would like to use at this
time. It relates to the Mitchel-Lama bill which was passed in the
general assembly. o

My, WacxnEer. State legislation. .

Mr. A«niey. Providing a fund of 50 million for low-cost loans.

I am quoting now from the Daily News:

The key portions of the bill empower both city and State governments to
lend monev to private corporations to construct low-rent housing. The com-
panies may borrow at low mterest up to 90 percent of the cost of construction,
but they also have to limit their profits to 6 percent or less.

Now, I wonder, Mr. Mayor, if you could give me some idea of the
effectiveness of this 1f 1t 1s passed by the voters.
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Mr. Waener. A1l T can say, Mr. Congressman, is that we hope it
will be effective because the legislature just passed it this past spring,
and over the summer months the office of the State commissioner of
housing and our comptroller and some of our other agencies have
been trying to work out the details of the program. .

There have been a few spots that have been a little bit rough, but
we had a meeting only about last week or so where I brought the par-
ties together to try to get them to work out some of these misunder-
standings, and to get into the problem, for instance, of the comptroller
of the city of New York who is responsible for our finances here.

He was concerned that he wouldn’t have adequate control over the
auditing, and so forth, and the details of the work.

Now, those are matters that I think should be worked out.

Mr. Asmrey. Yes.

Mr. Waexzr. I know they will be, and we sincerely hope that by
this time next year we will be moving on that program.

Mr. AsaLEY. You feel that your problems with respect to this legis-
lation are of an administrative nature?

Mr. Waener. That’s right; and there is some thought too that
some amendments should be enacted at the next session of the legis-
lature, but I sincerely hope in the meantime we can proceed with our

lans.
P Mr. Asgrey Do you think that builders are going to be interested
in the 6-percent profit?

Mr. Waener. I am informed that quite a few are interested in the
project, and I think the State commissioner, Mr, McMurray, assnres
me too that under their State program they have had a good many
inquiries expressing real interest.

Mr. Aszzey. Thank you, sir.

The Cramrman. Mr. Mayor, I want to thank you for coming, I
know you are a very busy man.,

When T went to Congress and was a fledgling assigned to the Com-
mittee on Banking and Currency, the great leader on housing was
your distinguished father, and I think you are doing a good job follow-
g in his footsteps.

Mr. Waever. Thank you very much, gentlemen, and we appreciate
your coming to New York to help us with our problems.

Thank you very much.

The Cmamaax. The next witness is Mr. Joseph P. McMurray,
New York State Housing Commissioner.

Mr. McMurray, we are delighted to have you here. You don’t need
any introduction, and no member of this committee needs any intro-
duction to you.

Joe, as all of you know, for a long number of years was with us
in the Congress as counsel to the Senate Committee on Banking and
Currency, and did a real job on housing.

STATEMENT OF JOSEPH P. McMURRAY, HOUSING COMMISSIONER,
NEW YORK

Mr. McMurray. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
First of all, I want to tell your committee how happy and honored
I am to have the opportunity to appear before you. It is a little
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unusual to sit on this side of the table. Most of my testimony before
has been whispered in a Member of Congress’ ear.

It has been my great privilege and pleasure to know each one of
you personally and to have worked with you on numerous occasions
in the past. I, thercfore, know from personal experience how deeply
concerned you are about the problem of better housing for our people.

I want to commend you, Mr. Chairman, for undertaking this very
difficult and complicated job, and I think you have started exiremely
well. T have always felt that congressional committees spent too
much time in Washington, and that they would learn more and do a
great deal more educational work if they went to the grassroots like
your committee is presently doing, to find out what the problem is
at first hand.

I also want to commend the excellent staff work that your committee
has already done, and I think that I certainly can qualify as an expert
on at least this one subject, since I was so long engaged 1n staff work
myself. Your staff came up here and spent a great deal of time with
the witnesses that are going to appear before your committee and
numerous other experts in the field of housing. And as a result, the
testimony that will be presented you will be more meaningful, and
more directed to the questions with which your committee is concerned.
I met them last week in Chicago and they were engaged 1 the same
operation. Such scientific and meaningtul approach to your subject
can only result 1n your committee domg the most important job in
the field of housing that has been done since Senator Taft made a
similar investigation for the George postwar committee after World
War IL

You have done a great deal already. Since it was announced that
your committee was coming to New York, wheels started to move in
the FHA and there was a good result. On last Thursday the FHA
gave the first commitment on a section 220 FH.A loan that has been
made under this program. If you will do nothing else in this inves-
tigation than to get the FHA going on this very vital program of pro-
viding rental housing, you will have already earned the applause of
our Nation, and certainly the thanks of this city and State.

The only thing I regret 1s that it took a year longer than I believe
was necessary to get this program imto operation. .\s a matter of
fact, it took more than a year. Most of these jobs were started in
about July of 1952, and they were seeking commitments, under sec-
tion 213 and under section 207. .\s a matter of fact, it is really 3 years
too late. At such rate of progress by the FH.\ it might have been an-
other year before the commitment was issued if your committee had
not announced its visit to this city.

Knowing that you have many important witnesses and knowing
how valuable vour time is, I do not intend to take up the time of your
committee reading a very long statement. I am, therefore, submitting
to you a more formal document which will more fully explain my
views. In that statement I refer to accomplishments in the field of
housing 1 our State, which have been great indeed. I also refer to
the shortcomings and the unfulfilled needs, which are tremendous. I
also discuss what the Federal Government and New York State are
doing about it and what remains to be done.

I would like to limit my oral testimony to emphasize just a few
points. But, since it 18 in the beginning of your hearings, I think it
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might be well if I attempt very briefly to set the background for this
whole problem. A good housing program provides the foundation,
in my opinion, for a free and democratic society. T,and I believe you
and the American people for the most part, start with the fundamen-
tal assumption that we human beings are made in the image of God.
That because we are made in the image of God, we derive a dignity as
individuals. Man must respect first of all his own dignity. e can-
not respect his own dignity if he lives like an animal. He cannot re-
spect the other fellow if he does not respect himself.

Therefore, it seems to me that it is fundamentally important to give
each and every individual human being the material wherewithal and
the opportunity of living in decency and respectability. When he
takes advantage of such opportunities, and all but a very small per-
centage of people will, he begins to respect himself, and he begins to
respect the other fellow. Once people start to respect themselves and
the other people, we have solved most of our social problems.

Let me give your committee a personal experience of what I am
trying to tell you about. .

Not very long after I became State housing commissioner, T made
a visit to the Chelsea area in the west twenties of our city, where you
gentlemen were visiting on yesterday and to which Congressman Me-
Donough referred. I visited a number of the homes of some of our
poor Puerto Rican families. In one of the homes there was a mother
and father and 7 children ranging from approximately 14 months to
17 years. They all lived in 1 room with a curtain to divide the room
into 2, a room not longer than 14 by 12.

The children were clean and neatly dressed. The house was kept
in good order. The people were very friendly. There were evidences
of religion and respect for their God about the room. I inquired as
to the whereabouts of the father, and whether he was working. The
wife answered and told me that he was working but had to take the
day off to pick up his oldest boy and bring him back home on parole.
1 could not help but, wonder just how long that boy would sit around
that household, with six other small children around, together with
cooking and other family activity in progress. Certainly, in a day
or two he would be back 1n his old haunts and would soon again be a
burden to our society. I wondered further what would happen to
the other children as'time went on, and also to the mother and father
in the process.

This is a closeup of what we are talking about when we speak of
the problems we must solve. No decent American citizen would allow
such a situation to continue if he could do anything about it and,
gentlemen of this committee, something can be done. There are other
kinds of situations that are not as bad as this, but are still very severe.
Thave in this city many of my own friends and relatives who are forced
to live in inadequate and congested dwellings.

I know after your visit around New York City yesterday and the
other visits that you will make throughout the country in other
cities, after you see the tremendous size of our problem, your tendency
may be to throw up your hands and say, “How can I do anything
about it? Tt is just too big and it is just too complicated.” Tt would
seem lilée trying to clear the way by chipping rocks off the mountain
by hand.
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Your problem is a big and difficult one but, because it is big and
difficult, so much more the challenge, so much more the reason that
we Americans have to do something about it.

The President’s Advisory Committee on Housing in 1953, and you
are familiar with the composition of that commuttee, was composed
of a group of experts in the field who could not be labeled as liberals
or radicals but by some were labeled conservative. As a matter of
fact, I know each one of them individually, and I call them experts
and men who are trying to solve the problem we are now talking about.
They estimated that it would cost about $15 billion to clear our slums
and $9 billion for public improvements in rehabilitated areas. This
did not include the cost of rebuilding the 5 million units which have
to replace those structures that they said would have to be removed.
Nor did it include rehabilitation of the deteriorating structures. In
addition to all this, there are probably some 2,500,000 units beyond
rell’)nal.olitlitatmn outside of slum areas that should be torn down and
rebuilt.

Assuming our present rate of construction continues, it would still
take—and this is a rough estimate—an additional billion dollars to
elimmate our slums and provide, in the words of the Housing Act,
*“a decent home in a suitable living environment for every American
family.”

The present slum-clearance program authorized one-half billion dol-
lars in loans and one-half billion dollars in grants over a period of
the next 2, possibly 3 years. In other words, at this rate and in view
of the President’s committee’s estimate of our slum problem, it would
take 120 years to clear our slums and put in minimum public improve-
ments in areas that can still be rehabilitated.

We were spending at the rate of $100 billion annunally near the end
of World War I1, or almost $2 billion a week for war. I ask the com-
mittee, Shouldn't we be willing to spend for better housing, better
neighborhoods, better living, and better citizenship on an annual basis
an amount equivalent to one-half of I week of what we were willing
to spend to fight evil outside our own Nation? Instead of doing the
job in 120 years, shouldnt we be willing to spend a billion dollars a
year on slum clearance and prevention so that we could do the job
that needs to be done in 24 years?

Again let me emphasize that this does not mclude the cost of build-
g the new housing to replace what we demolish, nor of rehabilitating
the mullions of dwellings that need to be brought up to minimum
standards of decency. I fervently hope that you will ask yourselves
these questions when you complete the hearings and when you make
your recommendations to the House of Representatives.

The size of the job is so large that no group by itself can make a dent
init. The only way that we can make progress toward the solution of
this problem is by enlisting the active and vigorous support of every
group that has a responsibility in connection with the housing pro-
gram of our Nation, to do much more than they are presently doing,
and to coordinate their efforts and unite with others and our Govern-
ment in going forward with this program.

The time has long passed when we should be wasting our energies
and our time criticizing the other fellow for what he has attempted to
do. On the basis of a fair amount of experience with every major
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group connected with this problem, I believe we all have a great deal
to contribute to the solution of the problem.

I have learned, after working with all these groups, that no one has
a monopoly on good intentions, nor do they have the storehouse of
knowledge, or the tools available to do the job by themselves. If your
committee can do no more—and I am sure 1t can do much more—than
convince people that they should spend their energy working together
and solving {he problem, and discourage them from using-destructive
criticism, you will have accomplished a very great deal. I believe that
your committee will be more convinced than ever after your investiga-
tion that the Government must continue to play an important, and
even more important, role in getting on with the job. But to the extent
that it is possible, and this 1s the tough part of our problem, Govern-
ment can function best as a catalytic agent 1n filling in the gaps, so to
speak, where necessary.

Certainly the Government has already done much—and I want to
compliment first of all the Congress of the United States, and I am not
saying this in any sense of polishing the upple—you people know me
too well—but on the basis of first-hand knowledge of what the Con-
gress did 1n various housing acts and otherwise—what the Congress
did in providing a basis for a comprehensive approach to the problem.

It would take too much of the committee’s time to relate what has
already been done, but it is my opmion that Congress has been ahead
of the people, certainly in this field. I have seen numerous Members
of Congress time and time again—from the most so-called conservative
Senators to the most so-called liberal Senators and Congressmen—
vote for bills and amendments which would not make them popular
in their own States or in their own district. But they did 1t because
they recognized what the problem was and because they were con-
vinced that the particular bill or amendment was in the interest
ot their people and the people of the United States. Believe me,
members of the committee, I can document this.

Just look at the declaration of policy in the Housing Act of 1949,
and I venture to state that no one could improve on it, that it forms
the basis for the housing program of our Government. Certainly.
it goes much further in pointing out the objectives of a sound hous-
ing policy than any statement or any article on the subject that I
ever read. It must, of course, be further implemented, but I think
it is important before I make what muay appear to be critical re-
marks—I intend and hope they are constructive in nature—about
some of the programs, that we understand that I am not forgetting,
nor should we forget, what has been accomplished already.

Our national housing legislation shonld be a demonstration of
what can be done; it should serve as a basis, and show the practicality
of doing a great deal more. There is a tendency on the part of the
American people to be overcritical and forgetful of their accomplish-
ments. T think we should approach our problem with a balanced
perspective.

The first and foremost solution to our problem is to increase greatly
the inventory of our housing. Do not be concerned that we are build-
ing too many houses. No cToubt, in some areas possibly, a few more
houses are being built than will be readily absorbed in that particular
market, but on the broad national front, we need have no fears of
overbuilding as long as we build less than 2 million houses a year.
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I would like to put in the record at this point an article which
appeared in a recent issue of the World-Telegram and Sun, quoting at
length from the president of the NAREB on the subject, Mr. Henry
Waltemade.

The Cuarmax. It may be incorporated in the record at this point.

(The article follows:)

‘WALTEMADE HiTs “FEAR” BEHIND CREDIT CURBS

REALTOR BPOKESMAN ALSO BLAMES POLITICS ; TELLS LONG ISLAND BROKERS ECONOMY
18 BOOMING

(By James L. Holton, real estate editor)

Henry G. Waltemade, Bronx president of the National Association of Real
Estate Boards, protests that the admimstration in tightemng up on home moit-
guge credit this summer was motivated by polities and fear,

BSpeaking before members of the Long Island Real Estate Board Wednesday
night at their dinner in the Stewart Manor Country Club, Mr. Waltemade said
the credit restrictions were unnecessary.

“Although our economy is setting new records, and employment is high,” he
emphasized, “there seemed to be some concern that our mighty production
machine might run down and that its present moiement had to be checked a
bit 1n order to stretch out housing to keep it at a satisfactory clip in the 1956
election year

“All this overlooks the self-regulating capacity of our stable home market,
which makes its own adjustment of supply to demand, and it ighores the excel-
lent debt-retirement record of home buyers,” the realtor leader said.

DEBT NOT FRIGHTENING

“It seems to me that such conflicting fears sell the futuie shoit, and puts on
blinders to the present,” Mr. Waltemade continued.

Mr. Waltemade said that at least 8 million families now want larger and
better homes, and that Government statistics show that buyers occupying FHA-
and VA-financed dwellings “have been more than 99 percent successful in meet-
ing their home mortgage obligations.”

“Moreover mortgage debt now represents only a little more than half the
proportion of national income that it accounted for m 1930,” the NAREB head
went on.

“The prinecipal issue is not a 23-year amortization period versus 30 years, or
a 12 percent or 10 percent downpayment.” JMr. Waltemade declared. *Our
basic disagreement 1s with the 1nadequate estimate of the Nation's economic
strength prompting these moves.

“Restricting credit terms on FHA and VA home purchases will undoubtedly
make homeownership just difficult enough for many families of low and moder-
ate income to remove them from the market,” he asserted.

CITIES ATTACK ON SLUMS

“That is what the curbs were aimed at, and it is reason enough for serious
objection to the move,” Mr, Waltemade said.

“We cannot share these fears,” he added “With employment high, our econ-
omy 1n vigorous growth, population soaring, and a growing desire by the public
to have—and pay for—better housing, we need not worry.”

With a sustained high lebel of new housing, Mr. Waltemade concluded, the
problem of unfit dwellings and slums will be overcome “On every hand we see
remodeling, rehabilitation, and modernization making tremendous improvements
in the existing housing supply,” he noted.

Mr. McMURraY. Asmentioned in my statement, the governor in his
message to the legislature estimated that close to 1 million housing
units are now needed to bring our housing supply up to an adequate
standard in this State. In addition to this, there is a net gain of
70,000 new households a year which must be provided for. New York



24 INVESTIGATION OF HOUSING, 1955

is not much different than any other State—the only difference is 1n
numbers, not in percentages. . o

I am, therefore, very concerned about credit restrictions that are
aimed directly at reducing the increase in our housing supply. It
seems to me that we should direct our economic policy so that we
should encourage a greater amount of housing of all kinds by all the
devices at our command. There was much criticism on the no down-
payment for veterans and the 5-percent downpayment on lower-priced
FHA houses. . .

From my observation throughout New York State, the reduced
downpayments, rather than being capitalized into higher prices for
housmng, have increased the supply and the competition in the field of
housing, so that a couple of months ago the home buyer was getting
much more value for his money than he was a couple of years ago, in
spite of some of the price increases in materials and labor costs.

I think increased production of housing and increased competition
can further reduce the price of housing, whereas a limitation on the
supply which will result from credit restrictions will increase the cost
of housing and the price which the veteran or the prospective home-
owner will have to pay.

e must keep our eye on the ball. What does this country need?
What does the consumer need? I say to you that more than a lot of
other things we are producing, he needs housing. If this is true,
then let us gear our economy toward that objective. And I hope
that your committee, if it arrives at the same conclusion after its
investigation—and I know that the chairman of this committee has
already arrived at a similar conclusion in his address before the
National Association of Home Builders, in Washington—will keep
this in mind when it makes its recommendations to the House of Repre-
sentatives.

There are several Federal programs that are presently operating
which can help us provide a great deal more housing and help us
eliminate some of our slum and blighted housing that I would like to
make some very brief comments about.

The title I program, urban renewal, has up until recently been some-
what bogged down. The shortage of trained personnel from the
regional office of the Urban Renewal .Administration to explain the
program locally on a continuing basis as well as a shortage of skilled
technicians on the local level to assist municipalities—and that is the
matter that one of you gentlemen referred to earlier, in the prepara-
tion of data, forms, and studies, should the progress of the upstate
programs. This situation has been remedied, however, and skillful
advice is now forthcoming, and procedures have been simplified.

The basic difficulty with this program, however, is that most cities
cannot afford because of their own fiscal difficulties, to provide one-
third of the cost that is required under the present Federal law. Those
communities that somehow managed to afford to build one project
will find it very difficult to finance the second project, or in the case
of New York City, more than those that are presently underway.

Other difficulties that should be cleared up are:

1. Delays in processing submissions and resubmissions.

2. Insuilicient comprehension on the part of local governments of
the fact that deterioration and blight can be stopped only by a full-
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scale attack on all the causes of blight ; that a comprehensive approach
1s needed toward the development of the whole community.

_ 3. The continuing lack of adequate local resources to undertake the
imtial preparatory fact-gathering and application preparation.

I believe the expansion of the program 1s absolutely essential if we
are going to make any inroads on eliminating our slums. Accord-
ingly, may I suggest to your committee that you give very serious
consideration to amending the present law, so that the Federal Gov-
ernment will increase its share of the writedown from 6624 to 80 per-
cent. If this were done, I believe you would find a great many more
cities throughout the Nation taking advantage of the act, and you
would also enable some of the larger cities that are already making
use of this law, to multiply their efforts. Tf you recommend this, of
course I would hope that you would inerease the authorization for
loan funds, as well as for grants, and remembering what T said about
spending in the neighborhood of one-half to 1 week’s cost of World
War II, you might well recommend an increase in the authorization
of loans by $1 billion and of grants of $1 billion.

As Commissioner of Housing for the State of New York, I am co-
ordinating that part of the State program, referred to as offsite clear-
ance, with the Federal program.

Our offsite clearance program is derived from the State public
housing program. If a community builds a project on an open land
site, we permit to to use up to 10 percent of the development cost for
offsite clearance of slums or deteriorated dwellings.

I permit and encourage cities to make use of our offsite clearance
funds as part of the local contribution toward an urban renewal pro-
gram. I do not want to permit such funds to be used as a substitute,
but rather as a supplement to the local contribution. In this way, for
example, by using our offsite funds up to the same amount as the local
community’s share, a municipality will be able to get a local renewal
program twice as large as it would otherwise. A number of commu-
nities throughout the State have manifested a keen interest in this
program.

1 would also like to say that I have had the very finest cooperation
from Albert Cole, the Administrator of HHFA, and the Commis-
sioner of the Urban Renewal Division, Jim Follin. They have co-
operated 100 percent in this coordination effort. Thus is only in keep-
ing with my belief that solutions to these difficult problems can only
be obtained when all groups, regardless of their politics or their par-
ticular vested interests, work together. In going about the State and
speaking to the various groups In our cities, I always describe what
great opportunities the title I program offers to them, as well as some
of the other Federal programs.

As T have facetiously remarked to Jim Follin, I think the Federal
Government ought to pay part of my salary, since I do so much sell-
ing of its programs on my tours. Actually, I believe that the Divi-
sion of Housing’s responsibility is to promote by every means pos-
sible better housing and better neighborhoods, not simply the pro-
grams which we operate ourselves. We are interested 1n more housing
by whatever sound means are available.

In order to make up for the lack of adequate local resources to
undertake the initial preparatory fact-gathering and application
preparation to which I referred earlier, I have instructed my staff to

68692—55—pt 1——3
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prepare recommendations for methods of assisting communities In
the preparation of initial applications. L.

The suggestions we have been thinking about include the assigning
of technical staff to prepare material explaining the £r_ogram, having
experienced personnel meet with interested local officials, rendering
technical assistance, and possibly requesting funds to subsidize the
preparation of preliminary studies and surveys. L .

‘We are also submitting to the Governor proposed legislation which
would provide the communities in New York State an increased oppor-
tunity to participate in urban renewal programs. What I have in
mind there is recommending an authorization which can be used as
assistance to the local community in meeting its share of the costs.

The State division of housing has also taken advantage of section
314 of the Housing Act of 194, which provides for Federal assistance
up to two-thirds of the cost of demonstration programs. We have
worked out, together with the Federal officials, and are presently pre-
paring an application for assistance on a number of studies which
we think will be valuable not only within our own State but to the
whole Nation as well. Following is a list of some of the studies that
we intend to undertake with this program:

1. A study of existing local codes and regulations affecting housing
ocgupancy standards, leading toward formulation of a State housing
code.

2. A demonstration, in a pilot community, of what might be done
by using all available urban-renewal tools, involving :

(a) Selection of a suitable community.

(6) Survey of community needs, economic base of locality, and
degree of public support.

(¢) Standards of sound neighborhood growth and renewal.

(d) Possibilities of reuse of land for industry.

(e) Standards for possible rehabilitation of structures.

(f) Possible effects of complete renewal and housing program on
the community.

The FHA program, especially the multifamily rental-type sections,
are of extreme importance in providing decent housing in New York
City. Sections 220, 213, and 207 must be made to work. The failure
of the FHA to get these programs in operation, we all know, is the
result of the various investigations made by the administration and
the Congress. T believe these investigations should have been made.
And some of the wrongdoings that did take place were properly
exposed, and should be rooted out of the various programs. There is
no _question that some of what was discovered was scandalous.

It is my opinion that the FHA could have taken note of the concern
of the Congress and the administration with certain practices that
were going on and might have revised its regulations to prevent future
wrongdoing without going to the extreme of attempting to protect
itself from any possible criticism in the future. Our Government
does not operate on the basis of having a policeman always looking
over our shoulder, nor is it possible administratively to so write regu.
lations that every last possible loophole is plugged up. We havegltlo
assume that the other fellow is reasonably honest. We ought to have
such controls and penalties that the wrongdoer is found out and pun-
ished. I think an administrator, in a way, has to take certain caleu-
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lated risks, and if he is honest and intelligent in his administration,
he can’t go very far wrong.

The FHA is so fearful of being caught doing something that would
be later criticized that for all practical purposes it did nothing so far
as the multifamily mortgage insurance was concerned. It made the
Hrogra.m inflexible and inoperative. It is true that some of what was

iscovered regarding the 608 program was scandalous, yet the pro-
gram did produce a Iot of fairly decent and much needed housing for
many thousands of families in New York City, as well as throughout
the country.

I believe it produced a hundred thousand units in that neighborhood
in New York City alone. It seems to me that a much greater scandal
has been created by the failure of the FHA to produce any rental
houses during the past year for our people who are so desperately in
need of them. I know a great number of people in the FHA, and so
far as I know, they are all honest men and intelligent men, and are as
anxious as I am to see the program operating effectively. And I intend
no criticism on any of these fine officials personally.

My knowledge about the FHA program is not based on firsthand
experience. It comes from information I received from builders and
sponsors, and people who are interested in the program.

The basic criticism, to put it bluntly, is that the regional office in
New York as presently operated serves no useful purpose at all because
it declines to make any decisions or accept the responsibility for any
decisions without checking and doublechecking with the home office in
Washington.

The smallest detail relating to a proposed project is referred to
‘Washington for an opinion. Under such conditions it is not surprising
that so many new housing developments are completely stalled.

In addition, certain unreasonable regulations are still being slavishly
applied, which do not seem to make good sense. A good deal of this
is the result of Washington’s failure to take into account variations in
regional requirements for sound construction and management. This
is a situation which would justify the return of the power to accept
responsibility and to make decisions to the officials of the local offices.

Here are 10 examples of such unreasonable regulations as I am
informed they are presently being applied by the New York office of
the FHA.

1. If a project includes within its plans the provision of outdoor
parking areas as well as garages, no credit is given in the valuation
determination for the former.

Mr. McDowouea. That is a recommendation of an amendment to
the act. In other words, you are proposing that the committee con-
sider that as an amendment to the act?

Mr. McMugrray. No, sir; that is a matter of regulation.

Mr. McDonNoueH. You mean it is within the administrative power,
within the discretion of the Administrator ?

Mr. McMurray. It is part of the act.

However, if no garages are included, only parking areas, credit
is given for them. .

9. The regulation as to permissible room sizes, although recently
made a little more flexible, is still too rigid for adequate planning in
this area.
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3. Until recently no credit was given for balconies or for extra bath-
rooms in larger apartment-. This has been relaxed somewhat, but
the full value of these is still not recognized in the cost.

4. Despite efforts during the past month or two by the FHA to ar-
rive at a more reahistic valuation of the project, related to the actual
cost of its construction, 1t still adheres to unrealistic and unreasonable
practices with regard to land values that leave the building sponsor
fixed on the horns of a practical dilemma.

Here is the problem: The FHA insists on actual and firm cost fig-
ures for the demolition of existing buildings, in the case of title L hous-
ing projects, the relocation of site tenants and the relocation of
utilities. Tt insists on being supplied with these firm costs before the
sponsor has been able to let his contracts, refusing his best estimates.
Builders inform me that such cost figures are impossible to determine
exactly before contracts are let and that the FHA should accept esti-
mates and judge their reasonableness on the basis of its experience in
these matters.

Mr. McDonoues. There could be a wide variation in a thing like
that, very wide.

Mr. McMurray. But, as a practical matter, it is impossible to make
firm and therefore you take the best estimate.

Don’t forget this, gentlemen, you passed in the last Congress cost
certification which, if it is workable, will catch any mistakes that are
made along the road, and I think this is overlooked to a great extent.

5. Conflicts arise between the FHA and the Housing and Home
Finance Agency which leave the sponsor high and dry until a deci-
sion is reached in Washington.

Commissioner Moses, I think, yesterday in his informal talk with
you gentlemen put it very well. The trouble is, T think his words
were better than mine, that it is an equal among equals, and you can’t
have that kind of administration. Hallelujah.

Sometimes this takes months and months. One example related
to my office by the builder affected, concerned the question of density
and site coverage. The FHA and the HHFA disagreed radically
with respect to these matters. The sponsor’s project plans were
brought to a standstill until an agreement was reached in ‘Washington,
and this cost the builder money. Certainly a degree of flexibility
should be determined ahead of time and local FHA officials be per-
mitted to exercise their discretion in such matters.

6. FHA allowances for overhead, profit, and architectural fees
are inadequate and unrealistic. Until recently the builder was al-
lowed 5 percent for overhead and profit and 9 percent for architec-
tural fees. The builders objected to these percentages as insufficient
and unreasonable. Recently the FHA revised its regulations to per-
mit 7 percent to the builders for overhead and profit but reduced the
architects’ fees to 114 percent.

The Cuatrvan. Is that on 2207

Mr. McMurray. That is on 220, and 1 presume it is also on the
rest of the titles, but I am not certain of that. On 220 I am certain.

Mr. Gamere. Is an architect going to work for 114 percent?

Mr. McMurray. The builders claim that they still have to pay
between 2 and 214 percent for architectural work; thus they have
to cut into their overhead and profit allowance and the balance which
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remains is still too low to encourage them to build the huge volume
of housing still needed. .

Don’t 'f-,orget this. We still have to give these fellows incentive.
They are not in this business for charity. They are in it for money,
and they are entitled to a fair return on their money. That is what
Congress intended when it passed these sections.

7. The FHA still gives insufficient consideration to local differences
in the determination of costs and of rents. Although New York is a
high-cost area, the regulations are too rigid. There has been a recent
attempt to take this mnto consideration but the problem has not been
sufficiently relieved.

8. The certiticate of incorporation is set up entirely by the FHA
without any consideration of the sponsor’s individual problems or
plans. The certificate of incorporation, I am informed, is written
i1 Washington, forwarded to the New York regional office, and then
filed with the secretary of state in Albany. The sponsor has no voice
in the terms of the certificate of incorporation. As a result, he does
not dare object to certain provisiuns lest the job be held up indefinitely.
The closing of one of the larger title I projects in New York City 1s
now being held up for just such a reason.

Now, again I say, don't forget this is private enterprise and I don’t
think Congress ever intended the administration to go this far in tell-
ing the builders what they had to do.

In addition, the FHA is reported as requiring definte informa-
tion and details of the corporation before it can be determined. The
certificate of incorporation is filed between the time a commitment is
given and the clostng. The FHA is said to demand information to
be included in the certificate of incorporation which cannot be de-
termined until after the closing. This presents an insoluble problem
to the builder.

The New York State Division of Housing has some experience in
the formulation of such corporations. Our experience with the FHA,
in the past, has been very satisfactory in that the certificates of incor-
poration we have drawn up for limited dividend housing companies
receiving FH.\ msured mortgages have been accepted without ques-
tion by the FHA. Of course, we give full consideration to the build-
er’s probiems as well as to the proper governmental safeguards.

In fact, they are the ones that prepare them in the first case and
we merely go over them and work it out in what I would expect would
be done in any Federal governmental setup. I believe the FHA
should do likewise.

9. The FHA insists that every structure in a project have the same
average dwelling unit count. This is too restrictive and places un-
necessary obstacles in the path of flexible design and planning.

10. The FHA was severely criticized in the past for allowing land
valuations far in excess of actual value, thus permitting unconscion-
able profiteering in land. Its current reaction to this criticism is to
swing to the other extreme; that is, to place land valuations at a figure
far below current land values. One is as bad as the other. Modera-
tion, it would seem, would solve this problem and encourage builders
to proceed with their jobs.

These are only a few of the many complaints we have heard.

‘We cannot expect any real progress in home building in New York
State until the regional office is given a stature greater than a mere
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mail drop. As long as it will make no decisions or accept no responsi-
bility, it can serve no useful purpose. The situation must be remedied
forthwith, . L. .

And T hope that before your committee leaves this city you will do
something about that one }Ilarob_lem, and if you do that, I am sure that
you will see a ot of nice housing around New York City within the
next year. . .

With respect to subsidized low rent public housing and slum clear-
ance, the State of New York is continuing to contribute its resources
in a positive way. Last year, the voters approved an addition of $200
million in the capital loan fund, making a total of $935 million avail-
able for public housing purposes. This November the voters will be
asked to approve a constitutional amendment authorizing an increase
in subsidies to service the additions to the loan fund and to help keep
the rentals within the means of low-income families. .

And, incidentally, this is being supported by both the Republicans
and the Democrats, and it was passed in the legislature with com-
pletely bipartisan support. .

Our experience 1 this State amply demonstrates that only by joint
Federal and State aid can we hope to malke real progress in our public-
housing and slum-clearance program. In the past the Federal contri-
buations have been almost on a par with those of the State. In recent
years, however, there has been an unfortunate trend on the part of the
Federal Government to reduce its low rent public-housing program.
I believe the program should be expanded to the size provided for in
the Housing Act of 1954.

At this time I would simply like to list and refer you to my fuller
statement relating to certaln innovations being tesfed in our State
public-housing program, which are worthy of consideration for appli-
cation to the Federal program :

1. Scattered sites.

2. Very small projects with a higher degree of self-maintenance
and operations.

3. Apartments for families of large size.

4. Apartments for 1- and 2-person families, and

5. Apartments for the aged.

I have left the problem of providing adequate housing for families
of low and moderate means—the forgotten generation—to the last
because I want to give it the final emphasis,

T do not have to describe in any detail what the need for housing is
for the people in New York City, for example, who can only afford
to pay in the neighborhood of $20 to $22 per room per month. This
incfludg:s firemen, policemen, bank clerks, civil-service personnel, and
so forth.

Their numbers are many and their need is very great indeed. The
housing being provided under FITA sections 218, 220, 207, and by con-
ventional financing are outside of their income level.

As one small means of providing some housing for these groups,
we were successful in passing, on a completely bipartisan basis, o
program known as the Mitchell-Lama law., This law permits sp(’m-
sors to borrow on mortgage 90 percent of the capital requirements, at
a lower rate of interest and for a longer term than would be available
from private source. Such funds under the bill could at present be
borrowed from a municipality, or from the State on J anuary 1, 1956,
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provided the electorate approves the allocation of $50 million in the
election to be held November 1955 for that purpose.

I maght say by way of illustration that take an FHA $35-per-room-
per-month apartment, if we used this law, by giving them 90-percent
loans, interest rate at what it cost us, 40-percent tax exemption, we
will be able to reduce that $35 a month to $22—to $21.16. But for
the record you will want to know the details.

I might say that we have already had 8,000 units indicated that are
ready, that already are firmly interested in the program, and we
expect that by January of 1956 we will have fifteen to twenty thou-
sand units available.

Depending on the cost of land and the type of construction used,

this program, now referred to as the limited profit housing program,
should permit a rental of approximately $20 per room a month ex-
clusive of gas and electricity. Great interest has been shown by nu-
merous sponsoring groups.
_ In order to achieve this type of rental or cooperatively owned hous-
ing, the law provides, in addition to the low rates of interest on mort-
gage loans, estimated at about 3 percent, an amortization period of
50 years, a reasonable limitation of 514 to 714 percent for builder’s
profit, plus 33/, percent for overhead and architect’s fee, which would
still encourage private initiative, eligibility for municipal tax abate-
ment for a limited period up to 10 percent of the cost of the develop-
ment, and flexible supervision of construction, audits, and operation
by myself to insure that the housing developments are in the best
interest of the families for whom they are intended as well as to pro-
tect the public interest.

To date, sponsors proposing over 8,000 units have discussed making
applications for mortgage funds from New York City and several
other metropolitan centers in the State, and from New York State
itself. The interest shown thus far would indicate that by January
1, 1956, we should have on hand applications for 15,000 to 20,000 units
throughout the State.

Various groups have written in and requested information in refer-
ence to the program. Available data has been furnished these spon-
soring groups with the request that they visit the office of the State
division of housing in New York City where the program could be
more fully discussed. The $50 million to be voted on this fall will
not begin to meet the demand for this type of housing throughout the
State as it would allow for only approximately 4,000 to 5,000 units.
But nevertheless it will be a start in the right direction.

This program could be greatly expedited if New York City and
other municipalities would proceed under the limited profit housing
provisions of the State’s public housing law, but to date we haye had
no indication that any of our cities are taking advantage of this law.

And incidentally, T will be tested myself in November if the people
approve of the bill, and I can say as far as the State people are con-
cerned, we are going to go ahead with the bill, and I am going to try
to see if as an administrator I can work the will of the legislature. I
don’t know if I can succeed, but I am going to make a very hard fry.

Tt seems to me that no time is more propitious than now for com-
parable housing plans to be made on a Federal level to help meet this
real and unfulfilled need.
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I can give the members a copy of the bill or put it in the record.

The CramrmanN. We will put it in the record at the end of your
statement. R

Mr. McMurray, Call it what you will, middle income housing or,
as we do in this State, low-rent housing by private enterprise, the
important thing is to get such a program started, a good supply of
houses built, and families than whom there are no more deserving
moved in.

The Federal Government has successfully developed a sound and
justifiable public low-rent housing program. It is in the early stages
of what appears to be a good urban renewal and redevelopment pro-
gram. It has shown its capacity to encourage the construction of sale
and rental housmg for upper middle income groups by the millions.
I am confident it can now produce aids for a private low and moderate
rental housing program if it will tackle the job fearlessly and with the
secure knowledge that the people of the country are looking toward
it for help.

In the State of New York, while we do not wait for the Federal
Government to act, we nevertheless realize that we cannot do the job
adequately alone. We need Federal cooperation and assistance and
we need the cooperation of every segment of the home-building
industry.

And I am very pleased to say that here in New York it looks to me
that we are really about to get it in a big way.

There is no better way of solving our housing problem than to build
and build and build again, until there is no more shortage, until there
are no more ill housed.

The Cuamrman. Mr. Commissioner, we appreciate that statement.
‘We have got to ask you a lot of questions and the time is getting late,
and if you will agree, the committee would Iike for you to step aside,
to come back after lunch, and we would like to hear from Mr. Moses
now.

Mr. MocMurray. I would be very delighted.

Mr. Wipnacr. Mr. Chairman, is the part of Mr. McMurray’s testi-
mony on page 10 to be excluded or included in the record?

The Crarman. Included.

Mr. Moses we are sorry to detain you. First of all, we want to
thank you for a very delightful occasion at lunch and a very interest-
g conversation.

Mr. Moses. We are glad you came,

STATEMENT OF ROBERT MOSES, CHAIRMAN, NEW YORK CITY
COMMITTEE ON SLUM CLEARANCE

MThe Cuarryman. You can proceed in any manner you desire, Mr.
Moses.

Mr. Moses. T have no printed statement. We have already given
you the recent correspondence with Mr. Cole and the Housing and
Home Finance Agency, and I presume that will be in the record.
thThe C}(IlAtIRL.IAI\{. (}t hals not been offered for the record. I would like

e record to include a letter under date of September 7
ing date by Mr. Moses. P and support-
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Crty oF New YORK,
Orrice of CoMMITTEE ON SLUM CLEARANCE,
New York 35, N. Y., November 19, 1953.
Hon. Areerr M. CoLE,
Admuoustrator, Housing and Home Finance Agency,
Washingion 25,D €

X Dear Mg. Core: You will, of course, remember that during your recent inspec-
tion and hearing on housing matters in New York City we brought your attention
the slow progress of applications pending in the local FHA office for com-
mitments with respect to several of the title I projects underway in the caty
Particularly, we discussed the project at Corlears Hook where relocation and
demolition had been underway extensively and where the area was ready for
construction You indicated then that you would make the necessary steps to
accelerate the processing of the documents through the local FHA office.

We now tind ourselves in the position of having not only Corlears Hook, but
also the Harlem and West Park title I projects in similar stages of demolition.
Construction of the first sections of these developments would now proceed
except for the fact that the applications for FHA commitments have not yet
been acted upon. Progress on these projects is therefore delayed.

It seems unfortunate that this condition should arise within your Agency.
The fact is that all of these projects were approved by the Housing and Home
Finance Agency under the title I program of redevelopment, It is an arm of
the very same Agency, the FHA, which 1s now delaying their construction

I realize you have a backlog of projects to examine FHowever, may I ask
your cooperation again in expediting the applications now pending so that com-
mitments may be issued as soon as possible and work on the approved projects
may go forward I know your interest in expediting and completing the slum-
clearance program here and will appreciate your cooperation 1n this respect.

Very fruly vours,
RoBeERT Moses, Chawrman.

HousiNg AND HoME FINANCE AGENCY,
OFFICE OF THE ADMINTSTRATOR,
Washigton, D. C, December 2, 1953.
Mr, RogerT MosES,
Chawrman, City of New York Office of Commattce on Stum Clearance,
New York 35, N. Y.

Dgar Mr Moses: Thank you for your letter of November 19 again bringing
to my attention the apphcations pending 1n the New York FHA office, with
respect to title I projects, especially the applications for the Corlears Hook and
Harlem and West Park projects

I have taken this matter up with Commissioner Guy T. O. Hollyday of the F'HA
in order that the processing of the applications will not be delayed

Sincerely yours,
Arsert M. Cork, Adnunistrator.

CIitYy oF NEw YORK,
OFFICE OF COMMITTEE ON SLUM CLEARANCE,
New York 35, N. Y., December 31, 1953.
Hon Arserr M COLE,
Administrator, Housing and Home Finance Agency,
Washmgton 25, D.

Dear Mg CorB: Thank you for your reply of December 22, 1953, and your
cooperation mn expediting consideration of our title I slum-clearance projects in
the local FHA office. We also received the report of the President’s Advisory
Committee and were much pleased to note your recommendations for special
considerations for slum-clearance areas by the FHA.

Attached is a memorandum giving the status of our title I projects in lhe
Jocal FHA office which, on the whole, substantially agrees with your letter

What appears most necessary now is to establish the policy reflected in
recommendation No. 7 on page 119 of your reporf to the Presidegt There is
nothing to prevent the FHA from giving sponsors of title I projects a more
liberal interpretation under the present provisions of the law. The local FHA
office has shown 2a tendency at times to penalize builders on slum-clearance
sites as to rental and mortgage considerations. It would also help if we could
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assure the builders that if they proceed at once as rapidly as possible, they wiil
be permitted to take advantage of any new law enacted subsequent to the
beginmng of construction.
I hope to see you in Washington shortly at your convenience.
Cordially,
Rogperr Moses, Chairman.
Attachment.

MEMORANDUM ON STATUs or TitTrik I Prosecrs IN Locar FHA OFFice

The answers to the specific issues raised in Mr. Cole’s reply of Decemper 22,
1953, to our letter of November 19 requesting expediting of FHA processing of
the Corlears Hook, Harlem, and West Park projects are as follows:

Corlears Hook

The statement is correct and Mr. Kazan continues daily to expect a so-called
preliminary commitment, Actually he has acceded to a great many of their
requests and they have made concessions to him. The commitment originally
offered by FHA was substantially below what Mr. Kazan required and a com-
promise ig being negotiated.
Harlem

The statement is correct except that the figures referred to have been sub-
mitted to and discussed with the local FHA office. Mr. George Grace indicates
that he anticipates a commitment promptly but has no idea whether it will be
acceptable. It is doubtful that actual work can start for 2 or 3 months.
West Park

The statements are correct except that they do not give the complete story.
Site plans and unit plans bave been in FHA since the summer. Up to about the
beginning of December this was always sufficient to work out the preliminary
requirements, approvals, and details leading to a preliminary commitment. The
letter of December 3 referred to states: “Due to a change in regulations we can-
not proceed further with our analysis of your project until we have received
an application for a statement of eligibility from a sponsoring group accom-
panied by the required fee of $150 per $1,000 of the amount of mortgage
involved. This change in procedure has been made mandatory by the Com-
missioner on all projects that have received site approval.” This letter was
immediately referred to the sponsoring group by Harry Taylor. The newly
required application and fee were filed by the sponsor as rapidly as possible. It
is anticipated that as soon as the Corlears Hook and Harlem projects are settled,
this project will follow rapidly.

North Harlem

This project is close to receiving the necessary statement of eligibility under
section 213 and at present seems to be proceeding satisfactorily.

Ciry or NEw YOBK,
OFFICE 0F COMMITTEE ON SLUM CLEARANCE,
New York 35, N. Y., August 28, 1954.
Hon, NoRMAN P, MABON,
Commissioner, Federal Housing Administration,
Washington 25, D. O.

DeArR MEr. Mason: On August 12, 1954, we wrote to you recommending im-
mediate promulgation of regulations covering seection 220 of the new housing
law, and urging priority in processing applications for mortgage guaranties in
title I projects.

‘We now also urge that you give serious consideration to approval of 50-year
maturities for mortgages covering New York City title I projects. We under-
stand that the powers granted to you under section 220 (d) (4) allow you to
set such terms for these projects. These are all fireproof, elevator type of
apartments and a 50-year term is not only sound but would also permit much
lower rentals, which is especially important in slum-clearance areas like Harlem
and the lower East Side of Manhattan,

‘We are advised that under previous procedures with a 30-year mortgage, it
would be necessary to set up a level payment debt service for the mortgage
(including 43 percent interest and 14 percent FHA premium) of approximately
$0.064 per dollar, or $640 per year for an appartment unit costing $10,000.
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However, with a 50-year mortgage term on a level payment plan (including
also 414 percent interest plus 15 percent FHA insurance premiums), the debt
service tables would show a cost of about $0.053 per dollar, or about $530 a
year for the same apartment at the same interest rates. This would be a saving
of $110 per year per apartment, or about $9 per month per apartment, or about
$2.25 per month per room.

This will greatly strengthen the aid that FHA can give to slum clearance
under title 1, particularly in the projects that are generally in low rental areas.
There is ample precedent for life expectancies of more than 50 years for fire-
proof, multiple dwellings. They easily last that long, and the proof is all about
us

We also are advised that the Federal income-tax officials normally will allow
depreciation based on a life expectancy of 50 years on any type of new brick
dwelling construction, thereby indicating that this is the minimum life expec-
tancy on construction often far less substantial than prescribed for multiple
dwellings under the New York City building code.

The city and State of New York have for some time been issuing 50-year
maturity bonds on public housing structures of this type and the Federal Gov-
ernment itself now approves 40-year maturities in federally aided public housing.

Your consideration of this matter will be greatly appreciated.

Very truly yours,
RoBERT MOSES, Chawrman.

CitY oF NEW YOBK,
OFFICE OF COMMITTEE ON SLUM CLEARANCE,
New York, N. Y., August 31, 195}.
Hon. NorMaN P. MiSON,
Commissioner, Federal Housing Adnunistration,
Washwington 25, D. C.

Dear Me. Masox. We note that FHA administrative rules and regulations
governing section 207 of the National Housing Act have hmited a mortgagor to
$5 million 1n outstanding commitments at any time in the same area or locality
if he is classified as a private mortgagor Most of our title I slum-clearance
projects come 1n this category. The sponsors are private investors using private
capital to develop projects and the rents do not come under governmental restric-
tion,

If the same restriction were written into the rules and regulations governing
section 220, designed to aid slum-clearance projects under title I, it would seri-
ously handicap the progress of large-scale projects which are normally built in
sections. Under this rule a sponsor could not process or start a second section
until the first one were completely finished, which could mean a delay of many
months or a year between sections of the same project. This would prevent
speedy completion of title I projects and the purpose of section 220 would be
nullified, except in smaller cities with small projects within the $5 million limit.

We strongly recommend that you do not include this paragraph (f) in the
rules and regulations of section 220 or any further limtation than imposed by
law.

Very truly yours,
ROBERT Moses, Chairman.

City oF NEW YORK,
OFFICE OF COMMITTEE ON SLUM CLEARANCE,
New York, N. Y., October 4, 1954,
Hon. Atpertr M COLE,
Admaunistrator, Housing and Home Finance Agency,
Washington, D. C.

Dear MR CorLE: Our meeting in Washington on title I matters in the city was
very helpful. I think it cleared the air considerably, and your decision to move
ahead with planning funds for continuing the program will enable us to keep
the committee going and the program moving.

I am annexing a copy of a memorandum to me from Mr, Lebwoh!l summarizing
the results of the meeting and the conclusions reached.

Cordially,
RoBerT Moses, Chairman.

Attachment.
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CrrY or NEwW YORK,
OFFICE OF COMMITTEE ON SLUM CLEARANCE,
New York, N. Y, October 19, 1954.
Hon ALperT M. COLE,
Housing and Home Finance Agency Administrator,
Washwngton, D. C.

DEAR Mr Cork: You will recall that one of the items agreed upon at our last
meeting in Washington was the assignment of FHA processors to stay “.Iith the
Manhattantown and Harlem projects with a view towards getting a decision as
soon. as possible on the issuance of FHA commitments under section 2?0.

It is our understanding that the regulations for section 220 will be issued by
Mr. Mason very soon, and we would appreciate knowing whether assignment of
processors has been made so that this work can go forward.

Sincerely,
ROBERT MoOSES, Chitiiman.

HovusiNe anp HoME FINANCE AGENCY,
QFFICE OF THE APMINISTRATOR,
Washingion, D. C., November 8, 195}.
Mr. RoBERT MOSES,
Chairman, Office of Commitiee on Slum Clearance,
Randall’s Island, New York, N. Y.

DEAr MR. Moses. This will acknowledge and thank you for your letter of
October 19 with reference to our discussions and agreement on a means for
speeding up needed action on applications for insurance commitments under the
new section 220 program for New York City redevelopment projects As you
know, FHA has now issued the rules and regulations for section 220. Mr. Fitz-
patrick of my staff was in touch with Mr Lebwohl of your staff by telephone
today with some preliminary suggestions which met with Mr Lebwohl’s approval.
We are now following up on these, and I expect to be in a position to telephone
you next week to arrange for a defimtive time schedule

Sincerely yours,
ALBERT M. CoLE, Administrator.

City oF NEwW YoORK,
OrFICE OF COMMITTEE ON SLUM CLEARANCE,
New York, N. Y., January 18, 1955.
Hon. ALgErT M. CoLE,
Admanistrator, Housing and Home Finance Agency,
Washington, D. C.

DEAR Mg. CoLE: At the last meeting which you had in ‘Washington on Decem-
ber 14, 1954, attended by Mr. Lebwohl of this office, we understood that you
were making provision for issuance of necessary orders under new section 220
which would enable the local offices to proceed with processing applications of
presently operating title I project sponsors in the city for mortgage commit-
ments. Since that time, Mr. Fefferman has been in the city and has talked to
Mr. Lebwohl and others on the staff and has been making some progress, but
to date the necessary instructions and rulings from ‘Washington have evidently
not been made.

‘While I understand, of course, that there are problems and difficulties in
this matter, the necessity for action as speedily as possible to make proper com-
mitments available prompts me to write you with respect to the urgency of
expediting the necessary instructions. We have been sitting by, as you know,
with sponsors anziously awaiting these commitments so that they may begin
construction on areas already vacated and demolished. I am sure you realize
it is no help either to the program in the city or to the Federal program as a
‘whole to have this condition continue.

I hope that we shall hear from you in the very near future that the necessary
arrangements have been made and instructions issued.

Sincerely,

RoBerT MosEs, Chairman.
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C1rY oF NEw YORK,
OFFICE oF COMMITTEE ON SLUM CLEARANCE,
New York, N. Y., March 28, 1955.
Hon NorMmaN P. MasoN,
Commassioner, Federal Housing Administration,
Washington, D. C.

DeAr Mg. Magon : This committee has been informed of the agreement reached
and the progress made at our meeting in Washington on Thursday. We particu-
larly rely on the agreement to process as quickly as possible the applications of
Manhattantown, Harlem, and North Harlem for immediate FHA commitments
on these projects.

You will recall that at our meeting in Washington on Thursday you said you
would have your office check on the status of applications for FHA commitments
filed by New York sponsors in title I projects. We shall appreciate it very
much if you will send us this information just as soon as possible for transmis-
sion to the mayor and governing body of the city.

Applications have been filed on the following projects:

Project Location Sponsor

Manhattantown (West Park).| West 97th to 100th Sts, Centra] Park west to Am- | Manhattantown,

sterdam Ave, Manha .
North Harlem_.____________._. West 139\:!1 to 1424 Sts, 5th Ave. to Lenox Ave, Hﬁlem Estates,
c
Harlem. . ... West 132d to 135th Sts, 5th Ave to Lenox Ave, | Godfrey Nurse
attan Houses, Inc.
Pratt Institute area.._.....___ Myrtle and Lal‘as ette Aves, Classon Ave to Hall | Hall Developers,
8t., Brookl; Inec.

The names of the officers of these sponsor corporations are included in their
applications on file with your local offices, together with other information which
your Agency has requested.

‘We are particularly interested in knowing whether the various sponsors are
satisfactory to you as credit risks for FHA commitments. You will remember
that we agreed on the importance of determining this early in processing. You
will also remember that you agreed to give us the status of plan processing in
each of these projects, whether plan changes will be proposed by your Agency and,
if so, whether such changes have been accepted by Mr. Follin and the title I,
Slum Clearance Diyision, which approved the original plan.

We are anxious also to complete arrangements for early meetings at your office
in New York on each of these projects as soon as the above information 1s avail-
able on each project. 'We plan to consider the Manhattantown project some day
next week. You indicated that your office was ready with the necessary informa-
tion on this project

We wish also to inform you that the following additional title I projects are
ready to submit FHA applications:

Project Location Sponsor
Fort Greens. ... DeKalb and Myrtle Aves , Fort Greene Park to Flat- | Umiversity Towers,
bush Avenue Extension, Brooklyn Ine,
NYU-Bellevae. ... East 30th and 33d Sts , from 1st to Zd Aves , Manhattan. UIIlll]Vel'Slty Center,
¢
Washmngton Square SE___..| West 4th, Mercer and West Houston Sts, and West | Washmgton Square
Broadway, Manhattan, Village Corp.

These projects are under contract with the Housing and Home Finance Agency
and have been turned over to the sponsors. It will help expedite processing
them 1f your office will check them with Mr. Follin and determine whether the
sponsors, whose names are on file, are acceptable for credit purposes in connec-
tion with FHA commitments and whether the unit arrangements in the plans
approved by the Housing and Home Finance Agency are satisfactory to you.

Very truly yours,
RoserT Mosss, Chairman.
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HousiNg AND HoME FINANCE AGENCY,
OFFIOE OF THE ADMINISTRATOR,
Washington, D. ¢, March 28, 1955.
Hon RoOBERT MOSES,
Chairman, Commitiee on Slum COlearance,
Randall’s Island, New York, N. Y.

DEAR MR, Mosks: I agree with the statement in your letter of March 22, 1955,
£o me that it is desirable to settle finally the Columbus Circle matter. The pro-
posal to have the Triborough Bridge and Tunnel Authority pay an additional
$200,000 for the project land sold by the city to the authority is acceptable to us,
provided, of course, the city submits to us additional information and data upon
the basis of which we can make a determination that the Columbus Circle project
area was predominantly residential in character when the capital grant contract
pertaining to such project was executed by and between the Federal Government
and the city. It will also be necessary that the redevelopment plan for the
project area be revised to reflect the change in the reuse of the area from the
coliseum, structure originally contemplated to the combined coliseum and office
structure., In addition, the contract between the city and the authority should
be amended to cover both the proposed $200,000 increase in the selling price of
the land and the change above mentioned in the coliseum structure

The revision in the redevelopment plan and the amendment of the Triborough
contract must be processed for approval by the Urban Renewal Administration
in accordance with the established procedures of the Urban Renewal Adminis-
tration.

I have read with interest the copy of your letter to Mr. Mason pertaining to
the status of FHA applications. I am deeply interested in this matter and shall
certainly lend whatever aid and support I can to accomplish the objective.

Sincerely yours,
ArBERT M, CoLE, Administrator,

FEDERAL HoOUSING ADMINISTRATION,
OFFICE OF THE COMMISSIONER,
Washington 25, D. C., March 29, 1955.
Mr. RoBERT MOSES,
Chairman, Commattee on Slum Clearance,
New York 35, N. Y.

Dear MR. Moses: This is in reply to your letter of March 22 requesting a
report on the status of FHA processing under section 220 of the housing projects
known as Manhattantown, North Harlem, Harlem and Pratt Institute area.

According to the agreement reached during our meeting of Thursday, March
17, Messrs. Frank Meistrell, Alfred Jarchow, and W. Beverley Mason, Jr., of
this office, vigited the New York City insuring office on Wednesday and Thurs-
day of last week, March 23 and 24. These gentlemen, together with repre-
sentatives fromy the Office of the Administrator, the regional office of HHFA
and the FHA insuring office met with Messrs. Ferman, Axelrod, Wiles, and
Olnick, sponsors of the project in question.

All FHA requirements and policies which were discussed with you during
the March 17 meeting were explained in detail to all present. Particular atten-
tion was given to FHA requirements in connection with the sponsors’ previous
participation in section 608 projects. It developed that the required certificates
of previous participation had not been completed in every case. Mr. Meistrell
clearly set forth the manner in which these certificates must be submitted and
it was agreed that the required supplemental information would be forwarded
to FHA headquarters without delay.

There was some resistance to our limitation on land values and it was agreed
that the matter would be given further consideration upon the sponsors sub-
mission of additional data regarding the actual cost of demolition, clearance,
and relocation.

Having disposed of the foregoing policy matters the processing of the individ-
ual cases was reviewed. It was found that in each instance FHA preliminary
estimates of value fell below actual project cost to such an extent that equity
requirements would make the projects unfeasible. It was the opinion of our
appraisers that this situation could be overcome through changes in design
infended to achieve a higher and better use of the land. The chief underwriter
of the New York City insuring office recommended changes in apartment design
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and architectural design of the buildings including increased land coverage.
He ppmted out that FHA was not insistent upon such changes but rather was
offering them merely as a means to draw value and cost closer together. Mr.
Ferman and his architect indicated that they would proceed at once with the
prepe}ranon of a new design for submission to the insuring office.

It is understood that the proposed increase in land coverage is a matter which
must have the approval of your committee as well as approval of the Urban
Renewal Admimstration. It was agreed that the sponsors would make a pro-
posal along these lines to your office and at the same time FHA would present
the problem to the Commissioner of the Urban Renewal Administration.

Although there still remain several matters to be resolved, it is our feeling
that the sponsors were generally satisfied with the results of the meetings.
Mr. Ferman and his architect, Mr. Kessler, in particular indicated their inten-
tion to proceed without delay. Our insuring office is prepared to cooperate in
every way and whenever problems may arise which they cannot resoive locally
technicians from headquarters will be available to provide necessary advice and
assistance You may be sure of our continuing desire to expedite processing
of these cases in every way.

Very truly yours,
NorMAN P. MasoN, Commissioner.

Ciry or New YORK,
OFFICE OF COMMITTEE ON SLUM CLEABANCE,
New York 35, N. Y., March 80, 1955,
Hon. HERBERT H LEEMAN,
United States Senate, Washington, D. C.
Dear HerBerr: Thank you very much for your letter of March 28 and for
the copy of the constructive letter to you from Mr. Mason.
1t 1s beginning to look as 1f we may really be making progress with the FHA,
Meetings are being held in New York City between the FHA and the sponsors
of the first project west of Central Park. These meetings supplement our
conference in Washington with Mr. Mason and we hope that a prompt decision
to 1ssue the FHA commitment will result. This would establish a precedent
and a pattern which would enable other housing project sponsors to proceed
with financing without further stultifying delays. I hope you will have your
assistants keep in touch with the offices of Mr. Cole, Mr. Mason, and Mr. Follin
on the prospective as well as present projects. This will be most helpful to us.
Cordially,
ROBERT MOSES, Chairman.

UNITED STATES SENATE,
Washington, D. C., March 28, 1955.
Mr. ROBERT MOSES,
Chairman, New York City Office of Commuttee on Slum Clearance,
New York 35, N. Y.

Dear Mr. Moses: I want to acknowledge your letter of March 21, and am
pleased to note that your slum clearance projects have apparently finally gotten
off the ground and that you anticipate some action from FHA.

I have already advised the FHA of my interest in the New York situation and
1 want to send you a copy of a letter I have received from Mr. Norman P. Mason.
His letter appears to be a little more optimistic than yours and he seems to feel
that the major problems have now been resolved. It s my hope that this is true.

Yours very sincerely,
Hereerr H LEHMAN.

Enclosure.

FEDERAL HOUBING ADMINISTRATION,
OFFICE OF THE COMMISSIONER,
Washington 25, D. C., March 18, 1955.
Hon, HERRERT H. LEHMAN,
The United States Senatce,
Wushwington 25, D. C.

My DeAR SEN.sToR LEEMAXY . Thank you for the observations in your letter of
March 11, regarding the urban renewal program. I am glad to say we are now
in a position to meet with the sponsors of the New York City projects and are
making plans to do so next week
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By letter of January 19 the sponsors in question, known as the Redevelopment
Builders of New York, opened up consideration of a number of difficult poliey
determinations. We have been working on these matters together with the
Housing and Home Finance Agency, our New York insuring office and the New
York City Committee on Slum Clearance. Yesterday we met with Mr. Robert
Moses and members of his staff in the office of Administrator Albert Cole and as
a result of this meeting I feel certain that the major problems have now been
resolved.

It has always been our intention to meet with the Redevelopment Builders at
the earliest possible time. By letter of March 3 we reassured them of this fact
and reported that progress was being made in the resolution of the problems which
had arisen in connection with their projects.

We appreciate the fact that delays caused by the necessity of setting up basie
procedures have caused some inconvenience to sponsors as well as the New York
City Committee on Slum Clearance, and I am happy to be able to assure you that
we are confident of making real progress hereafter,

Sincerely yours,
NorMaN P. Mason, Commissioner.

CIty or NEw YOBK,
OrFICE OF COMMITTEE ON SLUM CLEARANCE,
New York 385, N. Y., Aprul 4, 1955.
Hon, NormAN P, Magon,
Commissioner, Federal Houswng Administration,
Washington 25, D. C.

Dear Mr. MasoN : I have your letter of March 29.

‘We of course have participated and are keeeping in touch with the meetings
being held between the FHA representatives and the sponsors with a view
toward reaching agreement on project commitments. We are giving a great deal
of attention to the two outstanding guestions to which you refer and which seem
to be the major problems preventing agreement on a commitment.

We have expressed our willingness to permit some additional coverage and
some additional density in these projects to help meet FHA requests Of course,
these are redevelopment projeets which are part of a city-Federal public slum-
clearance and redevelopment program and 1t would clearly be inconsistent with
the best interests of the projects and the program to press this too far. These
plans were approved by the HHFA, of which your agency is a constituent unit.
However, 1if all concerned act mn good faith I am sure prompt agreement can
be reached without unnecessary delay.

As to land values, Mr. Lebwoh! of this office has already recommended to Frank
Meistrell that you should consider values based on actual costs to the sponsors of
the land, including costs of demolition and tenant relocation. This represents
actual costs 1n making the land available for the project and certainly cannot
exceed true value considering the costs absorbed by both the Federal Govern-
ment and the city in write down.

I hope you will have your representatives stay with this processing until an ac-
tual commitment is reached. Please accept my assurances that we shall see to
it from this end that no time or effort is lost by the sponsors

Sincerely,
Roserr Moses, Chairman,

C1TY OF NEW YORK,
OFFICE OF COMMITTEE ON SLUM CLEARANCE,
NewYork 35, N. Y., April 15, 1955.
Hon. NorMAN P. MasoN,
Commussoner, Federal Housing Admanist) ation,
Washington 25, D. C.

Dear MR Masow: You will remember that at our Jast meeting in Washington
we reached agreement on speedy processing of FHA commitment applications
on the title I projects in New York. You agieed to begin with Manhattantown,
Harlem, and North Harlem, and expedite proceedings there.

There have been, as arranged, several meetings between the sponsors of these
projects and your representatives. The indications were that agreements with
your agency are in sight after some modifications have been made to meet your
requirements. It 1s, however, disturbing to be told that, even when basic agree-
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ments have been reached between sponsors and your office, 1t will, under your
present FHA procedural regulations, take several months—perhaps as many as
four—before actual commitments are issued by you. This is certainly adding
unnecessary delays and endless new difficulties.

The fact is, as you are also aware, that the necessity for maintaining present
slum structures in these areas involves heavier and heavier burdens. In the
face of such delays, as tenants are relocated and properties become vacant, dis-
orders, thefts, squatters and even crimes are rampant in partially vacant or
vacant structures. Sponsors’ incentives to speed up relocation, as well as demo-
lition and clearance, are removed.

This committee 18 being put in an impossible position as the result of the
apparently endless delays in guaranteeing morigages. Sponsors have been left
in the position of attempting to vacate buildings and clear land preparatory to
construction in the absence of construction funds. There has been a natural
tendency on their part—perhaps exaggerated in some instances—to get what
revenue they can out of some of the existing structures to offset the high cost
of repairs and services in others. Sponsors have been taken iato court. They
have been asked to remedy not only dangerous eonditions but to make temporary
improvements of no permanent value to anyone It 1s, of course, senseless to
continue spending money on repairs and improvements 1 buildings which should
long since have been torn down. Disreputable and even vicious conditions have
resulted 1n some cases. These have been the cause of complaints on the pait of
critics who do not know all the circumstances and blame the members of this
committee for conditions which really stem directly from Washington. Among
these critics I include representatives of your own agency, who on receiving
complaints have failed to acknowledge responsibility and have done little so
far to meet the basic problem of prompt commitments.

Let me repeat what I said at Washington about scheduling—that we schedule
these improvements 1n good faith and that it has been impossible to adhere to
anything like our schedules because of lack of cooperation in Washington. Now,
after we are apparently reaching agreements it turns out that it will take
months to carry out these agreements. Certainly there is nothing here which
requires 4 or 5 months to put the agreement in writing. Let me add that I have
bad some 30 years of experience in large-scale construction in the course of which
I have never heard of anything like the delavs 1n procedure which are present
in this instance. I would certainly not tolerate anything like it in an organ-
ization for which I have any responsibility.

1t is essential for us to know that commitments will issue promptly upon
agreement and that we will not be faced with the prospect of suffering these
projects to continue in a hazardous, filthy and uncertain state through another
period of months.

1 realize, of course, that you have certain requirements which must be met,
but I must say frankly that I see no reason why, when agreement 1s reached,
these things cannot be taken care of and commitments issned immediately, that
is within at most 2 month, so that construction can begin.

I ask, theiefore, that you take the steps necessary to cut through this inex-
plicable redtape in order to get commitments issued.

Sincerely,
RoBERT MosES, Chau man.

HoUSE 0F REPRESENTATIVES,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON HOUSING OF THE
COMMITTEE ON BANKING AND CURRENCY,
Washington, August 26, 1955.
Hon. ROBERT MOSES,
Chairman, Commattee on Slum Clearance,
New York 35, N. Y.

Dear MR. MosEs: As your probably know, the Subcommittee on Housing, of
which I am chairman, of the House Banking and Currency Committee, is under-
taking an intensive study of Government—assi.sted housiqg programs.

Clearly one of the most pressing problems in the housing field is that of slum
clearance and urban renewal. Your great city, of course, is vitally interested in
this subject and has been a leader in the attempts made to combat the problem
of slums and blighted areas

68692—55—pt. 1——4
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Since your wide experience and outstanding competence in this field is well
known, our committee would indeed appreciate the opportunity of having the
benefit of your views on the slum clearance and urban renewal programs of
New York City when we begin committee hearings in your city on Wednesday,
October 5, 1955.

‘We would also be greatly interested in hearing about any problems you may
have encountered in dealing with the Federal agencies concerned, particularly
the Urban Renewal Administration of the Housing and Home Finance Agency
and the local FHA administration of the 220 program. Your assistant, Mr.
Lebwold, gave an 1nkling of some of the trouble spots to Mr. Poston and Mr.
McEwan on our subcommitiee staff during the recent trip they made to New
York City.

Our New York City hearings are scheduled for October 5 and 6 with a field
trip around the city tentatively scheduled for October 7. My thought is that
you would make an excellent witness during our Wednesday morning hearing,
October 5. Because of the large number of witnesses to be heard, we plan to
confine each witness’ appearance to one-half hour, and to limit opening state-
ments by witnesses to 20 minutes’ duration.

I hope very much that your calendar and future plans will enable you to
give our committee the benefit of your thinking on October 5, and I would appre-
ciate hearing whether you can accept our invitation. Should you be able to
accept, we will of course inform you later of the place where the hearing will
be held and the exact time for your appearance.

Also referring to the field trip idea for October 7, our committee would be
grateful if you could arrange, perhaps in collaboration with Mr. Joseph Mec-
Murray, New York housing commissioner, a tour on that day of New York City
housing and urban renewal areas which you feel the committee should see,

‘With best wishes,

Sincerely yours,
ALBerT Rains, M. C.

CITY oF NEW YORK,
OFFICE oF COMMITTEE ON SLUM CLEARANCE,
New York 35, N. Y., September 7, 1955.
Hon. ALBERT RAINs, .
Chawman, Subcommitiee on Housing,
Banking and Currency Committee, House of Representatives,
Washwngton, D. O.

Dear MEe. RaiNs: I have your letter of August 26, 1955.

I shall, of course, be happy to testify at your hearing in New York City on
October 5 and shall give the committee every assistance possible in this work.

The plain fact is that, unless section 220 is made to work and the Federal
Housing Administration issues commitments for construction money under that
section and in accordance with its intent, in the very near future, the title I
program will collapse throughout the country. This is not a new thought. Tam
attaching some of our correspondence over the past year or two indicating how
far we have gore in pressing the Federal agencies for action. You may, of course,
make any use of this correspondence you wish.

While we were assured time and time again—and are still being assured—
that the problem is understood in Washington and that commitments are 1mmi-
nent, none has been issued.

Section 220 is specific and authorizes mortgages of 90 percent of replacement
costs for title I projects. Private builders, of course, expect these mortgages if
they are to build Our projects have been operating in some cases for more than
3 years and have large areas on which demolition has been completed and which
have been available for construction for more than a year. So far as we can
ascertaiq the only factor which has kept the Federal agencies from acting is fear
of criticism and overcaution due apparently to criticism directed at Fede:al
officials as a result of the 608 program.

Certification of costs by the sponsors is one of the requirements of section 220.
Such cost certification is a complete protection against windfalls and overpay-
ments We have made this perfectly clear at meetings in Washington with the
Federal people. Some progress in processing commitments has been made, but
this does not overcome the fact that no commitments have been issued after years
of preparation and promises, Only prompt, strong action will now suffice.” The
tax money lost to date to both the Federal Government and the cities 1s already
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beyond recovery. In addition, thousands of units of new needed housing have
been delayed

We have repeatedly said that Federal officials engaged in the slum elearance
program must have the courage to assume their responsibilities and issue FHA
commitments as authorized by law. The purpose of the law is clear. Congress
provided it to make the slum clearance programs effective and did not intend
administrative officials to frustrate the program by their ineptitude.

Sincerely,
RosErT MOsES, Chairman,
Attachments.

C1TY oF NEW YORE,
OFFICE OF COMMITTEE ON SLUM CLEARANCE,
. New York, N. Y., September 7, 1955.
Hon. ALeErT M CoOLE,
Admimstrator, Housing end Home Finance Agency,
Washwmgton, D. C.

DEAR MR. CoLE Attached herewith as a reminder are copies of previous cor-
respondence with you and with the Honorable Norman P. Mason, Commissioner
of the Federal Housing Administration, reviewing agreements for the processing
of applications under section 220 of the Housing Act of 1955, as amended. This
correspondence also reflects our understanding that the Federal Housing Admin-
istration would issue commitments without further delay.

You will note that on November 19, 1953, we called your attention to the de-
pendency of the title I program upon the early processing of FHA applications
and the issuance of mortgage commitments to assure early construction of the
improvements contemplated by the redevelopment plans.

In my letter of December 31, 1953, we urged that the FHA liberally interpret
‘the provisions of law and stop penalizing builders on slum clearance sites as to
rental and mortgage considerations, and noted your recommendations to the
President’s Advisory Committee for special considerations for slum-clearance
areas by the FHA.

On September 28, 1954, we met with you and your associates and reviewed the
title I program in detail, and again the outcome was an apparent agreement both
by HHFA and the city that FHA mortgage commitments were necessary to the
program and that delay in FHA approval is holding back construetion.

You further agreed to take three operating projects, North Harlem, West Park,
and Harlem, and assign Washington FHA personnel to work on FHA commit-
ments for these projects to final decision in the immediate future. On January
18, 1955, we again urged that the necessary instructions and rulings from Wash-
ington be made for the processing of applications under section 220 of the Hous-
ing Act. On March 18, 1955, Commissioner Mason advised Senator Herbert H.
Lehman that after a meeting between the representative of the HHFA and this
committee, he felt certain that the major problems were resolved and that here-
after real progress would be made in the processing of the applications and the
issmance of commitments by the FHA,

On March 22, 1955, we reiterated our understanding that the applications filed
by the sponsors of the West Park, Harlem, and North Harlem projects would be
processed quickly. I call your particular attention to your reply dated March
28, 1955, with reference to your interest in FHA applications and your offer to
lend your active support to reach the agreed objectives.

During FHA processing, changes i plans insisted on by FHA were made.
Previous designs and plans were scrapped at considerable expense to the spon-
sors, and new designs and plans were submitted as requested by FHA. All the
preliminary requirements and amendments requested by the Federal Housing
Administration and the Urban Renewal Administration have been complied with
and your local Federal Housing Administration office is now, if ever, in a posi-
tion to issue its commitments for the North Harlem and West Park slum clear-
ance projects.

The fact, however, is that no commitment on any title I project has as yet been
jissued. Now I have been informed that the local FHA office is as yet still await-
ing determination by the Washington office to proceed with mortgages of 90 per-
cent of cost as authorized by law. Congress, by the enactment of section 220,
made it clear that economic factors normally considered for standard banking
loans should not be used as the measuring rod for title I projects. The liberal
provisions of section 220 were considered necessary by Congress after full dis-
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cussion of previous stultifying delays. The provisions under the pri_or sec"tiqn:
220 for consideration of economic value were stricken from the act with this in:
mind.

I have been asked to testify at the hearing of the Subcommittee on Housing,
House Banking and Currency Committee, to be held in New York on Qctober 5,
1955, and must be in a position to state that commitments are being issued on
title I projects or that we have been misled and that the Federal program has
been frustrated by FHA. It 1s, therefore, imperative that Commssioner Mason
make his determinations now.

Federal officials engaged in the slum-clearance program must have the courage
to assume responsibilities and 1ssne commitments as authorized by law. Con-
gress passed section 220 to make the slum-clearance program possible and did
not intend administrative officials to frustrate the program. The plain fact is
that unless section 220 is made to work and the Federal Housing Administration
jssues commitments 1n accordance with the intent of that section, the title I
program will collapse throughout the country.

Very truly yours,
RoserT MOsES, Chairman,

Attachments:

cc: Commissioner Norman P. Mason,

Federal Housing Administration.

Mr. Moses. We wanted to show you, without getting into character-
jzation or adjectives or anything of that kind, what our practical
problems have been, and to some extent, of course, the correspondence
is one-sided. It is not self-serving in any way, but, on the other
hand, you get the picture from that correspondence. I would like
to add to that and to have written in the record and perhaps read, if
that is 1 accordance with your procedure, a letter that just came
from Mr. Cole, which will complete that.

The Cmatrman. We will be glad for you to read it and then it will
be incorporated in the record. Do you want to read it or have one
of the clerks to read it?

Mr. McDoxouea. Is it a letter addressed to you, Mr. Moses?

Mr. MosEs. Yes.

The Cramman. I will read the letter. It is under date of October
3, 1955, addressed to Mr. Robert Moses, chairman, Committee on Slum
Clearance, Randalls Island, New York 85, N. Y.

Dear Mr MoseEs: You have requested my estimates of target dates for com-
pletion of processing for the redevelopment projects in New York City, involving
mortgage insurance under section 220 of the National Housing Act. As you
know, FHA has just completed processing and issued insurance commitments
covering residential development on three sections of the North Harlem project.
In the case of the West Park project, Manhattantown, the application for mort-
gage insurance has been received and most of the processing has been completed.

The FHA insuring office is now waiting for the names of the individuals who
will form the mortgage corporation, the credit information on such individuals,
and the sponsor's breakdown of cost of demolition and relocation of tenants,
and other costs, attributable to land clearance operations.

After this information 1s received, it 1s estimated that this project can be
completely processed to commitment within three weeks.

Fort Pratt Institute project, HHFA regional office in New York is awaiting
submission by the submitting of the sponsor’s plans, together with the city’s
findings concerning these plans in order to determine their conformity to the
approved redevelopment plan for the project. After this submission is received
in proper form, I estimate that the regional office can make this determination
within 10 days.

It should be possible for FHA to complete processing of the applieation for
mortgage insurance commitment information within 2 to 4 months after the
approval of the sponsor's plans by the HHFA regional office, depending on the
cooperation of the sponsor’s architect and others associated with the sponsor.

If, however, the sponsor’s plans are such as to require substantial revision
of the development plan, processing by the HHFA regional office would probably
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Probably require another month, followed by the formal final approval by the
city and an additional 3 weeks for processing the final documents to point of
final certification to FHA certificate of eligibility for section 220.

‘We were informed by the city some 3 months ago that the redevelopment plan
for the Godfrey Nursing Home in Harlem is to be revised. The sponsor's agree-
ment and redevelopment program will require about 1 month, after which
the city will take formal action. The final documents could then be processed
within about 3 weeks to the point of certification to FHA certiflcation of project
ellgl‘blht.y, After certification, FHA should be able to Drocess the sponsor’s
applications for Insurance in from 2 to + months, depending on the cooperation
of the sponsor’'s a1 L:lntects and others associated with them.

Further applications can probebly be processed by FHA within the time sched-
ules mentioned above. You realize, of course, that these estimates are approxi-
mate and actual processing time may be shorter or longer, depending not only
-on the cooperation received from the sponsor's architects, but also upon the cir-
cumstances peculiar to a particular project. As you know, I have assigned
special personnel to expedite processing of New York City projects and you may
be sure that I shall continue to give them top priority and to make every effort
to reduce processing time to the minimum.

Sincerely yours,
ALsErT M CoLE, Administrator.

That may, of course, be included in the 1ecord.

(The following letter was submitted to the subcommittee by Hon.
Albert M. Cole, Administrator, Housing and Home Finance .Agency :)

HousIing axp HoME FINANCE AGENCY,
OFFICE OF THE ADMINISTRATOR,
Washington 25. D. ¢, October 10, 19355.
Hon. ALBERT RAINS,
Chasrman, Subcommitice on Housing,
House of Repicsentatives, Washington 25, D. C

Dear CongREssMaN RaiNs: During his appearance before your subcommit-
tee at the recent hearings in New York City, the Honorable Robert Moses fur-
nished for the record a copy of his letter to me of September 7, 1955, relating
to FHA section 220 mortgage insurance He alse furnished a copy of a letter
which he received from me, dated October 3. 1933, and indicated that it was n
reply to his letter of September 7. This was 1ncorrect, as I have not repled to
the September 7 letter. My letter of October 3 was in response to a specific
oral request from M1 Moses for a letter indicating target dates for completing
the processing of certain redevelopment projeets in New York City. It was in
no sense a reply to Mr. Moses’ letter of September 7

Ag thig error by Mr Moses gives an incorrect impression of the views of our
Agency toward his letter of September 7, I feel it is a matter of sufficient im-
portance to bring to the attention of your committee.

Sincerely yours,
ALBerT M CoLE, Admimstrator.

(Additional letters submitted by Mr. Moses appear at p. 254.)

Mr. Mosgs. I have only one other contribution to make, if it is a
contribution. Then I would be glad to try to answer questions. I
wrote out, coming down here in the car—I hope I can read my own
handwriting—a summary of major recommendations which I touched
on yesterday, and T would like to give them to you briefly now.

The CrairaaN. We would be glad to have them.

Mr. Moses. First, expedite the FHA guaranties of title I projects
presently stymied because of FHA maction. That, of course, is
modified to the extent that the assurances in this letter are carried out.

Mr. Asarey. I am sorry, Mr. Moses, I didn’ hear that.

Mr. Mosgs. I say that, of course, is subject to the provisions of that
last letter from Mr. Cole. Tf those assurances are carried out, there
will be some expediting of the program.

Mr. McDoxouca. Let me ask you at this point: How long has this
so-called delay that you speak about existed ?

Mr. Moses. About 214 years.
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Mr. McDovouce. And during that time how many projects have
you had approved by HHFA ¢

Mr. Moses. None up to last week.

Now let me make that clear. You are talking about FHA
guaranties ¢

Mr. McDonoueH. Yes. .

Mr. Mosgs. There is no guaranty came through until « week ago,
10 days ago. I think that answers your question.

Mr. WioNarL. This is under section 220%

Mr. Moses. Yes. . L

Mr. Wipwarz. How many original project applications were made
under that section?

Mr. Moses. There were applications made, of course.

Mr. Apponizio. How many ?

Mr. Moses. I would say six. There were 4 or 3, some of them:
originally under the earlier sections, and all of them subsequently
under 220.

Mr. McDoxouca. But some of them made under the previous sec-
tion 213 ¢ .

Mr. Mosgs. Yes. Now, you have also got to keep in mind that
when FHA got around to seriously consider these guaranties, there
was a difference of opinion in the two divisions, of the FHA, Mr.
Mason’s division, and Mr. Folin’s division. As a result of that, it
has become necessary to make some changes in plans to add to the
number of rooms in apartments and the assurances which the FHA
wants, something we had never heard about, and which we feel the
two division heads should have discussed among themselves previously.
That is No. 1.

2. Expedite pending additional title I projects for which advanced
studies have been authorized. That, again, is to be read in the light
of the last paragraph in the letter of Mr. Cole.

3. Increase future Federal aid of projects for the following groups,
two groups, families of low income displaced by title 1, and highway
projects. éecondly, families of middle income so displaced and re-
quiring rental at around $20 a room a month.

4. Build both low-income and title I middle-income projects in
Puerto Rico, using concrete prefab wherever possible, with subsidies
sufficient to bring rents and sales within the reach of these groups,
low and middle income to be measured, of course, by Puerto Rican
standards. .

5. Fix by law the responsibilities of the HHFA Administrator so
that he must become a real responsible department head and not merely
a nominal executive over virtually independent divisions.

That is the summary.

The Cratroran. That is a very good summary, Mr. Moses, and that
%g;.st one you touched on, this committee has wrestled with a great many
imes,

. I'would like to ask about this 220. T understand the sponsor of that
is a Mr. Axelrod, if I get the name correct. Is it true that the FHA,
before they approved even that one, required him; that is, the sponsor,
to increase the density and to change the type of rooms, and so forth ¢

Mr. Moses. That is right.

The CramrMan. Well, with the change required, will it house as.
many people as it would originally ?
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Mr. Moses. More, that is the object.

The Cuarruan. Therefore, it makes the financing even more con-
servative. Would that be a fair statement ?

Mr. Moses. Yes; that is the purpose.

The CramrMaN. Gentlemen, any questions of Mr. Moses?

Mr. Asarey. Would you yield at this point, Mr. Chairman ¢

The CHATRMAN. Yes.

Mr. Asmrey. Would you say that, in effect, it discriminates against
the family unit and increases the hardship of families?

Mr. Moses. Noj I don’t think it has that effect at all. Our com-
plaint is not so much that there are more rooms and perhaps a little
hi%her buildings, the floor coverage is the same. Those things all had
to be discussed with the city planning commission. Weall agreed that
they were not unreasonabfe provisions. Qur complaint was that the
two divisions hadn't gotten together earlier to discuss this matter.
Months and months went by, in the course of which apparently a man
in one room didn’t talk to the fellow in the next room about it, and
they sprang this stuff on us and we had to go back to the very begin-
ning and revise plans.

I want to point out to you here something that I haven’t heard
very much about in the previous testimony this morning, and that is
that in this case you are dealing with other people’s money. That is a
matter of some consequence.

Mr. Apponizro. Mr. Moses, wouldn’t you say, though, that the more
density you have, the smaller the apartments and consequently it
discriminates against the larger families?

Mr. Moses. No, I wouldn’t concede that these changes that I have
heard about so far are bad changes. The standards are still about as
high as they are in most of the apartments on Park Avenue. Don’t
forget that when we build expensive apartments here in this city we
cover 65 and 70 and even more percent of the ground, but not with
public projects. They run around 20, 18, 20, 22, 24—the standards.
are much higher.

The buildings have to go up in the air because the ground is so
valuable and we have so little land. If, as a result of changes,
demand by the FHA, there is any compromise with real standards,
we won’t approve them.

Mr. Asmrey. I don’t think the query goes to the standards so much
as it does to the effect that this has of providing more one-room or
room and a half accommodations as against apartments that a family
of 4 or 5 or 6 people can move into.

Mr. Moses. Well, that is arguable. We won’t go along with that
it we didn’t think they were fair provisions. They may come along
now with things we wouldn’t go along with. We have told them of
things that we wouldn't approve,

Mr. McDonovea. Such as what?

Mr. Mosgs. The number of apartments, small rooms, various other
things that involve cubage and square footage. Those are all subjects
that have to be discussed.

Mr. McDonover. Now, Mr. Moses, you have been administering-
public affairs here in New York City and you have a nationwide repu-
tation for getting things done for a number of years.

Ar. Moses. You will have me blushing for the first time in 30

years.
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Mr. McDowoues. I will say that to your credit because I think you
have done a tremendous job in New York City here over the years,
and over those years you have had problems similar to this in many,
many projects, highway projects, planning projects, park projects,
and so forth. .

It appears to me from your ctiticism of the Federal Housing Ad-
ministration, that there 1s a peculiar problem that applies to New York
City alone, that doesn’t apply to other cities in the United States, as
far as urban-redevelopment and public-housing projects are con-
cerned. There are certam specifications here apparently that ave re-
quired that are not required in other places, that you are dealing with
a Federal agency that applies a rule that should be recognized equally
across the Nation, and for that reason, Mr. Cole indicated in his letter
to you that he is supplying additional personnel to expedite your ap-
pheations to meet your peculiar problems. I think there is a desire
on the part of the Federal Housing Administration to meet your
specific problems that are different from any other large city and it is
going to take a little more time than the ordinary project.

Mr. Mosus. I don’t think they are different i kind. They may be
different in scale. I am fairly familiar with some other cities in the
country and with a good many suburban communities. I don’t think
they are so different. I don’t know where the great difference is
except in scale. I suppose the aggregate of projects that are in some
stage of approval of approved planning here in New York is probably
as great as those of all of the other projects in the rest of the cities of
the country put together.

The scale, of course, is tremendous. You are going into hundreds
of millions of dollars, but as to there being different kinds, T don’t
think so.

Mr. McDoxouca. Well, as far as scale is concerned, that could run
into a lot of money and it is a great responsibility insofar as the Fed-
eral Housing Administrator is concerned, if he approves it and it is
wrong it could be very serious. In Los Angeles there is an ordinance
that requires that you can't build above 150-foot level.

In New York City you can build higher than that. Therefore, pub-

lic-housing units and urban-development projects have to be limited
n size in Los Angeles. That is different from New York City.
When you go above a certain level you are going to have a certain
difference in cost, and I think you have some old problems here that
have to be met, and the Housing Administrator has got to meet them
in order to expedite this housing program.
.. You have indicated that building in Puerto Rico would relieve you;
if they had adequate housing down there, if that would keep some of
the people in Puerto Rico, rather than to come to New York City.
But the question of coming here is not a question of housing, it is a
question of wages.

Mr. Mosrs. T don’t agree with that, but I don't want to argue it.

The CuAtRMAaN. Mr. iloses, T understand that the builder 1s limited
to a T-percent profit in this 220 that was approved the other day. Is
my information on that correct?

Mr. Moszs. Seven percent.

The CratrmaN. 'Would that type profit get housing under 220 built?

Mr. McDorover. You mean 7 percent?

The CrarManN. Yes.
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My, Moses. You mean is that adequate? .

The (‘mamrman. I mean is it a sufficient inducement for builders to
enter the market, that type of profit that has been set?

Mr. Moses. We have been able to get sponsors with considerable
difficulty for all of our projects so far. Of course, the builder 1s one
thing and the fellow who finances it is something else. They may be
two very different people. The reservoirs of private capital, meaning
the banks, the savings banks, insurance companies, and so forth, have
been reluctant to go into this kind of work for many reasons that
would take too long to go into.

I think that with a more expeditious and sympathetic FHA process,
vou might get them into more of this. I am talking about mortgages
now, I am not talking about equity.

The CHamryaN. I understand.

Mr. Moses. I don’t think anybody is going to get them into any
more large equity work here in New York. We have tried our best
and we haven't succeeded. But I think that other institutions, insti-
tutions other than the Bowery Savings Bank, which has been very
progressive about these things, would be more interested in that kind
of mortgage business if they knew how long 1t was going to take and
where it was all coming out, but you can't blame anybody for looking
at these schedules and finding things half a year, year and a half, up to
214 years behind.

There is just endless correspondence. Naturally, these fellows in
the big fiduciaries, in the big reservoirs of capital, say there are lots
of other ways of earning a fair return on their capital besides getting
mixed up in this type of thing.

The CrHamryax. That leads me to the next question. Don’t you
think it would be wise to delegate to regional offices and to local author-
ities—and I am speaking both of the cooperatives, 220’s, and public
housing, to delegate more authority to the local, and give them author-
ity to act, rather than to require sponsors and people to continue to
have to get every single item approved in Washington ¢

Mr. Mosgs. I couldn’t agree with you more, but the cautious, the
timid, the frightened administrator, the fellow who wants to keep
everything under his own hand, doesn’t like to delegate. That isn’t
confined to housing. One of the reasons why over a long period of
years we have made so much progress on highway work, where Fed-
eral aid was involved, was because of the relationship between the
people who had charge of that hichway program, beginning with Mr.
MacDonald, who was there in 1918 continuously and had everybody’s
respect, down through the fellows who are there now, irrespective of
the political complex of the administration, their willingness to dele-
gate and their ability to work with local people and their assumption
of a sort of banker relationship where they see to it that money isn’t
wasted, that standards are observed, but they dont’ mess into the de-
tails of administration. They leave that to the local fellow.

Mr. McDonoucH. That is a good analogy. However, it isn’t quite
a straight line, for the reason that Mr. MacDonald, of the Public
Roads Administration, would depend upon the opinion and the judg-
ment of the State engineer on public highway construction. He was
not depending upon his Federal agency locally. He was depending
on the State engineer’s recommendation. Here you have the Housing
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Administrator depending upon an appointed authority of his office
located in New York who has to make decisions.

Mr. Moses, I think Mr. MacDonald depended upon both. I dealt
with him for 30 years. X

Mr. McDoNouex. But he depended on the State engineer to a large
-extent.

Mr. Moses. I don’t think that is so. I can show you many cases in
this State where the State engineer wasn’t involved in municipal
projects. The fact is both in housing and highways you have to deal
with your local representative, if you are a Federal administrator, and
4 local administrator, both equally. )

Mr. McDonover. If the Housing Administrator can say that the
mayor of the city of New York, or the Governor of the State of New
York has approved thus and will assume some responsibility if there
is an error there, I think you would get a lot further and quicker ac-
tion—or Mr. McMurray, the State housing authority, if he will ap-
prove it, then we can move faster. . .

Mr. Moses. Mr. McMurray isn’t in title I at all. He isn’t involved
in title I.

Mr. McDonNouer. Well, he is in some of the other titles.

Mr. Moses. Well, I know, but we are talking about title I.

Mr. GamBLE. Mr. Moses, may I ask you a question? On these proj-
-ects that are tied up for 214 years, does that tie up the money of the
sponsor ?

Mzr. Mosgs. Of course. It ties up what money he has in it, it ties up
the land, and his natural inclination is not to take buildings down as
long as he can get any rental out of them. There are a lot of people
involved, and as I pointed out before, under title I, you are trying to
-get private capital into this work, it isn’t public capital.

Mr. Gamere. Then he is just hamstrung. He can’t go into any
other project in the meantime.

Mr. Moses. That is right, and in addition to that, the property gets
vandalized and the conditions in it are terrible, and the neighbors
very justly complain and don’t understand what is wrong. We try
to explain it. Nobody can understand this sort of situation.

Mr. GamBre. Meanwhile, the city is losing money and the Federal
Government is losing taxes, )

Mr. Moses. Of course. There are many incidents and all of them
unpleasant and unfortunate, which makes it more difficult when you
get to the next project. They point to the previous one and say:
“Have you ever gone up there and seen what goes on up there?” That
isn’t encouraging.

The Cramman. What you are saying, in sum and substance, Mr.
Moses, is that the Tousing Administrator should be not only in name,
‘but in actuality a man—I am not talking of personalities now—but an
official who has the authority to make the decisions. He also ought to
have the trained personnel adequately paid to be able to make the
decisions and not let a program as vital as 220 wait 214 years and
finally just announce the first one in the entire United States after the
passage of the 1954 act.

Mr. Moses. T agree with that characterization entirely.

Mr. Gamere. Could we make a recommendation, Mr. Moses? Why
don’t you have more signs up on these projects so people will know
-what they are?
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Mr. Moses. We have put signs up and they get vandalized and torn
down. A sign in some sections of New York doesn’t last more than
2 weeks,

Mr. Gamsrr. Is that so?

Mr. Moses. T think the life of a sign on the average isn’t more than
a month,

Mr. Gamere. I was down in Buenos Aires, right after the election
of Peron, and everywhere you went you couldn’t hardly see the build-
Ings because of the signs.

r. Moses. Well, asign hereisa target.

The CaATRMAN. M. %I:Hara.

. Mr. O'Hara. Mr. Moses, this seems to me a case where timidity,
indifference, or procrastination has hamstrung the housing program
of the second city in America for two and a half years. I am inter-
ested now: Did this come from procrastination, indifference, or did
it come from a desire to kill the housing program ?

Mr. MosEs, T don’t wantto getintothat. That getsinto—

Mr. O’Hara. Well, they tell me that you talk withont kid gloves.

Mr. Mosxs. I do, and I have given you the record and I have talked
without kid gloves, but I am not going into people’s motives, and
besides, I am restricted from the use of four-letter words.

Mr. Asacey. Mr. Chairman.

The Crarrman. Mr. Ashley.

Mr. Asmigy. Perhaps you would be in a position to comment on the
sequence which your record has developed. These special personnel,
when were they assigned by Mr. Cole?

Mr. McDoNouer. It wasa previous administration, Mr. Ashley.

Mr. Asacey. Well, I am trying to bring this out.

Mr. McDo~ouca. SoamI.

Mr. Moses. Somewhere between 6 and 8 months.

Mr. Asarey. The 220 project was approved how long ago, sir?

Mr. Mosgs. This project, the first one?

Mr. Aserey. Yes.

Mr. Moses. Ten days ago, Ithink. Let me add this by way of expla-
nation. You undoubtedly saw two projects that are ahead of all of
the others that are actually in construction. One is about to open.
That is the Corlears Hook, two unions.

The Cuamrman. We saw that.

Mr. Moses. Why? Because they finally used their own money in
getting a conventional loan from the Bowery Savings after they gave
up attempting to get anything from the FIIA. The other one which
has just gotten underway, and we had the certificate money there 2
weeks ago, Morningside Manhattan Building—

The Crarman. We saw that.

Mr, Moses. And even with all of the pressure brought to bear by the
heads of those big institutions up there, I want to point out that
General Eisenhower was a member of that committee when he was
president of Columbia, they gave up finally and worked out another
method of loan and avoided the FHA, and in that way got going.
Those are the only two that are moving.

Mr. Asurey. I am just wondering, Mr. Moses, if there is any con-
nection between the approval of this 220 project and your letter to
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Mr. Cole of September 20, and particularly the last paragraph thereof,
which reads:

I have been asked to testify before the Subcommittee on Housing, Banking and
Currency Committee, to be held in New York on October 5, 1955, and must be
in a position to state that commitments are being issned on title I projects or that
we have been misled, and that the Federal program has been frustrated by FHA.

It is therefole imperative that Commissionel Mason make hs determination
now.

I wonder if you would care to comment on that.

Mr. Mosgs. You are in as good a position as I am to figure out cause
and effect. .

Mr. O'Haras. Mr, Moses, may I ask you one more question? If a
young man asked a young woman to marry him and she took 214 years
to make up her mind, would she presume that she really loved him?

Mr. Mosgs. Well, the Bible has reference to even longer periods.

The Cramuman. Mr. Moses, I have one other question I want to
point up and then we don't want to keep you too long. e are all
getting hungry, I know. We saw this project you mentioned that is
sponsored by the two unions, and we were quite impressed by 1t, and
the general manager, or builder, Mr. Kazan, told me a very interesting
thing. At the same time we all recognize, as I am sure you do, that
certain things that have happened in the Housing Administration have
caused extraordinary carefulness and yet he told us that one of the
reasons that he wouldn’t take FHA was because they wanted to give
him $4 million more money than he wanted to saddle off on his tenants,

Mr. McDoxouaa. To require additional construction?

The Crairman. Yes; but the point I make, as I got it, to require
elevators to stop at certain floors, and so on. Now the question is:
Are the regulations which have been maintained so ngidly by FHA
that instances of that type occur?

My, Moses. Yes. They certainly did in that case. We looked into
that very carefully, sir, and concluded that the requirements that were
attempted to be imposed upon the unit were arbitrary, nnnecessary,
not in accordance with the New York Building Code, and wouldn’t
be applied on Park Avenue or Fifth Avenue.

The CraRMaN. Any other questions or statement, gentlemen ?

Mr. Wionarr. Mr. Moses, do we have anywhere in the record the
actual apphcation dates on all six of these projects that you have
spoken about?

Mr. Moses. Yes; we could give you that.

Myr. Wipwvarn. Could we have that?

Mr. Moszs. Yes.

Mr. WipvaLt. Could we have the section under which they orig-
inally applied?

Mr. Moses. Yes.

Mr. WipnarL, When the change was made.

Mr. Moses. Yes.

Mr. WipNaLL And as a vesult of what specific action by the
Administration.

Mr. Moses. Yes. I want to point out to you that this committee,
the slum clearance committee, which is not a statutory body, it is a
committee composed of ex officio officials who would have to be con-
sulted anyway, and we felt that—O’Dwyer was mayor at the time, and
talked to me about it. I said:“Don’t create a new commission with a,
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whole lot of unnecessary personnel. Just take the people who have
to be consulted anyway, like the chairman of the city planning com-
‘mission, chief engineer, and so on, and put them on the committee, and
with very few employees, employing outside experts and consultants,
we can do this work.”

That committee at all its meetings has a schedule just as we have on
‘highway work, on all public works that shows the dates on which cer-
tain things are supposed to happen, and then with a blank line under-
neath the actual progress so that you ean measure what should have
happened against what did happen, and we will give you that latest
schedule, which T think will also help you to see what is going on.

Mr. Wionatk. It was my understanding that the Axelrod applica-
‘tion under section 220 went in around November 1954 ; is that correct ?

Mr. Leswonr. It went in after the enabling legislation for 220 was
«enacted. Prior to that he did have one or more applications in under
prior sections of the law, 213 and 207.

Mr. WipnaLn, Well, we would be pleased to have that documenta-
tion.

Mr. Moses. There is one other thing I would like to mention to
you, Mr. Chairman. I don't say this is a typical characterization,
but it happens often in a city like New York. In the new Lincoln
Square project, one of the main features 1s Fordham University. It
would take all of their scattered branches outside of the main uni-
versity at Fordham and put them together. That new college, or
whatever you want to call it, branch of the university, faces north
above 62d Street. Then there is a park, and facing south toward
Fordham will be the new Metropolitan Opera House and probably
the Philharmonic. The Metropolitan has an opera house and they
have to keep opera going and they have to sell the opera house sub-
ject to the purchaser not getting control until a certain time when
the new opera house is finished. That is typical of what we run into.
We have to give these people some assurance when that is going to
happen. Under past conditions up to now, we haven’t been able to
give them any assurance. We couldn’t honestly say whether it would

e a year, 2 years, 3 years, 4 years. It could be any length of time.
That is one of the great difficulties we have had, not being able to speak
with assurance and confidence honestly about what was gomng to
happen.

I can tell you what is going to happen on almost any other kind of
public works project, city or State, that I have anything to do with.
I am going to make allowances for delays, and that kind of thing,
but I will give you an honest figure, and it will be pretty close to being
right, but I can’t in this field. Ihaven’t any idea.

Mr. Wm~NarL. Mr. Moses, what was the past history on public hous-
ing when that started? How long did it take to get a program going
from the date of application until final approval? I think it would
be interesting to have a comparison.

Mr. Moses. Well, I would rather have you get that from Mr, Cruise
and get the State figures from Joe McMurray. They can give them
to you. I know about what they were. It is only to say in those cases
there have been a great many delays locally, a great many arguments
about where these people are going to go.

The CEARMAN. Any other statement, Mr. Moses?

Mr. Moses. No, sir.
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(The following data was submitted to the subcommittee:)

Ciry oF NEw YORK,
OrricE oF COMMITTEE oN SLUM CLEARANCE,
RANDALL'S ISLAND,
New York, N. Y., October 6, 1955.
Hon ALBERT RAINS,
Chatrman, Subcommitiee on Housing,
Banking and Currency Committee,
Housc of Representatives, Washington, D. C.

Dear MR. RaINs: In accordance with our conversation, I am delivering for
Mr. Moses a list of the dates on which application was first made for FHA mort-
gages under the prior law in connection with title I projects and the dates of
change to section 220.

Very truly yours,
‘W. S. LeswoHL, Director,

Date applica-
tion filed for Dg:;:nap%]éca-
Project FHA mgrt- under sec. 226
gage under .
old law of new law

North Harlem Nov. 13,1950 | Nov. 9,1054
» Dec 18,1953 | Nov. 12,1964
Harlem.. .. . ...._....... May 19,1953 | Nov. 81954
Pratt. Nov, 12,1954

Corlears Hook :
Farst discussion, April 27, 1950.
First application, December 19, 1952.
Approved by Commissioner of FHA on January 20, 1954.
Withdrew on February 5, 1954.
Paid fee of $43,273.80 to FHA, not returned to them.
Morningside-Manhattanville ;
Discussions in 1951 with FHA regarding amendments.
Dropped FHA in September 1954, when New York Life agreement expired
and went into other financing.
The Cuatraax. Thank you very much for appearing. We want
to express our appreciation for your help.
The committee is adjourned until 2 o’clock. At that time we will
question Joe McMurray and hear Mr. Axelrod and the other witnesses.
(Whereupon, at 12: 40 p. m., a recess was taken to 2 p. m.)

ATTERNOON SESSION

The Cramrman. The committee will be in order and we will hear
from Mr. Axelrod at this time.

‘We are going to cross-examine Mr. Joe McMurray, but he doesn’t
happen to be here. In the nterest of conserving time, we will move
on to Mr. Axelrod. By the time we finish with Mr, Axelrod, Mr.
McMurray will be here.

Come around, Mr. Axelrod.

Mr. Axerrop. Thank you.

The Cramrmax. Do you have a prepared statement?

Mr. CHarLEs AxELROD. Yes; not too long.

The Cramrman. You can proceed any way you desire. Do you
want to read your statement?

Mr. Cuaries Axerrop. Yes, please.
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The Crarmax. You are Mr. Charles Axelrod, and as we under-
stand it, you are the builder who received this section 220 commitment
that we have heard something about this morning ; is that correct?

Mr. Cuarces Axenrop. That is right.

The Cramrman. The committee will be glad to hear from you, Mr.
Axelrod.

Mr. Craries Axeceop. I want to thank you gentlemen first for the
courtesy of asking me to come here. I hope that what I am going
to say is going to be of some benefit.

The Cuamrman. We appreciate your coming.

Mr. McDonouer. Mr. Chairman, just for my information—

Mr. Axelrod, I understand you are the party to whom the commit-
ments are made for the slum-clearance project that the mayor referred
to this morning?

Mr. Caarues Axerrop. That is right.

Mr. McDoxoues. I see.

STATEMENT OF CHARLES AXELROD, NEW YORK CITY BUILDER

Mr. Caaries Axerrop. There is no greater problem in New York
City than that of housing for the white-collar group. Slum clearance
and construction for minority groups is a part of this picture.

In New York City some slum clearance has been accomplished
through (1) city housing authority work, and (2) through limited
dividend funds of trade unions, insurance companies, and others. In
addition, other city agencies have become involved in some slum-clear-
ance work for the construction of new schools, parks, and playgrounds
and other public improvements.

In some instances these slum-clearance programs have completely
removed the land and improvements from the city tax rolls. In some
cases the land has remained on the city tax rolls, but in very few in-
stances has any portion of the new improvements been added to the
city tax rolls. o Lo

Obviously this can only go to a limited extent. At this time it is
unnecessary to go into details with respect to this situation; but as
a taxpayer I was greatly concerned with the implications of this
situation. i )

Despite the fact that the New York City Housing Authoylty will
have 120,796 units under its jurisdiction when their pending con-
struction program is completed and that there are now in these various
redevelopment and limited dividends corporations 22,669 units com-
pleted and 3,290 units under construction, we still have in New York
City 414,546 apartments that are more than 50 years old.

The 120,796 units ogerated by the city housing authority, and the
95,959 units owned and operated by various redevelopment or limited
dividend corporations, make a total of 146,755 units or apartments.
that do not pay taxes to the city of New York on their improvements.
Obviously this process cannot continue indefinitely.

These 46,755 families receive the same services from the city, such
as schools, police protection, fire protection, sanitation, public health,
and all other services that the city supplies lethout paying their share
for such services. Multiply these 146,755 units by 4, which is the aver-
age family unit, and you have 582,020 people who are not paying their
share of the load.
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When Congress passed this urban-renewal law in 1949, it provided
an opportunity for every city and hamlet in the country to change this
trend from this unhealthy subsidized trend to a manner of producing
housing for our people that should be based on the principles of pri-
vate enterprise which is followed by the entire economy of the United
States and has brought such tremendous gains to every citizen of our
land. Tt is singular that a far-reaching law of this character that
has such a tremendous potential has been on the books since 1949 and
very little has been accomplished under it so far.

Early i 1950, I requested the opportunity of doing a slum-clearance
job by writing to the slum clearance committee. Sketches and lay-
outs had to be submitted to the slum clearance committee and to the
City Planning Commission of the City of New York. Favorable
action had to be obtained from these two bodies, in the first place, and
later on it had to go before the Board of Estimate of the City of New
York.

This involved many months of negotiations and consultations, and
procedures and plans had to be set up. Public hearings were neces-
sary, both before the city planning commission and board of estimate.
Finally the board of estimate approved my proposal along with sev-
eral other projects, and authorized condemnation proceedings. A
public auction was held, at which I was the high bidder for the north
Harlem area.

.\ contract was entered into and title was finally conveyed to me on
July 15, 1952.

Our contract with the city provided, first, that we pay the city of
New York $1,113,600 for the land; second, that we relocate all the
residential tenants i the area, and there were more than 1,200; third,
that we demolish all the existing structures on the site; and fourth,
that we build thereon eight 12-story buildings, to house a total of
1,296 families. This was all predicated upon plans approved by each
of these bodies.

The redevelopment plan provided for the coverage of approxi-
mately 20 percent of the land area, the rest being used for walks,
parking areas, playgrounds, etc.

Because we were the first private group to enter these negotiations
with the city, we were given a map of the city showing the areas de-
clared slums by the slum clearance committee and city planning com-
mission. We could have selected any slum area in the city, but we
purposely selected an area in north Harlem which probably was the
worst looking slum that T could conceive of. Tt was my thought that
if it could be demonstrated that private enterprise could take an area
that was so run down and decrepit looking, such as north Harlem was,
and still is, and convert it into a beautiful residential parklike area,
it would help induce others to enter the slum-clearance program.

I also felt that minority housing was a good business venture be-
cause there had been practically no new building for the Harlem resi-
dents in the last 20 years. The area was extremely crowded and our
investigation indicated that there were many thousands of residents
in the area that could and would pay a reasonable price for decent
housing if it was built for them. f{lthough 5 years have passed since
the initiating of this enterprise, nothing has happened to cause me to
change my opinion; namely, the building for the minority group 1n
the city of New York, can and will be a successful business enterprise.
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11'1 fact, subsequent developments have confirmed the soundness of this
view.

My troubles began when 1 attempted to get financing for this proj-
ect. In the latter part of 1950 I filed an application with the FHA
under section 207 of the Housing Act. At that time I did not believe
that the delay would be as great as later developed. Plans and an
outline of specifications were submitted and FHA advised me some
time in the spring of 1951 that to build under section 207 would re-
quire close to $3 million front money.

This requirement made the 207 plan unfeasible.

The Cramman. I don’t want to interrupt, but let me ask: VWhat
do you mean by front money ?

Mr. Crarurs Axerrop. That is the money that has to be deposited
with the mortgagee as a guaranty.

Mr. McDonouea. It was good faith money.

Mr. CoarLes AxeLrop. Well, it was supposed to be the difference
between the amount of the mortgage and the cost of the project.

Mr. McDoxoucna. You got a credit for it, though, you didn’t lose
the money.
bl er. Crarces Axerrop. I didn't put it up. That was the stumbling

ock.

Subsequently we amended our application to come under section
213 1 the belief that a cooperative housing project would be just as
acceptable to the residents 1n the area as a rental job. .\l our pre-
liminary surveys were entirely favorable, but financing under this
section was unobtainable, particularly in 1952 and 1953.  Tf you will
recall that was the era of the hard-money policy, and mortgage money
dried up all over the country; 213's were not looked upon with too
much favor by the banking fratermtv anyway, even under the most
favorable circumstances. Late in 1953 the difficulties that builders en-
countered in attempts to final out in these 213 projects convinced me
that a cooperative was impracticable.

The FH.\ wasready and willing to give us a certificate of eligibility
to proceed to see if we could sell these apartments, but before it conld
hecome operative, a takeout mortgage was necessary. This was un-
obtainable at that time. In 1954 we amended our application to come
in under section 220 of the 1954 Housing Law, as amended. We did
not change our floor plan or our plot plan, believing that if this proj-
ect was acceptable to FHA under section 213 it should be acceptable to
them for a rental job.

But in February 1955, we were told by the chief underwriter that
the plan that we submitted was not economically sound for a rental
job.  If 1t was our desire to proceed with FHA insured financing we
would have to revise our plans with the objectives of putting more
living space under one roof and of cutting down the average size of
the apartments from a 4.5 average to a 3.3 average. Although I was
keenly disappointed at this turn of events, I immediately instructed
my architects to revise the floor plans to conform with all the FHA
requirements. . )

This was accomplished by increasing the number of families in each
building to 25+, with a 3.3-room average per apartment, but we cut
down to 7 buildings instead of 8 buildings, so as not to increase the
density originally provided in the redevelopment scheme.

#8642—55—pt 1—5
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Although it meant the scrapping of thousands of dollars worth of
plans, we were ready with our new AElans in 6 weeks. Preliminary ap-
proval was obtained from the FHA and I am glad to say that a com-
mitment for the first three buildings has been issued to me only the
other day, and we are expecting to commence construction in a matter
of weeks, or just as soon as filing and approvals are obtained in the
New York City Building Department. .

In the meantime, the Bowery Savings Bank was induced to finance
this project and have issued to me an actual commitment for the first
3 buildings with a request from them for the first refusal on the balance
of the 4 buildings planned under the redevelopment program.

At this time I would like to digress for a moment to express my
appreciation to the Bowery Savings Bank for their statesmanship and
good judgment in coming into this area to finance this project.

The operation and management of the structures on the site that we
took title to in 1952 was conducted by my management division. This
was quite a task. People that are being asked to give up their homes
for a project of this kind are entitled to every consideration. There is
a justified feeling of hostility and fear that has to be met. The usual
landlord-tenant relationship is not enough. My instructions to my
staff were, right from the start, to be as gracious and accommodating
as possible to every resident in the section; to be prompt in making re-
pairs that are required, and to be as considerate of the residents’ com-
fort and happiness as possible.

To accomplish this, a maintenance staff was engaged; a team of
men to do nothing but install glass in broken windows; a team of men
to do nothing but carpentry work required; a team of men to handle
any plumbing repairs, and believe me, there were many of them; a
team of men to do such painting and plastering as was necessary, and
this crew was kept busy 8 hours a day, every day in the week, and
mind you, all this is happening to buildings that are to be demolished.

The odd thing about it is that although we have relocated 600
families out of the 1,200 originally on the site, we have the same crew
of men to handle the repairs for the 600 remaining families as we
originally started with. Tt appears that the buildings are deteriorat-
ing at a greater rate of speed than we can maintain the repairs. These
tenements are from 50 to 60 years old. Many of them had been
neglected for years, and the condition of these buildings was appall-
ing. We nevertheless pitched in and endeavored to make the resi-
dents in the area as comfortable as possible. We recognized that
human beings were living in these apartments; that children were
being brought up in them, and we wanted to provide them the best
possible service that circumstances would permit.

The New York State rent laws, unless reasonably and properly
administered, can be a substantial bottleneck in slum clearance
projects.

‘We relocated 600 families out of the 1,200 residing therein; de-
molished and cleared approximately 40 percent of the area. 'This was
accomplished about a year and a half ago. We could have commenced
construction then if the financing and other arrangements had been
available. ©

I call your attention to the fact that this area was carried at a
substantial loss because not only did we deprive ourselves of the in-
come of the demolished area, but we had to pay our taxes, insurance,
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and other items of expense on the vacant land, as well as that which
was occupied.

Mr. McoDoxoveH. What insurance would you have to pay on
vacant land ?

1(\14[1'. CrarLes AXELROD. You have to insure the city with liability
and—-—

Mr. McDonoueH. On clear land.

Mr. Craries Axprrop. The sidewalks surrounding the area have to
be covered with liability insurance.

In addition, practically all of the remaining undemolished build-
ings have a large vacancy ratio which also contributed to this large
loss. During the 5-year period while all this was going on, I com-
mitted a substantial amount of cash for this project. I could have
built 2 or 8 conventional jobs during that period, operated them or
sold them at a profit, and proceeded with the next operation, but that
would be doing something of a stereotyped nature and I was de-irous
of making a shght contribution to the community through this ~inm-
clearance effort, as well as making a profit out of this operation.

In New York City we still have 414,546 apartments that are more
than 50 years old. Some of them are without sanitary conditions of
any kind. Most of them are railroad flats, with windowless rooms.
The hazards and dangers and social effects that housing of this sort
does to the one who 1s compelled to live under these conditions are
generally understood and appreciated and need no further elucidation
from me, nor am I qualified to speak on the implications of living undexr
these conditions. But it 18 a tremendous problem in New York and
every device and inducement is needed to alleviate this condition.

An effective slum-clearance program in New York City must envi-
sion the support of the most competent and experienced builders and
here I have to touch on a phase of construction history on which there
has been much publicity, Eut which has painted the wrong picture, as
far as I can see. e heard a great deal about profits to builders dur-
ing the 608 program. What happened in that program was that every
builder was given approximately $8,100 in mortgage money per umt
to build with and a set of plans and specifications that had to be fol-
lowed under the continunous supervision of an FHA inspector. The
builder that made a profit on such an operation was a man that had the
know-how and the efficiency to produce the housing within this mort-
gage limitation. . ] .

That is the fellow that is now practically out of business. The in-
efficient builder who did not know how to conduct his operation on a
profitable basis and spent all the mortgage money that he had available
1s the one that is in the good graces of the FHA. The other fellow is

ersona non grata. L

P No matterbhow this is analyzed, in New York City it still created a
total of 93,867 apartments, which rented at about $25 a room. That
includes some 207°s and 2187, at a cost not exceeding $8,100 per unit.
Contrast this with the fact that public housing costs $12,000 per um,
and does not pay any taxes to the city on these improvements, whereas
these 93,867 apartments contribute close to $40 million per year in
taxes to the city of New York alone. .

Now the FFL\ had to take back only three projects, amounting to
579 units. 'Two of these have already been sold, I understand, with-
out a loss. The third one I am confident will also not prove to be a
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loss to the Government by virtue of this mortgage insurance. I call
your attention to the fact that most of this housmg has now been up
and operating for an average of 5 years. The principal of these mort-
gages has been reduced by amortization payments. Mortgage in-
surance on the outstanding mortgage amount 1s constantly being paid
at a rate of one-half of 1 percent per year. In this area 1t amounts to
approximately $45 million per year. . .

Furthermore, a cash reserve is being built up by virtue of the re-
placement reserve required under FHA regulations, in which the
owner is required to deposit a certain amount of cash every month with
the mortgagee to take care of items that ultimately will have to be re-
placed. It provides a cash cushion that by this time should amount
to approximately 8 percent of the original principal amount of the
mortgage. .

In another year or two because of this reserve, plus the continued
reduction of the mortgage through the amortization scheme, and be-
cause of the mortgage-Insurance reserves, the Government will be en-
tirely out of danger so far as incurring a loss on any of these projects
is concerned. Some of the men that created this housing happened to
make a profit by virtue of their efficiency and now are being persecuted
and hounded and made the subject of a lot of unfavorable publicity.

It is odd that a builder’s profit inasmuch as rental housing builder
is concerned 1s a dirty word. Look at the reports of all the corpora-
tions, large and small, and they are making fabulous profits and people
seem to exalt and be happy over it, not realizing that much of this
swollen profit may be caused by an overpricing of the products which
they bought. Profit to a builder seems to carry with it an onus; some-
thing that is undesirable ; something that is procured through illegiti-
mate means and is tainted ; whereas profits in any other enterprise are
looked upon with favor.

The other day the oil companies have reported this yvear the greatest
profits in the lustory of their existence and that very day I received a
notice that they are going to raise the price of oil 1 cent a gallon, which
is 16 cents  Nobody paid any attention to that. There was not even
any mention of it in the papers as far as I can recall. The real estate
man has to absorb that out of his profits. There are things that do
not seem to hother anybody because the owner of real estate has to take
care of that. What has been the effect of all this propaganda and
falseness? Your rental housing construction in New York has prac-
tically dried up, with the exception of a few luxury apartments. It
will not be long before you gentlemen and other bodies of legislation
will be looking for ways and means to induce these very builders to
come back into the market and do the job that they are capable of
doing. How long can the city of New York, growing by leaps and
bounds, afford to do without construction of rental housing, particu-
larly when it has not yet met the shortage of World War IT?

My opinion is that 1f rental housing is to be built, whether it be slum
clearance or other type of rental housing, the efficient fellows that did
the job before will have to be called back into the picture one way or
the other.

That is my statement, gentlemen.

" The CmaRMaN. Mr. Axelrod, thank you for coming.
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I would like to ask you a question or two. This project that we have
read about in the paper, an(zl we looked over that site yesterday, is the
project under what we in the business know as 220%

Mr. Caarces Axerrop. That is right.

The Coamsan. Now the law in this past session of Congress was
changed to replacement cost, instead of appraised value, and the first
question I want to ask you is how is replacement cost going to work?

.Mr. Caarces Axerron. Well, that eliminates a great bottleneck,
sir, because one of the things that caused delays in getting these com-
mitments was the unwillingness, or I don’t know, whatever you would
want to call it, of anybody in FHA declaring these projects to be
economically sound.

The Cuamarsx. All right. Now, I understand that the FHA, by
regulation, I assume, limited the profits, the builders’ profits, on this
project that you get to 7 percent !

Mr. Craries AxeLrop. That is right,

The Caatrman. Now, that is 7 percent on what?

Mr. Cuaries AXeLroD. Seven percent above the cost, that is on the
cost. You add seven percent onto the cost of the project. That is the
builder’s profit, but includes overhead, I understand.

The CHaRMAN. Do you believe that 7 percent—I am speaking of
220’s in situations such as yours throughout New York—will induce
people to come in and do the job? Isitlow?

Mr. Cuartes Axerrop. That is low, sir, considering the fact that
he has to absorb his overhead on that. On any public housing job done
by a public contractor, there is a 10 percent builder’s profit given and
a certain amount of overhead.

The CratrmaN. Isn't the figure of 10 percent the one usually used
for builders’ profits in military housing of various types?

Mr. Cuaries AxgLrop. I wouldn’t know that. I couldn’t tell you.

The Crairman. Now, from other witnesses this morning, we have
heard about delays in the approval of this slum-clearance project you
are about to start, and I would like to ask you about 1t, as the man in
the middle, until it was approved the other day, if it is your honest
opinion that the delay was occasioned by timidity, indecision, or
actually by the inability of those in the FHA to make up their minds
as to whether they wanted to go ahead with the program. How did 1t
impress you? . .

Mr. Cuarces Axerrop. I got the impression that they wanted the
program very much, but in the light of all of the unfavorable publicity
that FHA had during these years, I presumed that they were reluctant
to go out on the limb and declare the project to be of sound value,
and that was eliminated when the last amendment was passed in 1955,

Of course, if there were anybody in FHA. that would have had the
courage to say this thing is all right, let’s go ahead with it, it could
have happened much sooner. )

The CrmairaaN. I don’t want to get into 608’s with you, because
that has already been handled by another committee of the Congress
of the United States, but I would like to make one suggestion as I
listen to your testimony about it, and T happen to be one that recognizes
that a lot of the things that you said are absolutely accurate and true,
but from the standpoint of a Member of Congress, whose duty it is to
see that everybody affected gets fair treatment, including the tax-
payers, don’t you believe that it was necessary to look in and to put
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checks of some type on FHA if they were making the mistakes that
allowed the profits that some people made?

Mr. Craries AxeLrop. Oh, sure; it is the province of Congress to be
careful and not spend more taxpayers’ money than is necessary.

The CrairumaN. I think that without getting into the details or the
hassel over the 608’s, that we have all heard, I think that it could be
said that it is not the fault of the builder, but was the fault of the
inspectors in FIIA, the extreme profits; what do you think?

Mr. Caarces Axerrop. 1 don’t think the inspector. He had a cer-
tain set of specifications. .

The Cmarman. I mean the appraiser, not the inspector.

Mr. Cuarurs Axeirop. Well, I don’t think it was anybody’s fault.

The Cramraan. It is a difficult thing for the Government to insure
a mortgage, and then for the builder to take vast profits out of the
mortgage money. Somebody ought to hold it down. The Army does
it with a bid.

Mr. Crrarucs Axerrop, I agree with you. But if a man has the
efficiency and the know-how to produce this housing within a mort-
gage limitation of $8,100, which is two-thirds of what your public
housing costs

The CramRran, Well, the limitation was too high.

Mr, Criaries AxeLrop, Well, maybe it was too high, but there was
a limitation.

The Crzatryan. You and T agree on one angle of it. I see no reason
to penalize a good builder.

Mr. Cuaries Axeorop. That is what is happening.

Mr. McDoxoven. That doesn’t apply completely and generally to
all cases, does it, Mr. Axelrod? You said that all good builders were
being penalized and all of the inefficient ones were not.

hMr. Cuarurs Axerrop. Well, T am proceeding on the assumption
that

The Cuararan. You haven’t been penalized ?

Mr. Craruzs Axerrop. No, I wasn’t penalized, and T built 608’s.
But I wouldn't say I was inefficient. In Riverside, at that time, the
amount of construction was $1,800 a room. I put my land in. There
were 208,000 square feet of land. The other builders took it out
thr%ugh a leasehold. I didn’t do that. Therefore I didn’t make the

rofit.
r The Crarrytan. Well, T like to see you make a profit but I am glad
you didn’t and we are glad to have you as a witness.

Any other questions?

Mr. McDoxoucH. You are a valuable witness. You have had a lot
of experience in this thing. For instance, on these people that got
a comprehensive loan on a project and were eflicient enough to build
it for a million dollars less than the commitment, in your opinion, do
you believe that in most cases those people were efficient businessmen
and astute businessmen and made the profit because they were capable
of finding ways to get around corners?

Mr. C'rsarres Axerrop. Well, that is not altogether the case, sir.
I personally know some of these builders. I also know some of the
builders that did not make the profit, and I can tell you—T have one
fellow in mind in particular, who doesn’t mind getting up a 7 o’clock
in the morning, although he is worth millions. And I see him crawl-
ing into a 3-foot pipe to see how it is being welded, and he is a fellow
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that made a profit. But he produced housing that was very desirable
and very much needed.

Mz, McDowouen. All right, fine. Now suppose that same man, as
careful as he is in building and inspecting his own job, plus FIIA in-
spection, had had the commitment from private sources. He couldn’t
have made the profit from private financing that he made from the
FHA-insured loan, could he?

Mr. Craries Axerrop, He could have, if he could have gotten that
much of a loan. Remember, sir——

Mr. McDowouer. But he wouldn’t have gotten that much in the
first place.

Mr. Crarces Axerrop. That is right.

Mr. McDonouca. So the Government was generous to the point of
allowing more than enough without considering the ability of the man
to handle the money, and that is where the fault lies.

Mr. Caarces Axerrop. That is right.

Mr. O’Hara. Mr. Chairman, will the gentleman yield a moment?

Mr. McDonoueH. Yes.

Mr. O’Hara. As a member of this committee, I do not want to be
put in the position of condoning practices that I don’t think were
right and on a subject that this committee is not inquiring into.

The Cramrman. That has already been gone into very deeply with
another committee, and I don’t think we need to get into that any
further.

Mr. ApponNizio. Mr. Chairman, I have two questions.

The Cuamrman. Mr. Addonizio.

Mr. Apponizro. Mr. Axelrod, apparently getting your 220 com-
mitment was like pulling teeth?

Mr. CaariEs Axecrop. Ob, it was tough,

Mr. Apvonzio. I would like to have you give some specific recom-
mendations to this committee with respect to FHA’s rules and regula-
tions which will make it easy for other builders to get these.

Mr. Craries Axerrop. Congressman, I wonder 1f you would per-
mit me to prepare that in writing and submit it? T would rather do
that than submit it off the cuff. You will be here 3 more days?

Mr. Apponzio. We will be here until Friday.

The Cuarman. You can submit it for the record.

Mr. Crarces Axerrop. 1 will be glad to do that.

(Additional data submitted by Mr. Axelrod follows:)

AXFLROD MANAGEMENT Co.,
New York 37, N. Y., November 1, 1955.
Hon. ALBERT RAINS,
Chairman, Congressional Subcommitiee on Housing,
Washwngton, D. C.

My DEsR CONGRESSMAN RAINS: First of all I want to take this opportunity to
thank you and your committee for the courtesy extended to me during your New
York Caty visit. I feel sure that much will be accomplished as a result of these
hearings that will prove beneficial to all concerned. I was particularly impressed
by the interest and diligence of the committee, all members attending every hear-
ing and displaying a keen desire to be helpful -

You were generous enough to state that suggestions submitted to the com-
mittee by myself would be helpful in forming the recommendations it would sub-
mit to Congress. In addition to those orally submitted in my testimony, I have
only 3 items to add which, in light of my experience of 35 years in the real-estate
and construction business, I regard as mportant and vital to the success of the
entire slum-clearance program.
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First: Liberalize public housing requirements for site tenants of slum-clear-
ance projects. . .

The higgest bottleneck in slum-clearance programs is relocation While site
tenants have a priority for public housing apartments, eligibility is determined
by the Authority based on rigid and onerous requirements and many families are
consequently denied admission. In the case of North Harlem, less than 20 per-
cent of the site tenants proved eligible. There must be something wrong with
this system which eliminates more than 80 percent of the slum dwel_16rs from
public housing. While I realize that only partial control of this situation can be
exercised by Congress, a recommendation to the Housing Authority by your com-
mittee would bear great weight not only in that phase of the plan that is
federally assisted but also on the balance of the program. I urge in the strongest
possible terms that immediate and serious consideration be given to this phase
of the relocation problem.

Second: Instruct the FHA Commissioner to use the 40-year level-annuity
amortization method for 220 projects.

Although the Housing Acts of 1954 and 1955 permit the Commissioner to
get the rate and method of amortization payments on all multifamily rental
projects and although the above-described amortization-payment method is
used in 213 projects our requests for this method were ultimately denied.
Commissioner Mason and his staff have on more than one occasion indicated a
willingness to accept this plan but when it came to carrying out this promise
it was not forthcoming. Vague references to the reduction of the Government’s
risk were used as an excuse for this denial. A compromise, if it can be so termed,
was offered ; in order to eliminate further delays I accepted something much less
than had been asked for. At the same time, I stated that I was still going to
press for my original request You and your committee can readily understand
how a reduction 1n the debt-services charge will result in a direct reduction in
the required rent for the proposed now project. The 40-year level-annuity
method sets an amortization rate of approximately 1 percent of the mortgage
amount; the method set up the first 220 commitments established an initial
amortization rate of 1.7 percent and this rate rises monthly in direct proportion
to the mortgage reduction. I have calculated that this situation will result in an
additional rental charge of approximately $5 per month per living umf. This
additional rental charge is totally unnecessary and contrary to the objectives
and principles of the entire slum-clearance program. You will, I am sure, need
no reminder that this program contemplates the construction of high-rise, fire-
proof buildings where the actual depreciation and obsolescence rates are negli-
gible ; the New York City Housing Authority figures a 50-year life for identical
buildings.

FHA now grants the amortization method asked for to 213 projects regardless
of the nature of the construection and in many cases this is 2-story, 3-story, and
6-story nonfireproof buildings. In the small-home program, FHA grants a 36
year mortgage to frame dwellings. Why a 220 project 1s not entitled to the most
liberal financing terms available is beyond my comprehension since there evi-
dently 1s a basis for the 40-year level-annmty plan in all types of construction
under the 213 program. Certainly fireproof construction in a 220 program should
be entitled to at least equal consideration with inferior construction.

Third : Architect’s fees

Although the Housing Act, as amended, permits an architect’s fee of 3 percent,
and despite the fact that at one time 5 percent fees were allowed. and 1gnoring
the fact that all costs must be certified at the conclusion of the job, FHA has
limited the potential architect’s fee (prior to cost certification) to 1% percent.
Because of the involved nature of this entire program requiring approvals from
a hpst of city agencies, HHFA, and FHA, the planning period for this type of
project is extremely lengthy. Architects, like everyone else, must receive pay-
ments .and be permitted a profit. Consequently, all sponsors should be allowed
a maximum architects’ fee of 3 percent; in view of cost certification the final
result will be that only those fees actually dispersed will become part of the
FHA mortgage

The above are the major points that occurred to me. The Development
Builders of New York, an association of title I sponsors, may have other recom-
mendations which would represent a cross section of the problems 220 Sponsors
are currently facing I sincerely trust that you will carefully weigh any
recommendations made bythis group

Thank you very much for the opportunity of submitting my views.

Very truly yours,
CHARLES AXEIROD.



INVESTIGATION OF HOUSING, 1955 65

P 8.-—We are going to break ground in the Delano Village very soon. I am
planning no special ceremony for that occasion, nor when we lay the cornerstone,
but when we dedicate these buildings, which will be in about 16 months, I am
hoping you and your committee will find 1t possible to be present, and I have
every intention of 1nviting you.

Mr. Apponzio. One other question I have, Mr. Axelrod.

AsTunderstand it, the FHA made you reduce the number of rooms?

Mr. Crares AxELRoD. The average number of rooms per apart-
ment, yes.

Mr. Apbonzio. Didn’t they also foree you to reduce the square foot-
age per room ?

Mr. CHARLES AXELROD. No, they wanted an average of 3.3 per apart-
ment. In other words, they wanted more small units and thereby
increase the value and rent of the property.

Mr. Asarey. Mr. Chairman, I have a couple of questions.

The CriarmaN. Just a minute, Mr. Gamble has a question.

Mr. Gamsre. Because of this delay under 220, you suffered some
losses which you have specified here in your statement, charges you
didn’t expect to incur because of the delay ?

Mr. Crarces Axerrop. That is right.

Mr. Gayxsre. That means it is going to take you a certain length of
time to clear out that you didn't anticipate to get away from the loss?

Mr. Crarces Axerrop. That is right.

Mpr. Gamere. And you had no way of estimating how much longer
it would be before you are out?

Mr. Craries AxELroD. You mean out with the loss that is on the
books?

Mr. GamBLe. Yes.

Mr. Cuarces AxeLrop. No, there is no way of telling.

Mr. Gamers. It will take some years, though?

Mr. Cuarces Axerrop. It may not. It depends on how quick we can
relocate the present families that are on the site and proceed with
the completion of the program. The quicker we do that, the quicker
we will stop the loss.

Mr. Gampre. Once your project is complete, what will be the aver-
age long-term investiment; can you tell that?

Mr. Cuarres AXELROD. 1t has got to be 10 percent of the cost. We
have to certify.

Mr. Ganxsre. Ten percent of the cost?

Mr. Cuaries Axeurop. Ten percent of the cost of construction. It
has to be at least that.

Mr. Gaxere. That is all, Mr. Chairman,

The Cramrman. Mr. Ashley.

Mr. AsuLEY. You spoke of the amount of front money which you
needed originally, Mr. Axelrod. I wonder what front money was
required, 1f any, on your recently approved 220.

Mr. CeHARLES AxELrOD. Yes, sir. It will run at least—the minimum
will be $150,000 per building, and there are 7 buildings on the site,
and that is over and above land cost and demolition and relocation.

Mr. Asurey. It is the cost of the land locked up in the corporation
without epportunity to withdraw, except on regulated dividends pay-
able out of earned surplus?

Mr. Cuarces Axerrop. I don’t know. That is too technical for me,
sir. I don’t know if T can answer that. I would have to get my
accountants in on that.
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Mr. Asaipy. Do you think that the local agency, in consultation
with the Urban Renewal Administration and the FHA. should de-
velop plans and specifications for 220 projects on which bids should
be received for each such project? Do you think that that would
work ?

Mr. Cuaries Axecrop. Well, that might be a very good approach.
I would have a pretty sterotyped set of buildings.

Mr. Asurey. That is right.

Mr. Cuarues AxeLrop. You wouldn’t want to have 500 buildings
exactly the same, and it may not be advisable. Some sections call for
different types of construction.

Mr. Asaiey. Well, I am directing the question more to the pro-
cedure and directing it to you as a builder. I want to know if that
procedure would be less onerous on the builder and FHA too.

Mr. Crarues AxeLrop. I wouldn’t be able to answer that definitely.
I would say that anything that can be done to invest power up here
in New York, rather than have it transmitted through Washington,
would improve the situation a great deal and have somebody here
that can answer these questions and act on them.

Mr. AsaLey. You wouldn’t have any particular objection, yourself,
to such a procedure; that is, a competitive bid on approved plans and
specifications?

Mr. Caarces Axerrop. No, I personally would not, but I don't mind
telling you that I personally don’t think I am going to do another
slum-clearance job when I get through with this.

Mr., GamBLE. You mean on the ones that are dropped out?

Mr. Craries Axerron. What ones? When I complete this, I don’t
think I will go into any more slum-clearance jobs, unless the pro-
cedures are such that it will avoid the conditions that I was con-
fronted with here.

Mr. McDowouen. And those conditions are largely the time
element ?

Mr. Crarnes Axerrop. Time, of course, is the essence. Time is the
most important thing.

Mr. ApponNizio. But your complaint, Mr. Axelrod, does not rest
with the law itself, but rather with the administration?

Mr. Asmrey. It is a very, very sad thing to hear you say that you,
with the motives that induced you to get into this thing in the first
place, would now be discouraged from ever getting into slam-clearance
projects.

Mr. CHarLes AxELRoD. I am 61 years old. How much longer can
I do this?

Mr. Asmrey. On the basis of what the last one took you

Mr. CrasrLes Axerrop. I am an awfully old man to complete any
more. But I really hope, gentlemen, that the giving of this com-
mittee, has cleared the road a great deal, has eliminated a lot of situa-
tions that need not come up in subsequent approaches to the FH.A.

Mr. McDonoueH. This is the first one under 220%

Mr. Craries Axerrop. This is the first one under 220,

Mr. McDoxouea. In the Nation?

Mr. Caarces Axerrop. So I understand, and we had to be the guinea
pigs, which probably need not be repeated in the future. Of course,
I do want to say I have a son right here who is very capable. He may
carry on while I leave off.
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Mr. Asurey. T have just one final question, Mr. Chairman.

What procedure do you follow in relocation of the residential ten-
ants of an area?

Mr. Crarces Axsrron. Well, T would rather have my son who has
charge of that answer that, if T may.

Bernije, the gentleman wants to know what procedure is followed in
relocating the tenants on the site.

Mr. Bernarp Axerrop. The first process is to check each family to
determine their income status, family composition, and to catalog each
family as to need and requirement, both as to location and as to size
of unit and to cost of the unit. We would not want to put a family
whose income might be $70 a week or $60 a week in an apartment that
would require $100 per month in rent.

‘When we complete that, we then process that through a New York
City Housing Authority assistant that is assigned to our site. These
assistants process the files and extract from the files those families
that might be eligible for the various projects, both Federal, State,
and city subsidized. Those are put in our public-housing file and we
concentrate on the balance, the remainder.

In our particular case we started out with not quite 1,200 families.
Qur original estimates, based upon preliminary surveys, indicated
about 700 families would be eligible for public housing now. The
balance of the families are encouraged to first find their own homes
with cash assistance from ourselves. That would come in varying
forms. That would be either actual physical work performed in the
new place they are moving to, the purchase of new equipment that
woulg go in there, stoves, refrigerators, and sinks, subsidizing them
to the cost of moving, the first month’s rent, security payments, and
S0 on.

Many families prefer to find their own homes because with our
assistance they can now move perhaps to another borough or another
part of the city or the metropo itan area. The other families we keep
in constant touch with.

We try to maintain a contact of once per month with every family
on the site and find out what the dynamics of the situation are to meet
the changing needs and requirements, and we try to maintain-—
although it is very difficult in our case because of the nature of the
relocation program—but we do try to maintain a constant file of
apartments available. o ]

Tn our particular case we have not been able to maintain this file
for two reasons: No. 1, many owners of property in the city are reluc-
tant to accept Negro families. That is putting it very badly, but that
is the case. .

No. 2, the basic problem is that we could not, u until last week, set
up a sensible relocation program, because we di n’t know where we
were going, when we were going, or if we were going.

Now, we are just starting to gear the relocation program up much
more rapidly and we hope to complete our relocation within a matter
of 12 to 18 months. We still have about 575 to 600 families that will
have to be relocated on our site. Some of these families will move
into our new buildings. We have about 30 or 40 that we know of
now that will take apartments in our new buildings and pay the rents
that we will be forced to charge. -

That is roughly the relocation program.
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Mr. Craries Axerron. I would like to add one point. There will
be 762 families in the buildings we build. We believe we can work
out something with the tenants applying for our new apartments to
get possession of their old apartments and move those that we have
on our site into the old apartments.

Mr. Asurey. That would just leave the interim period.

Mr. Craries AXELROD. Noj they wouldn’t give up their apartment
until we have a place for them, and we think we can work out an
arrangement to get a priority for the apartment that will be vacated
by the tenant coming into our apartment.

One more point: In designing this plot plan, we had in mind the
difficulty that arises with the last 100 or 200 families. They are the
ones that are not eligible for public housing; they won’t cooperate and
become tough to relocate for any number of reasons. On our plot
plan we have a 300-foot area that is 300 by 80 that will be stores
eventually, but at this time it is a block front of tenements. Now, we
had in mind that if we found it necessary we could take these hard-
core tenants and move them into the block of tenements that we intend
to use for stores because we can delay the store construction for an
indefinite period.

The Cramrsan. Mr. O'Hara.

Mr. O'Hara. I would like to take time, Mr. Chairman, to clear up
one point.

Congressman Ashley suggested, as I understood it, open competitive
bidding in this field, and as I understand your reply, if that were done,
there wouldn’t be any bidders.

Mr. Cuaries AxsLrop. I said that?

Mr. O’Hara. You said you wouldn’t bid. I didn’t get what your
reply to the Congressman was.

Mr. Cuaries Axerrop. The way I feel about it now, I personally
don’t think I want to go into any more slum-clearance situations such
as this. Whether or not those that will step into my shoes—and I
have two sons who I am expecting will do so—would probably have to
be gmded by the conditions that are set up about this bidding. I
couldn’t say whether we would be interested or not interested.

Mr. O’'Hara. T merely wanted the record to go that far, because
generally throughout the country we favor, wherever possii)le7 open
competitive bidding. Yet whether it is feasible in this field, I don’t
know, and I don't mean by remaining silent to be committed to the sug-
gestion that that is being discussed or decided upon here.

Mr. Criaries Axerrop. Well, T am in no position to answer that,
sir. All I can say is there was open bidding for the project I acquired.
There was an auction held through a regular way, and anybody that
wanted to could have come in and bid against me.

AMr. O'Hara. My only thought was m my presence here I do not
wish to stand committed by my silence to something that someone else
has said and on a subject that has not thoroughly been examined.

I\tIr. Crarres Axerrop. I don’t understand technicalities of this
sort.

The CHaRMAN. Any other questions?

We are going to have to move along, gentlemen. I am going to
recess the hearing by 4 o’clock, so we will have to move along.

Mr. McDowouea. I have just two questions.

You may refuse to answer this, if you please.
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How much money have you invested on this project? How much
money have you spent up t6 now?

ﬁl{‘h CtHARLEs Axerrop. I would have to get my accountants to tell
you that,

Mr. MoDoxoues. Approximately.

Mr. Cuarces Axerron. I would say it is between five and eight
hundred thousand dollars cash. That 1s rough. It might be more
than that.

Mr. McDoxouer. And you now have a commitment for 3 of the 8
buildings you are eventually going to bid ¢

Mr. Cuarues Axerrop, Three of the seven.

Mr. McDowouer. And that commitment is how much ?

Mr, Crarizs Axpirop. This commitment is about $2,150,000 per
building for 3, but it is only a commitment. If it is less than that. 1t is
less than that, and if it runs more than that, I pay it out. That1s the
limit of the mortgage I can get.

The Caamman. Any other questions, gentlemen ¢

Mr. WipNarL. Mr. Axelrod, I would just like to boil down the time
element in your application.

I believe you testified that in the latter part of 1950 you filed under
section 207.

Mr. Caarues Axerrop. That’s right.

Mr. Wipwars, Then you abandoned efforts under 207 when you wera
told you would need $3 million in front money.

Mr. Crarces Axerrop. That's right.

Mr. Wmnarz. Then you filed later under the cooperative housing,
213.

Mr. CrarcEs Axevrop. That is right.

Mr. WnNarr. And you failed to finish that application because you
found that a takeout mortgage wasn’t there for you.

Mr. Craries Axgrrop. That’s right.

Mr. WiowacL. That means that you actually filed your 220 projects
in 19547

Mr. Cuarcss Axerrop. That’s right.

Mr. WibNarLL. When was that, what month ¢

Mr. Crarcrs Axzirop. Well, Congress didn’t pass the section 220
law until 1954. We had to wait until—I think it was passed in
June—we had to wait until the regulations came through from Wash-
ington before we could file. We could bave filed that a year earlier if
there had been such a law, or regulations under which we could have
filed. I think it was November when we actually filed.

Mr. Wionars, You filed 1n November of 1954 but you waited to
make that application pending regulations?

Mr. Caarces AxeLrop. Regulations and law.

Mr., Wipnarn, Then I think you were asked to submit architectural
plans that required some changes, and then you resubmitted when;
in April of 1955% o

Mr. CuarLes AxeLrop. We were called in in February and told we
had to forget the plan that was in the hands of the FIA for several
years. We could have been told that 6 months earlier, you know.
As soon as I heard that and realized that I would have to file new plans,
we got our architects and engineers on the job, worked (hem almost
day and night, and weekends, to complete the new plans, which we
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accomplished in 6 weeks. We didn’t fight with the FHA. We didn’t
quibble with them. )

There are lots of conditions in these new plans that I think are
superfluous that shouldn’t have been in there, but we agreed to them
in order to get the job through in a hurry. . )

Mr. Wionarr, Well, then, was there any timelag because of trying
to find a commitment from a bank for your financing ?

Mr. Cuarces AxeLrop. No, sir; not for the 220. As soon as 220
came on the books, I had my financing arranged.

Mr. Wipnare. One other thing: On page 7 you said the New York
State rent laws, unless reasonably and properly administered can be
a substantial bottleneck in shum-clearance projects.

Has that in any way applied to your applications from 1950 on?

Mr. CaarLEs AxELRoD. | again have to defer to my right-hand man
at my right to answer that. I don’t know too much about ihe details.

The Ciratrman. Mr. Widnall, T don’ want to cut anybody off, but
suppose we ask him to file it for the record. We won’t get through
with four other witnesses this afternoon if we go into these long
detailed discussions.

Mr. Winxarn. My only point was to find out whether the timelag
at the other end was because of complications of the New York State
rental office

Mr. Berxarp AXELrROD. No; that was through complications of the
New York rental law. e were able to obtain sufficient ownership to
start construction of the first three units. The New York State rental
law has restrictive provisions in there which rightfully protect the
tenants in the State from eviction. However, there are many cases
where some site tenants arbitrarily refuse to move to any sort of accom-
modations that might be found for them, and consequently certain
procedures and machinery have to be gone through at the State rent
commission offices in order to get what we call a certificate of eviction,
and that is essential prior to going into the local courts.

Now, an unreasonable administration could delay the issuance of
that certificate for an unusual length of time or require a 6-month
stay prior to the court action. and that was what was implied in that
particular phrase.

We have managed to work that out with the State administrator
where he 1> giving us every cooperation.

Mr. Wm~arn, Thank you.

Mr. Crarces AxeLrop. T also stated in that statement that the area
dn which I received the commitment has been cleared for a year and
a half. We could have commenced then.

The CrakMan. Thank you, Mr. Axelrod, very much. You gave
‘us a good statement.

We will now have Mr. Joseph McMurray for cross-examination
on his statement this morning.

Mr. McMurray, you made 1t clear that you were not leveling at any
individual in FHA, which I appreciate. What this committee is
trymng to do is find out the bugs in the law and to locate, if we can,
the bugs in the administration and to be level in each instance.

Now, first of all I would like to ask you to give to this committee
recommendations which you may have for any change in the 1955 act
that would be beneficial. other than those changes of amounts of money
which you recommended.
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We understand the purpose of that. There is no need to go back
overthat. Butdoyou have any recommendations as to further needed
changes in the act of 1955 that would help to meet these needs that
we have been talking about here so much ?

Mr. McMurray. Well, I did make a recommendation on title I, the
Urban Renewal Act, in which I suggested a change from 6624 percent
to 80 percent, and I did recommend an increase in the authorization
for loans and grants.

In regard to title ITI, the public housing, I also indicated that I
thought it would be good to go back to the original 1949 act, which
provided for on an average of 135,000 units a year.

On the FHA provisions of the act, I have to review a good deal. I
might make further recommendations.

In general, though, I think the change from value to replacement
cost did a great deal in terms of taking care of the problems that have
been discussed here.

The ('HairMaN. You think that was a good change, then?

Mr. McMurray. A very good change, especially because you still
have the cost certificate in there.

I might hesitate without the cost certificate, but there it seems you
have a final way of catching any possible windfall.

Now, of course, it is true, I suppose, that even the cost certification,
someone can certify and he, but there are penalties under the law to
do that.

The CHatrRMAN. Absolutely.

M. McMuorray. Now, I think, generally speaking, the FHA pro-
gram in the law is good. There is one thing I know, for example, the
limitation of the amount of any one commitment to $12,500,000, that
was changed from $5 million to $12,500,000 in the last act, and I think
that was good. Y just feel that we ought to be realistic about this, and
T don’t know what the total commitment for those 7 buildings of Mr.
Axelrod would be, but I am inclined to think they might be in excess
of $12,500,000, so he probably has not 1 mortgage but, let’s see, he
might have 2 and possibly 8 different commitments to get that.

Now, it makes better sense, I think, in being realistic about it, and
being honest about 1t, to say, “Well, let's determine what the project
calls for and make a commitment on that basis.”

Also, it gives the man a better opportunity to plan his project in a
more 1ntelligent way.

This way, and this is a matter of regulation, much of my criticism
runs to the regulations and the administration and not to the law. It
might be on further examination that there would have to be some
changes, technical changes in the law. That I am not certain of at
the moment.

The CramryaN Well, this amendment that you just discussed, I
am proud to say that was my amendment, raising it from 5 million to
1921,. Do you think it ought to be more?

Mr. McMurray. I don’t know if there should be a limit on it. I
suppose you can put a limit on it. At one time under section 207 there
was a limitation of $50 million. Suppose you are only taking 1 mort-
gage in New York and therefore can do only 1 block. It might be a
sounder project to do 1t for $50 million when you change the composi-
tion of the whole neighborhood and make that particular building
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within the larger area a much better risk and the people that are
living there are much more likely to stay there, whereas, if you do it on
a smaller scale, the neighborhood around it might not be so good.

All T say is why not be honest about it and do the logical thing. I
don’t think this is awfully important, but it did make this difference:
‘When the $5 million limitation was there, it did make builders resort
to things that were not frowned upon—everybody knew it was going
on—but they had to put firewalls in buildings to make two mortgages
where there really ought to be one. I think it could be that with the
$12,500,000 limit, it wouldn’t be 1 building, but you might have other
artificial barriers that are just as bad economically.

The Cmamruman. One other question, and then I will move along.

Forget now, if you can, your duties as commissioner for the State
of New York, and think for a moment across your experience as a long-
time worker in housing legislation and an observer of other cities not
like New York.

‘We will think now of Austin, Tex., of cities of that size, and then I
will ask you this question—and you have plenty of them upstate of
the same size:

‘Whereas in New York it is easy to present a workable program in
public housing, including the land use plan, all of the things which
you have and are adequately equipped to do here; what about the
smaller cities, can they measure up to the requirement of the PHA for
its workable program as enunciated by the regulations ?

Mr. McMugray. The answer, to give you a fair answer, is “No.” To
explain what I mean, I should say this:

The way it has worked in practice, I think more recently the Urban
Renewal Administration and Public Housing have been very reason-
able in what they think Congress meant by that.

I think Congress was very wise in saying something about a work-
able program. I think that Congress meant that they wanted not a
city by itself to come in and get Federal help without doing anything
on its part. They wanted the city to say, “Yes, this is our problem,
too, and to show that we recognize this is our problem, we are going to
do certain things that we have to show that we want to do something
about the city as a whole,” and it was that intention that I think moti-
vated Congress to do what it did.

I think that in the first blush, right after the Congress had acted,
that they interpreted very strictly that you had to have, for example,
a complete city plan with land use very well defined.

Now, no small city could possibly do that. But the way it worked
out in practice, I think they solved the problem, and I think that the
only thing I can say is that they accepted long-range promises that
may not mean anything, and it did cause an awful lot of delay at the
time in order for the administration to get to the point of being real-
istic about it.

New York City had an authority at that time. I happened to be
executive director. It meant for us a great deal of work to bring to-
gether all of the things that we were doing. In other words, it tock
probably a thousand man-hours and a great deal of typing and pre-
paring reports in order to get this done, when actually we were doing
everything that we were supposed to do.

I think the purpose was good. I think originally the delay was
unfortunate. I think that they pretty well made it work out.
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The Caamkrman. It changed some of the regulations in recent
months.

Mr. McMurrav.Yes.

The Cuarrman. Well, here in New York it is easy to see your need
for Federal aid in public housing. I am speaking my own viewpoint.

But 8 million: units out of 35,000 is not realistic for—as a share
throughout the country, and there can be no public housing unless
every town and hamlet across the country gets its break, because that
is the way this country operates, so I make the statement and ask if
you concur, that there must be some kind of variation between the land
use program and codes, and so forth, between what you could invoke
here in New York and the smaller cities throughout the country.

Mr. McMurray. Absolutely. There is one thing I forgot to answer
the chairman on, that I would like to say for the record anyway. And
forget my duties as the commussioner of the Division of Housing in
the State of New York. Xinterpret my job in the very broadest sense,
and T am even interested in housing in Texas.

The Cramryan. Or Alabama?

Mr. McMurray. And certainly in Alabama.

The Crmarryman. All right, I thank you.

Mr. Addonizio.

Mr. Appownizio. Mr. McMurray, I am sure you are familiar with
the 221 program.

Mr. McMurrax. Yes, sir.

Mr. Apponizio. And I am sure you will agree with me that is a dead
letter issue program.

Mr. McMugrray. There have been no commitments issued as far as
I know.

Mr. Apvoxizio. I would like to ask you how you think this program
might be stimulated or renewed.

Mr. McMugray. Well, in New York City the limitation in the
mortgage amount made 1t practically impossible to work and as far
as my knowledge of costs around the accounting, it is very difficult
to operate.

There was also one other difficulty that the last Congress removed,
and that was that the only people who were eligible for it were those
people who were being dislocated by other programs, and that is part
of the workable program. That has been removed. ) i

1 was very concerned, though, about the section 221, at the time, of
going a little too far; it might have been a little too much of an incen-
five. T frankly don’t understand why it cannot work now. I think
there is one program, if I were the Administrator of FHA, T would
watch very carefully to see that 3 years from now another congres-
sional committee does not come along and say, “What is going on

e 8
he’i‘he Cramman. You are talking about 221¢

Mr. McMurray. In other words, I think it should work very good
because it is possible for a builder to go i t?ere and do a good job
and make a profit. I am just worried he doesn’t make too much profit.

Mr. McDovoveH. You mean 220 or 221%

Mr. McMurray. 221. .

Mr. McDonovea. Sothat is one you would watch closely?

Mr. McMogray. I would watch 1t closely ; yes.

T want to be perfectly honest with the committee.

68692—55—pt. 1——=6
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Mr. Avpoxizio. T have one other question : On page 8 of your state-
ment you said that you were very concerned about credit restrictions
that are aimed directly at reducing the increase in our housing supply.
Would you elaborate on that more fully ?

Mr. McMurray. Yes, sir. The Administrator, the FHA, I pre-
sume, with the concurrence and at the stimulation of the Treasury
Department and the Federal Reserve Board, increased the down pay-
ment by 2 percent. Now, that isn’t, as a matter of fact, looking at
it in terms of percentages, very much, but the other thing is they
reduced the amortization period from 30 years to 25 years, but we
work on margins and the little fellow who is making $80 a week with
3 children, 1f he has to put up $200 more, for example, on a $10,000
house, and he has already gotten together by an awful lot of economy
and budgeting, say he needs $400 for his closing, and he has to put
up—it is only in some areas that you can get no down payment, as
a matter of fact—and then when you buy a new house you also have
to buy furniture, and so on, so this1s being realistic about it.

To get that $200 1n many cases means he is out of the market; the
other thing is when you reduce the mortgage terms by 5 years you may
increase the payments by—I am not sure, but I would say roughly seven
and a half dollars a month. That puts many people out of the home-
buying market, and it is the margin there that has been a great oppor-
tunity for the little fellow to buy a home.

It seems to me that our country is certainly productive enough and
big enough that we can provide just as many houses and more than
we have been producing without hurting other parts of the economy,
and I think if we want to solve this problem we ought to, as I said,
keep our eye on the ball and figure ont ways and means of stimulating
home ownership and the opportunity of veterans to secure themselves
a decent house 11 a decent nerghborhood.

I have also in my statement pointed out that I think the restriction
on credit will have the effect of increasing the price, reducing compe-
tition, and by reducing competition reducing value of the house and
have just the opposite effect that you would think 1t would have if you
proceeded on a different kind of logic.

I am talking on the basis of looking at it, because, very frankly, T
have changed my ideas on this. I used to think, and I was concerned
when we dropped the down payments, that it would immediately
capitalize into higher prices, but, on observation, especially in Long
Island and Nassau County, and around the State, it 1s my considered
judgment that you get more value for your dollar today than you did
2 years ago, so I recognize the mistake of my own thinking.

Mr. ApponNizio. Thank you. That is all.

Mr. WoNarr. Mr. McMurray, isn’t that true, though, also because
of the fact that there is more competition to sell houses than there was
2 years ago?

Mr. McMugrray. Iamsure that that is partly the case; yes, sir.

Mr. Wonars. In other words, the builders have caught up with
demand ?

Mr.McMuorray. Yes. They first started to build high-priced houses,
and now some of those builders have moved into the lower-priced
market, but T am sure that the change in the down payments was an
inducement.
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Mr Appoxizio. Do you actually believe the builders have caught up
v1th demand, as he said ?

Mr. McMurray. Ithought he said catching up with demand.

Mr. Wpnarn, Caught up with the demand a little bit.

Mr. McMvurray. Yes.

Mr. Abponizio. In certain areas.

Myr. McMurray. Yes.

Mr. McDoxoues, Mr. McMurray, the problem you have had here on
commitments as far as delay in time is concerned, and the fact that
you now have a commitment on one of these slum clearance projects
in New York. do you think that since this is a pilot operation, or
experimental, that we may have some of the bugs out of 1t and get a
little faster action from here on?

Mr. McMugray. T certainly think so, and from what I hear from
the builders the FH.\ 1s really moving in and, as I said in the begin-
mng of my statement, I think the fact that you gentlemen came here
will grease the wheels considerably, and I also think in being fair to
the people in the FHA and the HHF A office, in general, that it is more
difficult when you get started. It is just a matter of degree in all of
these things.

T think that it has been just too slow, though, and I think let us for-
get about that in the past. From now on let us just get going and get
on with the job so that we won’t have to think about the criticism.

One month later from now if these things are gone we will even
forget that they ever existed, and you wouldn’t hear such testimony.

Mr. McDoxover. You say you think that the regulations are a little
restrictive on room size, and they ought to be a Iittle more flexible?

Mr. McMugray. Yes, sir.

Mr. M Dexover  ITow much more flexible do you think they ought
to be?

Mr, McMurray. Well, what X was thinking about was this, and I
~tart with the basic assumption that the FHA was started with the
idea of stimulating private enterprise to do a job, and if you have
private enterprise you have it, that is these fellows are paid, and they
are to make profits on the basi of their good judgment. It happens in
the New Yoik area, for example, the FII.\ will have a general mini-
mum standaid across the country, and then they will have certain
variations within New York City, possibly.

Now. 1t might be that in New York you have various neighbor-
hoods.  You might very well build different room sizes, iving room or
hedrooms. in Greenwich Village, if you are building down there, as
compared with the upper East Bronx, and I think that a builder, if
it works right. has his money invested, and he wants as much success
in his project as the FIL\ does. He doesn’t want to lose money. He
wants 1t to be a success. Not only the money—TI find one thing, these
builders have a great deal of pride in their projects. They are very
much mterested 1 them. I honestly recognize their real interest in
doing a job for the people. Tt is not simply alone to make a profit,
and they want to go into a job that will be a success, so they might
decide m this area m Greenwich Village people like large living rooms.
That is the market there, give them large living rooms. Don’t let
the FHA in Washington tell them what size the living rooms should
be. Similarly as to the size of bedrooms.

3
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Now, I think that they have rather rigid standards on that and
that is what I mean by flexibility. Let the local administrators deter-
mine that, and give the builder a little more opportunity. .

The other thing is in each project in each building they require the
same distribution of apartments. It might be for good planning
purposes you might put, for example, and T am not sure this 1s good—
you put all of the smaller apartments in the corner near the subway,
because the old folks, maybe, or single persons, live there and you
might put the large units in another part back near the playground.
You don’t have that kind of flexibility, and that is the kind of thing
I was referring to.

Mr. McDonoucH. T see. )

Mr MoMurray. To be specific, in answer to your question, I
wouldn't want to say what they should recommend 1n terms of specific
room size. All I say is to the maximum extent allow private enter-
prise, the entrepeneur, and give him credit for wanting to do as good
a job as the FHA. In fact, many of them are a lot more expert than
the people in FHA, and that is no criticism of the people in FHA.
Because some of these fellows have made their mark in terms of hav-
ing sold in private enterprise a lot of good apartments, and have
made a lot of money in it, and I think it 1s a pretty good standard to
judge a man on that basis.

Mr. McDoxoveH. What has been your experience as State housing
authority commissioner with the State control commissioner on en-
forcing the law, such as this place I saw down on 10th Avenue.

Mr. DcMURRAT. Well, I want you to understand as the State com-
missioner of housing we are in the nature of a banker, not in the nature
of an operator. So I haven't had any experience with that.

The commissioner of rental control is Charlie Abrams, and I know
that he is interested in the tenants, and he also recognizes that there
is a landlord that has to make a reasonable return.

On that specific case that you are concerned about, I was concerned
about it myself, and I can’t answer your question, but maybe I can give
you some indication of what might have happened.

First of all, the State rental control law took over from the Federal
law. During the Federal law there were a lot of provisions at one
time which knocked out roominghouses. At one time they allowed
alterations, and in those alterations they gave them a rent allowance,
and it was based on how much money they put in it.

There was one period when the Government was encouraging peo-
ple to alter apartments so that veterans could get some places to live
because they couldn’t build them that fast.

The CraRMAN. Well, also there was a change in it once in which
they allowed them to up the rent if they allowed them to furnish the
apartment. It was poor furnishing, but that was a furnished apart-
ment we saw.

Mr. McMurray. So the State rental control doesn’t start with itself.
It is a carry-on, and 1t takes over some of the good and some of the bad
things that were done in the Federal law.

Now, it might be that the rent administrator at one time, regardless
of who he was, maybe this was originally, and it looked to me like it
was, a private dwellmg house, and 1t was converted, and in the con-
version they allowed a certain rent, presuming one person. Now, we
saw in it as a roominghouse it was converted from « roominghouse
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to an apartment, and 6 people were there. Well, the rent adminis-
trator has no control on how many people will come in. That is
under some other law.

Mr. McDonoucn. This is only one family there.

Mr. McMuRrray. Yes, but the number of persons in there is not
under his control.

Mr. McDoxovucn. 1t is still too much for one room, $75 a month.

Now, one other thing. We didn't seek this place out. I cidn’t
know anything about it until we got there.

Mr. McMurray. I was responsible for bringing you there.

Mr. GamBre. I thought that was true.

Mr. McDonouce. Now, suppose they condemn that for slum clear-
ance, and the owner of the property demands his value on that block
on the basis of the income he 1s getting, $75 a month for one room.
That is an outrageous price.

My, McMorray, Well; T am not sure how much they allow for that,
but I am sure it is affected somehow. I think, Mr. Chairman, this
question is important enough you should get an accurate answer to it.
If you permit me, I will get in touch with the rent administrator and
give him the exact cuse, and for the record you will have an answer to
your question rather than guessing at it.

The Cmarryan. Fine

Mr. O’Hara.

Mr. O’Hara. The highest compliment to our dear and old friend,
Joe McMurray, is to say that his statement, his oral statement, the
statement he inserted in the record, and his answers here under cross-
examination, have so completely covered the subject and so con-
vincingly that any question from me would be surplusage.

Thank you.

Mr. McMurray. Thank you very much.

The CHAIRMAN. Any questions?

Mr. Gaxpre. Mr, Commissioner, isn't it true that New York State
has provided facilities for more houses than the rest of the United
States?

Mr. McMurray. Yes.

The (‘matraran. What was that statemnent again’

Mzr. McMuorray. The State housing for low-rent people have pro-
vided more housing in this State than all of the other States combined.

Mr. Gaxpre. That is what I thought.

My, McMorrray. Right now there are 37,000 units in the State of
New York under this program, approximately 8,000 under construc-
tion and planning, and by 1960 we will have approximately 62,000
units.

Mr. Ganmere. And you have another bond issue pending for this
fall?

Mr. McMuUrray. Yes, sir; in the election this November, which is,
incidentally, supported by both the great parties.

Mr. GaxsrLe. May I ask you one question, I don’t know whether
you want to answer 1t or not. During the J oinp Committee on Hous-
ing, and in the Banking and Currency Committees of both Houses,
there has been quite a lot of talk, but it was never put in the law, as
to accelerated amortization. There has been a considerable amount
of interest on that in New York City.
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Do you want to express an opinion on that, or not? I don’t want
to embarrass you.

Mr. McMurray. Nothing you could ask me, Congressman Gamble,
would embarrass me, because you only ask intelligent questions, and
I know you are interested in this subject.

The subject is a complicated one, though, and, generally, I think
that that would be a good stimulation to the housing supply of our
country. I think at the same time I would like to say. of course, this
has been a question that is up to the Finance Committee and the Ways
and Means Committee. They have used accelerated amortization
with great success to get defense plants started, and I think this prob-
lem is big enough and complicated enough, and will lead to some of
the same social evils that it could create in another kind of war, war
between peoples in our own country, and otherwise, that we ought
to be willing to do the same thing to promote better hiving and better
citizenship as we are for fighting the war.

I would also like to say that this is a subject that I wish later on
the chairman might look into. Maybe I can have some people in our
division give it careful study, but the internal revenue laws are some-
thing that ought to be looked into. As far as I know. now, they do
not treat real estate investment in the same way as they treat other
types of investment. and perhaps by the time you conclude your hear-
ings around the country I might be ready with some specific recom-
mendations on the internal revenue law and show you how you might
very well stimulate some more interest in housing construction by
amending your internal reveue laws.

Mr. Gameie. It is the general opinion that it would increase build-
ing, is it not?

Mr. McMurray. That is right, and the Congressman from New
York, Keogh, has introduced a bill into the Congress which I think
your committee ought to give—I haven't studied it in detail, but the
1dea of it I think is worth very serious consideration.

Mr. McDonoucH. As a matter of fact, that same formula could be
applied to State income taxes for housing.

Mr. McMurray. It certainly can, sir.

The Cuamman. Mr. Ashley.

Mr. Asmiry. Mr. McMurray, going back to Mr. Addonizio's ques-
tions on section 221, is it your experience that any appreciable number
of people displaced under the title I program would be in a position to
pay the 7 peicent downpayment called for under seetion 221¢

Mr. McMurraY. Not appreciable numbers, but I think you would
get some people. We made a study in New York of what the incomes
of people were for title I. The figure we got was that on an average
37 percent were eligible for low-rent housing. Some of them prob-
ably could pay the downpayment, but T don’t know if we should deter-
mine whether it is workable or not by an appreciable number. If 10
percent of them can do it, that solves 10 percent of the problem, and, if
it does, then, it is good.

r. AsHLEY. Now, do you think that one approach to the slum prob-
lem might be to make slums so burdensome to the property owner that
it simply isn’t economically feasible for him to continue his premises
in that condition ?

Mr. McMurray. Your question to me is do I think that is the way
of solving it?
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Mr. Asupry. Do you think that might be one approach?

Mr. McMurray. Yes, I think that is one kind of an approach but I
think 1t is the kind of thing that it is easy to say and pretty hard to-
work out in detail.

To put it another way, we certainly shouldn’t make it as attractive
as 1t is, and one of the answers is the instance cited by Congressman
McDonough. Take, for example, the house that you looked at. There
was $75 a month, and that $75 a month was probably equal to about
$4.50 a square foot, which is about 8 times more than you would pay
for a Park Avenue apartment. If you can get 3 times Park Avenue
rents for that kind of stuff, it stands to reason that you are going to get
a lot of people interested in that kind of program.

You saw the $75 a month, and one of you Members of Congress that
was on the trip yesterday remarked here is a place of one room for $75
a month when under Mr. Kazan’s project, the International Ladies
Garment Workers, the same project is $30 a month. I think there is
the economics of it very dramatically.

The other thing I want to point out in connection with this is this,
that hasn't been touched upon. Actually the Federal Government is
making a very wise investment in clearing slums because what they
are doing is, you have seen some of these projects. You happened to
see the 59th Street project, the coliseum. Just imagine the income that
that 1s going to create, taxable income, for the United States Govern-
ment. Imagine how much income that is going to create for the city
of New York. Imagine how many people are going to be put to work
because of that. Imagine all of the hotel rooms that are going to be
rented because of that. I would venture to say in 1 year after that is
erected the city and the Federal Government will get back whatever
they put into it.

Also, if yon take a look up in the Harlem area where Mr. Axelrod is
building, if you have seen it before, some of the places were cut down,
and remember the taxes that were paid there, and then you come back
here 5 years later and find out how much taxes are going to be paid
there, and how much the income of the people is going to be increased
because they live in decent housing, and are going to be more produc-
tive citizens, and also figure out how much the Government of the city
of New York is going to save in dollars and cents because they don’t
have policemen there, they don’t have juvenile delinquency, and so on,
and, boy, it is a wise investment. )

This 1s good capitalism, and this what you are talking about. If we
only could get the whole Congress of the United States to come around
and do what you gentlemen are doing we wouldn’t have a problem for
the next 2 years. .

Mr. GamereE. Why don’t you try to get the congressional committee
that comes up to New York every spring to take a tour like we did
yesterday ¢ . .

Mr. McMurrax. I wish that the chairman would expand his eom-
mittee at least by 150.

Mr. Asaiey. Mr. McMurray, I just have two other questions. This
morning you directed some criticism to the FHA stating that the
regional office here in New York as presently operated serves no useful
purpose at all because it declines to make any decisions or accept the
responsibility for any decisions without checking and doublechecking
with the home office iIn Washington. Now, we have heard a good deal
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of substantiating testimony today with respect to 220 projects, and I
wonder if this criticism goes beyond the 220 projects, and, if so,
where?

Mr. McMurray. I think, as you read back the statement to me, I
think I was carried away a little bit by my own words. I certainly
think that if I were being fair and I want to be fair, that I wouldn’t
make such a broad statement at all. What I meant to say was in this
context of talking about the multifamily rental, that it served very
little purpose. It probably should be revised to say that, and I would
be fair n saying it.

Mr. Asarey. You were directing it, then, to the 220’s mainly ¢

Mr. McMurray. I was talking mainly of the multifamily rental
type. Iam sure from the activity that goes on in the 203 program that
the same criticism couldn’t be justified, but, on the other hand, they
have been operating that for the last 20 years, more or less, and they
are pretty familiar with 1t, and I wouldn’t be surprised if you would
find that there 1s a lot more flexibility in that program than in the
multifamily project program.

The Caamaran. Well, in the context of your statement this morn-
ing, Mr. McMurray, what you were really talking about was all
regional offices of FH.\ in every section of the country needed to have
more authority to act. That was the impression. Was that what you
meant to say?

Mr. McMurray. Exactly.

Mr. Gamere. That is what I thought.

Mr. Asarey. Then my last question, Mr. McMurray: You stated
this morning that FHA allowances for overhead, profit, and archi-
tectural fees were unreasonable. You then go on to state in your pre-
pared statement that perhaps the revised regulations which permit
the 7 percent to the builders for overhead and profit may not do the
job too; is that correct?

Mr. McMuzray. I would say it is a matter of degree. You will get
some more in at 7 percent than vou will at 5 percent, but whether you
can get them in sufficiently at that is the question that I raise.

Mr. Asmiey. That is what I am asking. Is it your opinion in
order to get the job done—-—

Mr. McMurray. I will tell you what we are going to do in the
State program, and I am going to take my calculated risk on this—

Mr. Asarey. Well, I know what you are going to do in the State
program and I was about to ask about that. That plan calls for 6
percent.

Mr. McMurray. Maybe I can combine the two of them. We are
gomg to allow a builder a 5-percent profit. As an incentive for
efficiency to encourage him to do a more efficient job, we will allow
him up to T4 percent, if, for example, he gives us an estimate which
we think is a reasonable estimate, and then he comes along and does
it cheaper than he expected, we say good for you, we will give you
714 percent. That is, you share with the housing company. They
have to reduce the mortgage. Whatever the difference is, they reduce
the mortgage, and they increase their profits up to 714 percent.

Then we also say, we will allow 334 percent for overhead, and that
includes an architect’s fee. Now, that means that if a very efficient
builder comes along he can get 714 plus 834. Now, don’t forget that a
builder has to have an overhead. He has-to have telephone calls, He
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has to have a car to run down to the place. He has got himself. He
is on the job. The very fact that Mr. Axelrod spent here this morn-
ing, and T don’t know how long he did, in preparing his testimony, and
T don’t know how many times he went to the FHA, I don’t know how
many long-distance calls he made, all of that costs money, and all of
that1stime. He could just as well, from my observation, he is a pretty
able man, I am sure that with his time he could be making some good
money some other way, but he apparently has enough stick-to-it-ness
to see this job through, and we should credit him with that.

But I think we should pay for that. The American people are
\vﬁlhrtlg to pay for it, and will get good housing. That is being fair
about 1t.

We also audit the books at the end so if there is anybody doing any
monkey business we will catch them.

Mr., WipNaLL. Mr. McMurray, there is just one question I want to
ask you. Has it been brought to your attention at all that some lend-
ing associations have been asking unusual percentages for the place-
ment of mortgage money, as between builder and lender?

Mr. McMurray. Tt liasn't been brought to my attention directly in
this connection, but I am familiar enough with the mortgage market
to know that there is what we call discounts and premiums. But I
think that is a function of the money market more than it is a matter
of what is right and wrong. In other words, if the money market is
such that they feel on an FHA loan that they have to have a yield of
51/ percent, they will only buy the mortgage at 96 or something like
that. I don’t think that really you can legislate on that. I believe
that we should have a free money market, and I think that we have to
work within that. I think when you start to use gadgets to do that
you are going to upset other things that you better be very careful
about.

You do have the Fannie May as one attempt to get around that.

The CHATRMAN. Joe, we can spend the afternoon talking to you and
be well informed. You are a very eloquent gentleman, and we appre-
ciate your coming before our committee and before we wind up we
are likely to Liear from you again down in Washington next January.

Thank you very much, and we appreciate your waiting unta] after-
noon.

Mr. McMurray. Thank you.

The CaaTRMAN. We must move along now because we have two other
witnesses.

The next witness is Mr. Walter J. Gill, executive vice president,
Alexander Summer Mortgage Co. I understand that he is from our
colleague’s town of Newark.

Mr. Girr. That is correct.

The CaamMaN. Weare delighted to have you, Mr. Gill, and you may
proceed. T understand you have a yritten statement.

Mr. Apponizro. Before he starts, I would like the record to show
I am happy to see Mr. Gill here. He is a former constituent of mine,
very able, and I am sure he will give us some valuable information.

Mr. Girr. Thank you very much, Congressman.
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STATEMENT OF WALTER J. GILL, EXECUTIVE VICE PRESIDENT,
SECRETARY, AND DIRECTOR, ALEXANDER SUMMER MORTGAGE
0., NEWARK, N. J.

Mr. Grr. Chairman Rains and members of the committee, my name
is Walter J. Gill, of Newark, N. J. T am executive vice president, sec-
retary, and a director of Alexander Summer Mortgage Co., Newark
and Teaneck, which firm is an approved mortgagee of Federal Hous-
g Administration. I have served as president of Real Estate Board
of Newark, vice president of New Jersey Association of Real Estate
Boards, governor of Mortgage Bankers Association of New Jersey,
and am presently a national director of the Mortgage Council, Wash-
ington, % C., and member of the national FHA committee of the
Mortgage Bankers Association of America. Other trade association
affiliations and business background in detail are shown on pages fol-
lowing this presentation. o .

My firm originates mortgages on real property, principally in the
northern section of New Jersey, and currently services a mortgage
portfolio of approximately $61 million for 19 financial institutions.

T was happy to accept your kind invitation to appear here today to
discuss with your committee the subject of rental housing, its need
and finaneing pursuant to the provisions of the National Housing Act,
as amended.

May I state, at the outset, that my firm has arranged the financing
of 76 such multiple-family housing projects comprising 11,100 dwell-
ing units, and involving an aggregate of $80,483,400 in mortgages in-
sured by Federal Housing Administration under various sections of
the act.

In the fall of 1953, President Ilisenhower named a 23-man Advisory
Committee on Government Housing Policies and Programs, chair-
manned by the Honorable Albert M. Cole, Administrator of the Hous-
ing and Home Finance Agency. This committee, all experts in the
field of housing, devoted approximately 9 weeks to an exhaustive study
of the situation and, on December 14, 1953, submitted a 377-page re-
port to the President. Much of the committee’s recommendations was
incorporated in the administration message to Congress, and formed
the basis of the Housing Act of 1954, as originally introduced.

The measure was designed to accelerate construction of all types of
housing with particular emphasis on rehabilitation and neighborhood
conservation. In sections 220 and 221 of the act it was proposed, for
the first time, to provide 2 vehicle to aid in the financing of properties
in blighted areas. In addition, it was proposed to revise section 207
In a manner designed to provide a more realistic approach to the
financing of middle-income housing.

These revisions, although finally adopted in substantially the form
originally proposed, were not productive of the desired results largely,
it seems to me, because of additional amendments offered subsequent
to the introduction of the measure.

To illustrate my point, I submit herewith the record of dwelling
units—includes sections 207, 213, and 908—involved in project, rental
and cooperative, applications filed with Federal Housing Administra-
tion for the years 1953, 1954, and the first 8 months of 1955. These
umts, which you will please note are national totals, not local, appear
on the schedule next following this page.
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The Cramrman. T suggest, Mr, Gill, that since the statement is be-
fTore the committee, that that information you refer to be incorporated
at this point in the record of your testimony.

Mr. Grur. The entire statement ?

The Cuammman. Yes, all of these applications that you have here.

Mr. Giri. The statistics?

The CraryMaN. Yes.

Mr. Gor. I quite agree.

(The material referred to is as follows:)

Project applications filed with FHA nationally (includes secs. 207, 213, and 908)
(multtfamaly rental and cooperative housing)

Month 1953 umits | 1954 umts | 1955 umis

January... .. . ... 4, 511 9,326 20

5,163 5,605 199
6,968 9,204 1,025
9,707 6,533 11
6,217 4,388 1,009
5,938 5,250 1,766
6 months total. - 38, 504 40, 486 4,730
July. e e aeaee 3,897 1,136
August ..__ 9,805
Septembe: 1,972 64
October 4,329 750
Novembe 6, 889 1,884
December . .. 8,111 266
6 months total 35,003 4,267 |.
Total. ... 73, 597 44,783 [ ____.

AVERAGE NUMBER OF DWELLING UNITS PER MONTH (APPLICATION STAGE)

1953 (12 6,133 1954 (2d balf). .. 711
1954 (st half)______ . ....o 6,747 1955 (1st half) _ 788

QUALIFICATIONS OF WALTER J. GiLr, NEWARK, N, J.

Residence: 375 Mount Prospect Avenue, Newark 4, N. J.

Business: 1180 Raymond Boulevard, Newark 2 N J.

Born: October 7, 1912, in Newark, N. J.

Experience: Licensed real estate broker, States of New Jersey and New York;
licensed insurance broker, State of New Jersey. Appraised, purchased, sold,
managed, and financed real estate throughout northern New Jersey for indi-
viduals, insurance companies, banks, fiduciaries, and building and loan and
savings and loan associations over a period of 25 years. Since 1047, executive
vice president, secretary, and a director of Alexander Summer Mortgage Co, of
Newark and Teaneck, an approved mortgagee of Federal Housing Administra-
tion, and executive vice president and a director of Summer Mortgage Service,
Inc, of Newark and Teaneck. Assistant manager of real estate department,
Eleventh Ward Building & Loan Association, Newark, N. J, 4 years. Real
estate sales and renting manager, Lincoln Mortgage & Title Guarantee Co.,
Newark, N. J, 4 years. Real estate sales manager, Franklin Mortgage & Title
Guaranty Co., Newark, N. J,, for 2 years. Have qualified as real estate expert
before courts in New Jersey, tax boards of Essex and Hudson Counties, State
Tas Appeals Board of New Jersey, and various planmng boards and boards of
adjustment in the counties of Essex and Bergen. Have acted in capacity of
fee appraiser for Monroe Savings & Loan Association of Newark, N. J.; Union
Central Lafe Insurance Co. of Cincinnati, Ohio; State Mutual Life Assurance
Co. of Worcester, Mass., city of Newark, N. J.; Fidelity Union Trust Co. of
Newark ; Veterans’ Administration of the United States of America, and Depart-
ment of Banking and Insurance, State of New Jersey.

Affiliations: Member, Mortgage Bankers Association of America; Mortgage
Bankers Association of New Jersey (governor 1951-55); Mortgage Council
(national director) ; National Association of Real Estate Boards: New Jersey
Association of Real Estate Boards (vice president, 1953) ; Real Estate Board
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of Newark, N J (past president) ; Institute of Real Estate Management (New
Jersey past president) , National Institute of Real Estate Brokers, Society of
Residential Appraisers; National Association of Home Builders; New Jersey
Home Builders Association; Home Builders Association of Metropolitan New
Jersey, Lions Club of Newark (past president}.

Gill served as president of Lions Club of Newark 1948-49; held every office
in New Jersey Chapter of Institute of Real Estate Management, and became
president in 1950 ; held every office in Real Estate Board of Newark and became
president m 1951 ; designated “Newark Realtor of Year 1953 ; served many years
as a director and in 1953 was vice president of New Jersey Association of Real
Estate Boards; member of board of governors, Mortgage Bankers Association
of New Jersey 1951-55; vice chairman, Newark Central Planning Board Sub-
committee on Rezoning 1951 ; served on Bssex County grand jury 1947 and again
in 1952 ; member of Industry Advisory Committee to Housing and Home Finance
Agency, Washington, D. C, representing National Association of Real Estate
Boards, 1953 ; member of study committee on Financing of Cooperative Housing
of NAREB, 1953, member of Newark Committee for Neighborhood Conservation
and Rehabilitation since 1953, member Newark Traffic Commission 1951-54;
commissioner on Newark Board of Assessment for Local Improvements 1953-54;
commissioner on Newark Zoming Board of Adustment since 1954, member ot
street and highway committee of Newark Chamber of Commerce, 1953-54 , mem-
ber steering committee, Mortgage Council, Washington, D. C., 1954-55; national
director, Mortgage Counecil, 1955 ; participant in real estate roundtable, Columbia
University, 1953-54; member national legislative committee, Mortgage Bankers
Association of America, 1954-55; chairman civic affairs committee, Real Estate
Board of Newark 1955 ; trustee, Police Athletic League, Newark 195455 ; member
National FHA Committee, Mortgage Bankers Association of America 1955-56
term

The Summer firm services a mortgage portfolio in excess of $61 million. Out-
standing in its achievements is the financing of the 2,095-unit Ivy Hill Park
Apartments in Newark, recently completed in the amount of $17 million covering
five 14-story buildings, the largest in New Jersey. Alexander Summer Morigage
go. financed more than 50 percent of all postwar rental housing construction in

ewark.

INSTITUTIONS FOR WHICH ALEXANDER SUMMER MORTGAGE Co. SERVICES MORTGAGES

The Bank for Savings in the city of New York

The Bowery Savings Bank, New York

Central Savings Bank in the city of New York

County Bank & Trust Co, Paterson, N. J.

East River S8avings Bank, New York

Emigrant Industrial Savings Bank, New York
Franklin Savings Bank in the city of New York
Franklin Society Federal Savings & Loan Association, New York
The Greenwich Savings Bank, New York

Green Point Savings Bank, New York

Hudson Trust Co., Union City, N J.

Hudson County National Bank, Jersey City, N. J.

The Manhattan Savings Bank, New York

North Side Savings Bank, New York

Palisades Trust Co, Palisades Park, N. J.

The Savings Banks Retirement System, New York
State Mutual Life Assurance Co. of Worcester, Mass.!
The State Insurance Fund, New York

‘Williamsburgh Savings Bank of Brooklyn, N, Y.

Ocrorer 3, 1955,
Mr. Gmr. As you know, the act was signed by the President on
August 2, 1954, although the revisions were made known in July.

The sharp drop in applications coincided with the enactment of the
new law.

1 Denotes New Jersey Mortgage Loan Correspondent.
‘Nore.—Serviced mortgage portfollo in excess of $61 million.



INVESTIGATION OF HOUSING, 1955 85

-\ brief analysis of these figures will disclose that applications filed
with FHA during the first halt of 1954 averaged 6,747 dwelling units
per month, which was even greater than the monthly average of 6,133
dwelling units filed in the calendar year 1953. When contrasted with
the monthly average of only 711 dwelling units for the second half
of 1954, and an almost similar monthly average of 788 dwelling
units for the first half of 1955, there can be little doubt that the reason
can be traced to the Housing Act of 1954. .

There has been much speculation over the reasons for the lack of
interest evidenced in the production of rental housing since the afore-
said changes in law took place. It is my considered opinion that
the addition of section 227, builder's cost certification, as adopted,
became the greatest single factor contributing to the decline of appli-
cations for mortgage insurance on rental housing projects, as shown
hereinabove. A quick reference to the statistics covering the first 6
months of 1954, a period during which the amendments designed to
improve conditions were not yet in force, would seem to confirm my
contention. Please note that the dechme on such applications was
approximmately 90 percent.

It 1s true that the recent investigation by the Capehart committee
disclosed certain abuses which gave reason for tightening any loop-
holes which may have existed in the Nutional Housing Act. I hasten
to assure you that I deplore any abuses revealed by that committee,
and agree that there should be no repetition permitted However, I
am. also cognizant of the fact that section 608, on which the mnvesti-
gation centered, had expired long before the disclosures were made
public and, furthermonre, section 207 was, and 1s, an entirely different
type of vehicle and, therefore, is not ordinarily susceptible to the
practices exposed.

It is my belief that, in an etfort to close the doors to windfalls,
Congress adopted measures seenungly 1esulting in inequities which
have removed the incentives necessary to encourage builders to create
the needed rental umts. On a purely hypothetical basis, let us pre-
sime that an experienced bwilder and a garment manufacturer—and
1 have nothing aganst garment manufacturers, gentlemen—both ac-
quired contiguous parcels of land, identical in ~ize, and had an archi-
tect design identical buildings for each, following which both filed
with Federal Housing Administration for mortgage insurance pur-
suant to section 207.  FH.\, having found values of $1 million on
each, issued commitments to insure mortgages in the maximum allow-
able amounts of $300,000 each. Following completion of the con-
struction, Mr. Experienced Builder filed the required cost certification
and. because of his ingenuity and know-how, was able to show that the
entire costs were only $900.000. _\t this point FH.A would arbitrarily
reduce his mortgage to $720.000 because section 227 provides that no
mortgage may be “in excess of such approved percentage of actual
cost.” Mr. Garment Manufacturer, on the other hand, who had used
a building contractor to erect his project, was certainly able to certify
Tis actual costs at $1 million, as estimated by FHA. and, therefore,
his mortgage remained undisturbed 1n the original amount of $800,000.
It seems to me that the experienced builder, upon whom we must
depend for a sustained volume of construction, has been placed in a
position less favorable than that of a novice.
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Since sections 207 and 220 are both in the category of rental housing,
to which subject I here confine myself, we might take a moment in
which to explore the essential differences between them. Mortgage
insurance under section 207 is predicated upon valuation theory and
the ratio of loan to value may not exceed 80 percent. Section 220,
under the Housing Act of 1954, originally provided for mortgage
insurance not in excess of 90 percent of value, although the Housing
amendments of 1955 changed the criterion to provide that the mort-
gage insurance shall be predicated upon replacement costs.

Otherwise, section 220 is quite similar to section 207 except that 1t
is applicable only to properties in the area of a slum clearance and
urban redevelopment project or in an urban renewal area as defined in
the Housing Act as amended.

While not strictly in the field of rental housing, I believe 1t is im-
portant to mention the fact that the housing amendments of 1955
eliminated the cost certification requirements with regard to applica-
tions filed pursuant to section 221. This, together with the recent
amendment to section 220 where the appraisal approach was changed
from the value theory to reproduction cost, seems to reflect recognition
of my contention that section 227 has had the effect of curtailing
housing production.

The CaamrMan. Wait just a minute, section 227 ¢

Mr. Grr. That is the cost certification provision.

The Cuarman. Oh, yes; I didn’t recognize the number.

Go ahead, Mr. Gill.

Mr. Gir. If the objective of Congress is to eliminate all possibility
of windfalls, and I must confess this is a most delicate question to
debate, it would seem logical that this could be very simply accom-
plished by modifying section 227 to provide, following cost certifica-
tion, “that the actual cost equaled or exceeded the proceeds of the
mortgage loan or the amount by which the proceeds of the mortgage
loan exceeded the actual cost be paid forthwith to the mortgagee for
application to the reduction of the principal obligation of such mort-
gage.” As a matter of fact, there is a precedent established in this
connection which was contained in title VIII of the National Housing
Act, which had a similar requirement. This was in effect from J uly 1,
1953, with regard to title VIIT, until it was superseded by the Housing
Act of 1954.

Of perhaps equal importance, in a discussion of this kind, is the
manner in which the act is administered. Congress writes the laws
and the executive interprets them through the issuance of rules and
regulations. It is my belief that the Federal Housing Commissioner
and his staff are with some justification concerned over any possibility
that abuses may recur and, in an effort to preclude such possibilities,
have built multiple safeguards into the rules and regulations and field
office instructions which have had the effect of further discouraging
participation in the rental housing programs.

It has been said that the act is being nervously interpreted and,
perhaps, Congress should spell out certain policies to be pursued.

For example, in section 207, where mortgage insurance is based upon
economic soundness, and usually requires substantial equity money in-
vestment, a limited dividend feature, abandoned a few years ago, has
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been revived. This is not a requirement of the act, nor is it even cited
in the published rules and regulations which merely restrict the pay-
ment of dividends to earnings, but does now appear in the commitment
at the time of issuance. This newly imposed condition limits regular
dividends to 6 percent, with provision for added amounts 12 months
later under certain conditions and with Commissioner’s approval.

The Commissioner has preseribed a 7.25-percent formula by which
cellings on rents to be charged are established. This has the effect of
preventing an owner from charging market rents and, also, very often
depresses the amount of mortgage Insurance which would otherwise be
available in amounts more closely approaching statutory provisions if
there were greater net income available for capitalization purposes in
the valuation approach. Tt seems paradoxical that the Commissioner,
who becomes the holder of the preferred stock in the mortgagor cor-
poration, should actually take steps to hold down income.

I strongly urge that competitive rents be allowed as established by
market. Even under the emergency, Congress specifically exempted
properties constructed after February 1, 1947, from Federal rent
control in recognition of the fact controls impeded construction of
rental housing.

Underwnting procedure prescribed by FHA. headquarters leaves
very little latitude for the field office stafls to exercise considered judg-
ment based upon experience in their own areas of operations. Ap-
praisals are based more upon the manual than on the basis of indi-
vidual judgment. Conditions nationally are so diverse that no man-
ual could do justice to the job. A manual should be a guide only.

I make particular reference to such items as an enforced 7-percent
vacany factor, 50-year maximum economic life of apartment build-
ings, suggested capitalization rates for appraisal purposes, and even
cost factors, which often are obsolete by the time they are published
and delivered.

In view of the multiple safeguards employed, including reserve for
replacement funds, deposited in cash monthly, stringent location and
property requirements, and amortization provisions, it would appear
that mortgage terms could be safely increased to 50 years on sections
207 and 220. Vacancy allowances, within the judgment of under-
writers, could be lowered to 5 percent. Redtape could and certainly
should be reduced to a minimum to avoid costly delays and expense
of administration.

Economist Miles L. Colean treated this general subject with great
candor in his article entitled “Impotency of FHA Policies on Apart-
ment Finance,” published in the June 1955 issue of Architectural
Forum. I am sure that most, and perhaps all of you gentlemen, have
read the article. .

1 should like at this time to tell you how my home city of Newark,
with a population slightly under one-half million, has fared in the
current so-called construction boom. Newark, as you may know, is
almost completely developed and must meet its housing requirements
through the erection of apartment buildings. We have not kept pace
with demand and our needs may more readily be determined by a
review of our postwar record of construction starts of 1- and 2-family
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dwellings, contrasted with multifamily buildings, expressed in family
dwelling units, including public housing, as follows:

Year 1-famly | 2-family famuly family 1shed

1045, 2 2 1 157
1946 17 26 42 85 160
1947 25 16 200 241 71
1948 17 28 355 400 114
1949 36 14 745 795 232
1960 46 66 181 203
1951 54 18 2, 628 2,700 300
1952 49 42 2,719 2,810 184
1953. . 38 28 13 282
1954 23 26 1,573 1,622 374
1955 (8 months) 20 26 21 67 182

Total 332 292 8,489 9,113
Less, public housing. 4,374 4,374 |.

Private start: 332 282 4,115 4,739

Of special significance is the fact that, during this postwar period,
a total of 2,337 dwelling units were eliminated from our housing
inventory through demolition. You will note that in the years 1945,
1946, 1953, and for the first 8 months of 1955, the rate of demolition
actually exceeded new construction. These statistics show that our
net gain 1n housing over a 1014-year period has been only 6,776 dwell-
g units, of which 4,374 were public housing.

I believe that Newark 1s typical of the average large city in America.
In fact, considering its location, with 1ts modern airport and excellent
seaport, its diversification of industry and commerce, its educational
and cultural centers and its proximity to New York City, should estab-
lish 1t as a superior community in which to work and live. Yet we
have not provided the dwelling units necessary to maintain the hous-
ing standards expected in a city such as ours. Our average family
income in Newark 1s $6,500, according to the last published figures,
and more and more families, desirous of remaining, are forced to
move mto the suburbs to find suitable modern dwelling accommoda-
tions

The National Housing Act. gives the FHA Commissioner the power
to increase the statutory mortgage insurance amounts by $1,000 per
room under section 220 “where he finds that cost levels so require.”
I have been mformed that he recently designated New York City as a
high-cost area, which will, of course, make section 220 a much more
workable vehicle there. I believe the Commissioner should also now
declare Newark and other cities in New Jersey as high-cost areas to
give us the required assistance to proceed with our slum-clearance
and urban-redevelopment plans.

I would also strongly urge that the National Housing Act be
further amended to authorize the FHA Commissioner to make high-
cost area designations and the resulting higher mortgage insurance
limits applicable to section 207.

‘While not a part of the housing legislation under discussion, I
would, nevertheless, like to recommend to you that added incentive
be given real-estate brokers, dealers, and builders through removal
of the existing inequities in the Internal Revenue Act, which prevent
them from availing themselves of capital-gains treatment on the sales
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of income producing real property. There is a precedent for such a
relief, since security dealers are permitted to report gains resulting
from sales of personal investments on a capital gains basis.

Thank you. .

The Cramrman. Mr. Gill, I had many questions to ask you which
the staft typed up for me, and you answered every one of them before
you tinished.

Mr. Gror. 1t looks like collusion.

The C'iramrman. It was your assumption there that 1t nught still be
worth its mortgage in 50 years.

My, Giui. In fact, 1t increases as the years go by.

May I at that pomt interject a thought which occurred to me when
I believe Mi. McMurray mentioned internal revenue, and I hope I
won't be presumptuous m saying this. T think Congressman Gamble
and Mr. McMwray both meant to say depreciation rather than
amortization.

Mi. (vaypre. Yes.

Mr. Grin. I was glad that you did. I knew what you meant, or
thought I did, anywuay, because that raises a very serious guestion
under internal revenue and tax deperciation, and that is that amorti-
zation which you said 1s considered as income for tax purposes, and
as that amortization increases it offsets the depreciation, and the first
thing you know they are in trouble.

Now, a lot of these rental housing jobs will soon be in difficulty
Lecause of that circamstance.

The (31atRMax I know about some of those now.

Mr. G, I would add as a further comment, which might be taken
as a recommendation, not exactly a recommendation, but I suggest
that you imcrease the amortization to a 50-year term, for by the very
fact of the internal revenue a builder can refinance and get away
from FHA and avoid the tax pitfalls.

The Cuamamax. They are domng that in a great many instances
where they can get conventional money.

Mr. Grr. Even in that connection I daresay in the 608 program,
I say very humbly and respectfully, and hope we don’t get into too
much of a discussion about background, but with regard to the 608
program—and I mention it only because the bulk of the production
n housing to date has been under it—if we did not have the rent
ceilings established by FHA so_that they could get so-called market
rents, a tremendous number of those 608's would have been refinanced
by now and would be refinanced tomorrow, but they can’t achieve the
economic rents by depresses in the valuation, the economic valuation,
to a point where the lender cannot see 1t conventionally.

T have intimate knowledge of a large number of cases that, copld
they charge economic rents—and nobody would be hmt—could im-
mediately find a different value and get u conventional loan that would
at least equal the unpaid balance of the FHA loan. )

The Cuamrmax. What about the tenants who are n it? Under
the present setup, would they be able within the price range of what
you call the economuc rent?

My, Girn. I think so. First of all, in the average 608 the rents
are not high. The incomes are. I would like to make this observa-

6092—55—pt 1——7T
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tion: The great American public sets the rent market anyway. A
builder would soon find out if he were overcharging. I know of no
instances of overcharging a rent in our community.

The Cramman. Well, that may be true, but where you have the
shortages, such as the $75 job we go back to, I don’t see how the
public sets that. The shortage sets that. o

Mr. Giur. I knew I would walk into that, and I don’t fear it in
the least. . i

New York City is a metropolis that seems to be entirely by itself;
God bless it. T don’t think there are any other communities exactly
like 1t, and 1 love it, but I don’t think that New York City is a proper
criterion for the rest of the country. .

Let me make this observation: Under the FHA formula of increas-
ing all of the other things that go into it, the rent increases have been
allowed because the manual so provides. The great American public
wouldn’t buy them at that figure, and 20- and 30-percent vacancies
immediately resulted, and I think our market is in such a condition
that you cannot gouge on rents in Jersey. .

The Craman. Of course, I don’t want to go into that at long
length, except to suy when I see that chart there of only 6,000
housmg gains in 10 years I don’t see where you people have mach

lay.
P 1\%1'. Girr. They move to the suburbs.

The Crarrsran. Imissed your point.

Mr. Giun. It changed the political complexion of our suburbs, X
might add.

Mr. Apponizro. Much to my advantage.

Mr, Giun. Well, the political analysts seem to feel that is changing
the suburbs, and I guess you are aware of that.

Mr. McDonouer. What about your county building, do you have 2
county building department that summarizes these ?

Mr. Grur. I don’t happen to have those, because I was going to use
Newark as the example, and I think Newark perhaps is typical of
Trenton, or Camden, which is south Jersey; Paterson, Passaic, real
cities as opposed to suburban communities, which are essentially
single-family communities.

Newark has no future with any thing other than apartment dwell-
ings. That 1s my considered opinion. Land costs are high, obviously,
and there is absolutely no room for expansion.

The plain fact of the matter is, as your chart will show, thus far in
8 months of 1955, with a much improved National Housing Act,
where until recently they could have gone in with practically peanuts
as a downpayment, you only had 20 single-family houses built.

Mr. McDoNougH. In Newark?

Mr. Gize. In Newark, and twenty-six 2-family houses. This is the
total production of houses I give you, and your total production in
1955, including 67 which were multifamily, is only 67 units. We had
182 demolished.

I think these figures speak much more eloquently than I could.
The record is clear. This high-cost area designation is one thin
that would help us. T think you can't hold that back. If the recor%
and investigation show that we need some aid in addition to the
ordinary provisions of the Housing Act, and the aid is within reach,
1 don’t see why it should be held back.
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If we prove by the record that we need it now, the only way that
4 man is going to come in with the plans and the expensive specifica-
tions and things you heard Mr. Axelrod and others talk about, he is
not going to invest that money with the vague hope that maybe some-
day when he is ready to commit suicide over his expenses without
production, the great white father will say, “We will give you a high-
cost area designation.” He knows now if 1s a high-cost area.

Mr. McDoNowver. There is no urban-redevelopment program.

Mr. G, We have beautiful ones planned.

Mr. McDoNouGH. But none you have commitments on.

Mr. Giur. They are almost ready for that stage, and I fear very
greatly, unless the high-cost area designation which is supposedly
available, isn’t made known to be available—and that is the impor-
tant part, not after bids are sought, but before, the United States
Government will get less of a write-down too if the land proves to be
more salable than without it. I don’t know. There is a lot of talk.
{Rumor would have it that every builder and his brother-in-law is
going to come in and bid on that land in Newark, but when he gets inte
the economics and finds out costs are just as high in Newark as New
York; in fact some people say they are higher—construction costs—
if that be true, the economics will militate against the program.
Builders aren’t foolsat all. I think you know that.

The CaammryMaN. Weknow that.

Mr. Gamere. T am glad you approve of that high-cost area amend-
ment in the bill, because that was my amendment.

Mr. Gir. Congratulations, sir.

Mr. McDo~Nougr. He wants it applied, administered, however, as
far as Newark is concerned.

Mr. GamBrE. It can be.

Mr. Grr. I think it should be done sooner rather than later.

Mr. McDonouven. These are land costs you are talking about ?

Mr. Grur. No; the high-cost area declaration on the part of the
Commissioner enables him to lift by $1,000 a room your statutory
maximum.

Mr. McDownouer. This includes the labor cost and material cost.

Mr. GiL.. Well, costs, period. L

Incidentally, we don’t have the leasehold gimmick in Jersey that
you people have had so prolifically used in New York. I believe
there are only two instances of a leasehold in New Jersey, and they
were where the land was actually the finest available for the purpose,
but absolutely not for sale. It was owned by a charitable foundation,
and they wanted 1t for income. I happened to have had one of them,
and I know whereof I speak. . . .

But by and large, land in New Jersey is available in abundance at
a price, In sufficient abundance to provide housing but at a price, and
the price is relatively high in proportion of the limits here.

Mr. Gamere. That high-cost was for cities and metropolitan areas.
It applies in Westchester where I live, and you are in the metro-
politan area. . e

Mr. GiLr. Has it been declared in Westchester?

Mr, Gamsre. I think. ) ]

Mr. McDowoueH. Can’t you prove it by your materials and wage
rate costs? .

Mr. Girr. It can be determined readily.
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Mr Gampre. If it is for metropolitan areas, Newark would be
entitled to it the same as any other city.

4 Mr. Gur.. Tt the Commissioner wishes to declare it, but he has not
one it.

May T say one more thing in connection with these figures before
we leave them, Mr. Chairman.

The Crarman. Yes.

Mr. Gir. This total of 8,000 units built in the 10-year period, there
were a few luxury jobs in there too.

Mr. Appoxizio Before Mr. Gill leaves, I would just like to record
to show that I think he has made a very fine statement. I think he
has given us some good recommendations, and I seriously hope that
the committee will take them under consideration.

The Crarrmax. Well, I will second that motion. It is a very good
statement, Mr. (i11], and the recommendations you make concerning
changes in the law, I assure you this committee will seriously study,
and of course we will do all of the urging we can to assist you with
the other matter, but that is an administrative matter.

Thank you for taking your time to come to testify, and we wish
we had time to question at length, but we have other witnesses.

Thank you very much.

The next witness, gentlemen, and the last witness for today, is Mr.
Matchell Siegel. He is going to discuss rental housing under FHA's
207 program.

STATEMENT OF MITCHELL SIEGEL, ATTORNEY, BROOKLYN, N. Y,

Mr. Sieger. Which Mr. Gill very adequately almost disposed of in
addition to Mr. McMurray. At any rate, gentlemen, I am confining
myself to the act itself and 1 or 2 sections under the act which we
believe act as deterrents to builders going mto the 207 program, which
we refer to as the middle-income program, so to speak.

Mr. Apbponizio. Will Mr. Siegel 1dentify himself for the record?

The Cuatryan. Yes; I was about to do that.

Mr. Siegel ?

Mr. Sieger. I am an attorney at law.

The Caairkman. Where do you live?

Mr. SieceL. 2601 Glenwood Road, Brooklyn.

The CramrMaN. Aren't you in the home-building business?

Mr. Sieeer. No, sir; T am an attorney representing people 1n this
business, and I have had considerable to do with this 207 program,
both in Washington and New York. As a matter of fact, I think we
signed off one of the first ones in the country under the new section
207. That happened about 3 or 4+ months ago.

In passing, I may say we went through the same trials and tribula-
tions Mr. Axelrod went through, and we feel as he does, that having
served as a pilot program, we have wroned out the major obstacles. We
expect to see things happening very quickly in this program. That is
why I am confronting myself to the act.

I may also say 1n passing that I think you gentlemen better than
anybody else know that when you have a changeover, you have to
expect some delay.

We had a lot of high officials coming into the program ; everybody
was reacquainted with the problem; the new statute had to be ‘inter-
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preted; 1t took a long time until this thing soliditied and Washington
understood our problem. We think we have arrived at that problem
because I know one of the biggest obstacles has been overcome in the
past week, and that is the financial program.

We were faced at on time of having put everything in as paid in
stock. No sane builder is going to put on a million-dollar project
$200,000 1n capital stock fixed so he can’t get it out.

I am happy to say the first step has been overcome in that. They
have realized the problem and we are making progress. Therefore 1
am confining myself to the act.

We think the two major obstacles to the builder going into the 207
program are, one, the present mortgage limitation.

Now, under section 207, the 1954 act and the 1955 act are the same
as the 1953 act. We have a maxunum of $5,700 a room.

For elevator types of construction we now have $2,400 « room or
$7,000 maximum.

Contrast that with section 220. 220 has $2,250 for a room against
$8,100 for an apartment, as against our $7,200.

And where 1t 15 elevator construction, it is $2,700 as opposed to
$2,400, and $8,400 as opposed to $7,500.

Now, the same thing applies in a lesser scale to the 213. In no case
is the disparity less than $300 per room on elevator-type construction,
and we may as well restrict ourselves to elevator-type construction
here in New York.

The Cmamryan. That is the limtation in the act you ave talking
about ?

Mr. Steger. Tn the act.

Now, 1n addition to that, Congress saw fit in its justice to declare
in high-cost areas an additional $1,000 a room under 220.

Now, I think factually, and you gentlemen can determine that,
we are up against a ceiling now. Even in calculating 207’s not under
replacement cost, which you are allowed to do under 213 and 220
today, but under estimated value which generally is much lower.

Now, we believe firmly that if a realistic approach were taken to
220 and the same high-cost provision were inserted in the act as far
as the 207's are concerned, this program could work insofar as cost,
bearing in mind.

The Crarraan. Is there any reason that you know of why it
shouldn’t be the same in 207 as in 220/

Mr. Stmeeen. Mr. Chairman, inquiry in Washington simply revealed
that nobody came down there to talk for 207. T think that was in
the nature of the general confusion at the time that resulted from this
208 situation. The average builder was interested in one thing: 1f we
had any program, to go ahead with, he was going to do it under a con-
ventional program. The mortgage m:u'.ket was all right, and I think
as a matter of practice in New York in the last 2 years any good
builder who contemplated a 207, bought land which could be either
conventional or 207. Fe was competing with conventional buildings
all of the way through. ) ]

Now, there is no question that I believe 1n this area the type of con-
struction under 220, 213, and all of the provisions are the same. We
try to give better than average room size because the builder realizes
he is in a competitive market. Your average builder today is an in-
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vesting builder. I think 207, as I said before, was simply disregarded
because nobody went down there and nobody was interested in it.

As a matter of fact, one of the questions we asked the officials in
Washington about 207 was, “Do you really want this program to
work? Tell us. If you want it to work, we will try it. If you don’t
want it to work, we will withdraw from the field. We can build con-
ventional.” And the answer has been “absolutely,” ever since we
have asked that question; they want the program to work.

Now, I think the fact that we have had some of these regulations
changed,-a great many are in the process of being changed, they
know the problem. I think it can work, but we need supplemental
action on the part of Congress.

No. 1 would be this mortgage Iimitation.

Now, the second big factor that acts as a deterrent——

The Cuamaan. Put into the record your recommendation as to
the amount of the increase.

Mr. Steeer. We recommend that the section 207 program have the
same limitation as section 220, to wit, in elevator-type construction,
$2,700 a room or a maximum of $8,400 per room, if less than four
rooms average, or $3,400 per unit, I should say, and that the $1,000
per room extra be allowed for 207 for higher cost.

You are adequately protected by the certification. Congress forgot
in providing for certification it closed this loophole.

The Crarrman. You say you think Congress forgot they did that?

Mr. Sigcern. Yes. I think they went too far in trying to prevent
bailouts; I think they may have gone too far.

The Cuarman., Do you think the replacement cost is the plug that
stops 207¢

Mr. Smeer. Not at this point because we are up against the top
now. Replacement costs wouldn’t help us.

Mr. Gamsre. If you wanted 207, why didn’t you come down and
say so?

Mr. Sreeer. 1 am only a lawyer, not a builder. T tried to explain
that a lot of the builders wanted to have nothing to do with the pro-
gram at that time.

Mfr. Gamsre. But the Banking and Currency Committee wants to
get facts.

Mr. Smeeer. I will say that I did submit to some of the members
o}ii“the Banking and Currency Committee a lot of the details on these
things.

M% Gampre. You submitted it to the wrong body.

Mr. Smezr. I may have been wrong at that time. I shan’t be from
this time on.

The Cramman. Go ahead, Mr. Siegel.

Mr. Smorr. With respect to certification—well, let me get back
again to this question of the limitation. There is no question we
are in a high-land area, and I want to take issue with this so-called
gimmick of leaseholds in this area.

In a high-cost area like this, you must realize in taking the maxi-
mum mortgage amount, our land is taken into consideration. We
don’t have 25 cents a square foot and 50 cents a square-foot land here
in New York.

We are up against pretty high prices. The outlying areas are
pretty far gone. We must get within subway distance. We must be
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mear schools, near churches, near shopping. The FHA must find
the site economically suitable. So we are up against a real problem,
and the only solution up to this point and the only solution may be
to allow the leasehold. Tt will give the builder an opportunity to put
more in his building. A leasehold is no gimmick in New York, it
is a necessity, if the mortgage ceiling limits are not high enough.
If we get the thousand dollars extra for high-cost area, we may be
able to carry on without leasehold. As the act presently stands, a
leasehold is impracticable, because the land must be taken into con-
sideration in the 80 percent.

Now section 207 does not have replacement costs. It has the esti-
mated value costs. That should be changed in the new act, as well,
because we will need the estimated costs if you give us a new higher
limitation. It serves no purpose today because, as I say, commitments
will come out practically at the maximum mortgage allowance any-
how, so whether they use actual cost, replacement value, or any other
criteria, it doesn’t make too much difference today.

The Cratrman. Now you get me confused. Do you say 207 operate
on estimated cost or replacement value?

Mr. SteeeL. 207 is estimated value. 220 is replacement cost.

Mr. Gamsre. Well, we are looking at 220 and 221, I suppose.

Mr. SieeeL. 220 and 213.

Mr. Gamere. Did they change it on 213¢

Mr. Siecer. Yes; 213 has the relacement costs.

The Caarmax. But not 207.

Mr. Smeer. That is right. Now with respect to the cost certifica-
tion, when cost certification first came out, the average reaction of the
builder was: Am I going to go through that thing agam? Of course,
he read and saw what was going on and he felt rather than get in-
volved with the Government and something that may take place 4
or i years from now, either some congressional body or some other
investigator, there is no sense my getting involved in it.

The theory or thought is that if replacement cost had some type of
cutoff date as to Jiability—I think we must all agree that there must
be some sort of a certification—but the way it works today, your cer-
tification must be filed when you get your prefinal payment, which is
about 30 days before you finally get your final payment on the mort-
gage. At that time we feel the cost certification affidavit should be
gone over thoroughly. Any complaints or any changes that should be
made should be made then, but between that time and when the builder
finalizes his job, some determination should be made so the builder
knows he is finished and done.

He feels unless that is done, he feels that he has a Damocles’ sword
over his head.

The Cuarman. Well, that is true as to renegotiation too.

Mr. Siecer. But you put a limitation on that.

The CrHaRMsN. But it was a long time.

Mr. Stecer. I don’t think it was more than 2 years, though.

The Cuatraran. Would 2 years be fair here?

Mr. SteceL. I can’t say. Two years is a long time, but some fair
cutoff date should be placed.

The second part of the cost certification program that is objection-
able is this: Under cost certification, bear in mind we have an 80 per-
cent program. Theoretically we must put in 20 percent, less our
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builder’s fee and our expenses. Now, if I compete, or if a good builder
competes with an incompetent builder, as was pointed out here before,
the mortgage is reduced. There is no incentive to the good builder to
reduce that mortgage. He might just as well put it right back inte
the building and have something that will Jast him longer and get a
better rental in better times or if he faces bad times be sure he has a
good competitive building. Then we face another incipient danger:
We don’t know—will the rentals be reduced on that basis?

In other words, 1f our 71/ percent return is supposed to be meas-
ured on the value of the building or cost of the building, if I built it
at a lesser figure, you may reduce my rentals. I don't know whether
that is going to be interpreted that way or not, sir, but 1t very well
may be. Now my notes also refer back to the old Wherry .Act. In
the old Wherry ct, we had the situation where just the over and
above proceeds were applied 1n reduction of the mortgage. That put
the builder in the position where theoretically he could, 1f he were a
competent builder, build out but never have any money to pocket, but
whatever the savings were, reduced the mortgage alone.

The CuatrmaN. That was the 1953 act.

Mr. Siecer. That was the Wherry 1953 \ct, yes, or as Mr. Me-
Murray pointed out, I think even the old State act gave the builder a
percentage of the savings, or you might consider an additional build-
er’s fee, but there should be some incentive 1n this building on cost
certification. .

I think those are the two major problems 1n the act, as it stands
today.

The CHareMAN. You think if 207 then was brushed up and some
of these bugs taken out, that a program could really move forward
under 2074

Mr. Siecen. Mr. Chairman, I think we do better with 207 in New
York City than you can do with a 220 program. You have seen a lot
of these things on the East Side and on the West Side. You can't do
the whole job under 220. It is too great, too large, but you can get a
builder to go in and build a 10-story job in the east 70's or west (0's,
The trouble is there, while the buildings are unsound and the rentals
are very low—I don’t mean the places you saw—no electrieity, no hot
water 1n some of these cases, railroad flats, the land is very high.

Now I think the average good competent builder here in New York
could do a terrific job in removing these slum or near-slum, or about-
to-be-slum areas, if you gave him the incentive under the additional
program, allowed him to use the leasehold where practical, and let
the local offices decide, they will know that, and still retain some ele-
ment of fair cost certification so that you prevent the evils.

The CratRMAN. Well, you are a very convincing talker, Mr, Siegel.
‘What you should do next year, when the Banking and Currency Com-
mittee starts its hearing on housing, along about March, is not sit up
here in New York, but come down and see what can be done.

I appreciate your suggestions very much.

Any questions?

Mpr. Asarey. No questions.

The CHAIRMAN. Any questions?

All right, thank you very much for appearing.

The committee stands adjourned until 10 o'clock tomorrow
morning.



INVESTIGATION OF HOUSING, 1955 97

. (Whereupon, at 4:30 p. m., the committee adjourned to 10 a. n.,
Thursday, October 6, 1955.)
(The following statement was submitted to the subcommuttee:)

Memorandum of the Development Builders of New York Inec., to the Subcommittee
on Housing of the Banking and Currency Committee of the House of Repre-
sentatives.

Subject : Current problems of privately financed redevelopment of slum clearance
and urban renewal areas. .

The Development Builders of New York, Inc., is a membership corporation
composed of private building organizations undertaking the privately financed
redevelopment of slum-clearance areas under the New York City slum-clearance
program directed by Commissioner Robert Moses

The members of our corporation are owners and redevelopers of five of the
slum clearance sites acquired by the city of New York, with financial assistance
from the Federal Governmeni under title I of the Housing Act of 1949, as
amended. These five projects are North Harlem, Harlem, West Park, and New
York University-Bellevue in Manhattan, and the housing portion of the Pratt
Institute 1n Brooklyn.

Our members purchased these sites from the city of New York at public auction,
pursuant to contracts with the city (which were also approved by the Housing
and Home Finance Agency) requiring the construction of over 9,000 new dwell-
ing units in firept oof elevator apartment buildings. 1n addition to recreation areas,
ample off-street parking, and supporting commercial facilities. The completion
of this construction program, in addition {o providing a large volume of urgently
needed middle-income rental housing in central locations, would involve a total
new investment of over $100 million entirely in private funds These projects
will pay full real-estate taxes and will return to the city more than three times
the taxes collected from the previous slum properties.

The North Harlem, Harlem, and West Park sites were purchased from the
city in the summer of 1952; and the Pratt Institute and New York University-
Bellevue sites were purchased 1n 1954, Through their relocation and demolition
operations, our members as agroup have presently available over $1 million
square feet of vacant land ready for the start of construction,

In view of your subcommittee’s intensive study of problems in slum clearance
and urban renewal, we would hike to submit our views on these matters, on the
basis of our experience in this pioneering and challenging field and our opinions
as to the conditions necessary for the widespread private enterprise participation
needed for the success of the program.

Accordingly, this memorandum is addressed primarily fo five prerequisites
for effective privately financed redevelopment of slum-clearance areas:

(1) Workable FHA mortgage insurance commitments under section 220 of the
National Housing Act.

(2) Adequate recognition in FHA section 220 regulations of the profit motive
in privately financed redevelopment projects.

(8) Revision in FHA controls over section 220 corporations which will recog-
nize the realities of private real-estate investment while maintaining necessary
FHA supervision.

(4) Debt service terms under section 220 which will permit minimum rents
commensurate with cost of construction.

(5) Improvement in operating procedures to lessen the time consuming and
costly delays which have characterized the section 220 program to date

Workable FHA moi tgage commitments under section 220

We are hopeful thai the amendment to section 220 recently adopted by Con-
gress basmg the mortgage on new multifamuly rental projects on 90 percent
of the actual cost of such projects rather than on 90 percent of the FHA's valua-
tion will correct the basic problems which have typically prevented the securing
of workable mortgage commitments We are in full agreement with the views
expressed by the House Bapking and Currency Committee in its report on the
housing amendments of 1955 that a mortgage representing 90 percent of actual
costs 1s essential for effective private enterprise participation in redevelopment
housing projects. Under the previous valuation approach to section 220, the
FHA had difficulty in arriving at valuations approximating their own estimates
of 1eplacement costs. This presented a problem which would have generally
forestalled all privately financed rebuilding of slums and blighted areas under
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the section 220 program. With the new amendment now in forcg, we believe
that one of the essential ingredients for large-scale private enterprise participa-
tion in urban renewal has been established.

Adequate recognition by FHA regulations of the profit motive in prwately financed
redevelopmcent projects

In the private-housing industry as in all other segments of our private-enter-
prise economy, opportunities for the earming of reasonable profits must exist
1f there is to be inducement for large-volume activity. This is particularly true
1 such a new and relatively untested field as the redevelopment of slums and
blighted areas. In our opinion, the present policies of the FHA with regard to
builder’s profit on rental-housing projects are too restrictive to induce the large-
scale private-enterprise participation which 1s contemplated by the urban renewal
program.

When Congress established the cost-certification requirement for multifamily
projects 1n the Housing Act of 1954, it specifically recognized a reasonable allow-
ance for builder’s profit as part of the actual cost of the project in cases where
the mortgagor is also the builder or has an identity of interest with the builder,
In these cases of builder-sponsored projects, which clearly are the principal
resource for activity under the section 220 program, the statute also authorized
the capitalization of this allowance for builder's profit as part of the required
equity 1 the project. In interpreting the provision for a reasonable allowance
for builder’s profit, the report of the Senate Banking and Currency Committee
on the Housing Act of 1954 stated: “As a guide to the Commissioner in estab-
lishing this allowance, your committee wishes to express the view that this
amount should not exceed 10 percent of the other costs of the job.”

However, the FHA’s regulations have interpreted this provision for builder’s
profit strictly mn terms of a builder’s fee customarily paid on construction con-
tracts secured by general contractors on a competitive basis. In our opinionm,
this confuses the role of the general contractor bidding on a construction contract
based on prepared plans and specifications and involving no further financial
participation or risk with the role of the builder-sponsor of a rental-housing
development who assumes the responsibilities and risks of planning and initiat-
ing the project and who enters into the undertaking in anticipation of an equity
interest in the completed project rather than the earning of a cash fee Fur-
thermore, the FHA regulations limit the builder’s fee to a percentage of the con-
struction cost, exclusive of the cost of land, architect’s fees, and carrying charges
which are equally elements of the actual costs of a project.

In addition, the FHA's imtial regulations had the effect of linmting the
“builder’s fee” on large projects to 5 percent of construction costs. After allow-
ance for the cost of land and other out-of-pocket expenses, this would mean
a bulder’s profit of only about 3 percent on the total costs of the job. We
submit that this would be far below the margin of profit customarily earned in
the construction industry and in other durable goods industries,

The net effect of these regulations 1s, first, to restrict seriously the profit
motivation for private enterprise participation in the urban renewal program
and, second, to increase substantially the requirements for cash equity invest-
ment in section 220 projects. In the case of large projects, capitalization of
builder's profit on this basis would provide less than one-third of the required
equity in a section 220 project, with the result that cash investors would have
to be found for more than two-thirds of the equity.

If the section 220 program 1s to be workable on a large scale, we believe
there must be realistic recognition of the difficulties and limitations involved
1 attracting substantial cash equity investment into these projects, junior to
a high percentage mortgage debt. These result from the fact that the owners
of such equity investments must accept a ceiling on their earnings through
FHA-controlled rents—if the project is successful—but that their entire in-
vestment may be wiped out if rental income declined as little as 15 percent
from anticipated levels, resulting 1n the foreclosure of the mortgage and the
transfer of the property to FHA.

We recommend to your subcommittee that an allowance for builder’s profit of
10 percent of other costs he recognized on section 220 projects. Since such
an allowapce would cover the bulk of the equity requirements, it would offer
an mcentive to responsible builders to develop an equity position in the opera-
tion of these projects through investment of a reasonable profit allowance.
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Reuvision tn FHA controls o1 er section 220 corporations

In our opinion, the controls exercised by FHA over the financial manage-
ment of rental housing corporations through its required articles of incorpora-
tion are unduly restrictive and discouraging to private enterprise participation
in the seclion 220 program

We are fully in accord with the principle that the FHA should have adequate
authority over the rent levels, methods of operation, and proper maintenance
of renpal housing projects financed by FHA-insured mortgages. On the other
hand, if a corporation has conformed with these regulations to the satisfaction of
FH.A and has met all of its fixed charges and required reserves for replacements,
it would appear entirely consistent with the private enterprise nature of the
undertaking that 1ts remaining earnings should be at the disposal of the owners
of the corporation, without further restriction by FHA. However, this is not
the case under FHA's required articles of incorporation for rental housing
projects.

The present restrictions on the use of project earnings are particularly oner-
ous with respect to the retirement of cash investment Under its present arti-
cles of incorporation, the FHA permits the retirement out of project earnings
only of the cash funds advanced to provide working capital or to cover the differ-
ence between construction costs and the proceeds of mmsured mortgage. Equity
cash investment represented in the cost of land cannot be retired under the
present regulations as long as the insured mortgage is in force.

This provision is partienlarly onerous and restrictive in high land cost areas
such as New York City, which has been officially declared by FHA to be a high-
cost area under the special mortgage provision for such areas authorized by Con-
gress in section 220. Because of the high land values in New York City and the
low land coverage required by the official redevelopment plans, land costs 1n our
projects will substantially exceed 10 percent of total project development costs.

The present FHA policy, by freezing cash equity 1nvestments in land for the
life of the FHA insured mortgage, has the etfect of penalizing fee ownership of
land by redevelopment corporations as against financing the required land in.
vestment through a leasehold. While we believe that the use of leaseholds may
be advantageous to the program under certain circumstances, we also believe
that redevelopment corporations should have freedom of choice in such matters,
based on the economics and facts of each case, rather than be faced by an arbi-
trary distinction between the liquidity of cash equity investments for construc-
tion and working capital, and cash equmty investments for purchase of land,

Debt service terms under section 220

In the interests of achieving the minimum rent levels for section 220 projects
commensurate with the cost of fireproof construction and a reasonable retuin on
1mvestment, we recommend that the FHA agree to 40-year level annuity mort-
gages for rental housing projects under section 220. This is the type of mortgage
which has been accepted by FHA for a number of years on section 213 coopera-
tive housing projects and results in substantially lower initial debt service, with
a consequent reduction in the rent levels required to support a project.

The use of the 40-year level annuity mortgage would result in a 16 percent re-
duction in the initial annual debt service on which project rent ceilings must be
based. In the case of a project financed with mortgages averaging $10,000 per
apartment, the reduction in debt service from the FHA's standard formula for
rental housing projects would be $116 per year per apartment or approximately
$10 per apartment per month.

We believe that the accomplishment of this substantial reduction in required
rent levels would be of substantial benefit to the urban renewal program. From
our contacts with mortgage lending institutions, we find that these institutions
are fully prepared to make section 220 mortgages on a 40-year level annwity basis
if the FHA will agree.

Improvement in FHA procedures under section 220

WWe believe it is self-evident that ways and means must be found to expedite
the issuance of mortgage commtments under section 220 if the program is to be
an effective vehicle for private building in urban renewal areas.

In the case of our members, the 1nitial applications for four projects were
filed with the FHA in mid-November 1954, shortly after the issuance of the sec-
tion 220 regulations. As of this date, with the exception of the North Harlem
project on which a commitment was issued today, we are still awaiting the issu-
ance of FHA mortgage commitments on our projects.
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In making this statement, we do not mean to be critical of FHA personnel,
and we recognize the difficulties involved in launching a new program as well
as the uncertainties created among FHA personnel by last year's investigations.
Nevertheless, we are confident that through the studies and recommendations of
your subcommittee as well as through the efforts of FHA, and with the coopera-
tion of the private sponsors, ways and means can be found to eliminate the time-
consuming and costly delays which have been encountered under section 220 thus
far. Furthermore, n the case of our members, during the long period in which
we have been awaiting FHA mortgage commitments, there have been increases
in eonstruction cost levels which will necessarily increase the ultimate cost of
our projects and will require higher rents than if we had been able to expedite
the start of construction at more favorable price levels.

We are submmtting these suggestions in the hope that they will be helpful to
your subcommittee in its efforts to find solutions for the current problems of the
urban renewal program. We are firmly convinced that the rebuilding of slums
and blighted areas is one of the vital tasks confronting our Nation and one which
should benefit from the full support and participation by private enterprise.
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THURSDAY, OCTOBER 6, 1955

Houst oF REPRESENTATIVES,
Suscomyrrres oN HousiNg OF THE
Banrixe anp CurreNncy COMMITTEE,
Yew York City, V. Y.

The subcommittee met at 10 a. m., Hon. Albert Rains, chairman,
presiding.

Present: Chairman Rains and Messys. .\ddonizio, Barrett, O'Hara,
Ashley, Gamble, McDonough, and Widnall.

The Crairmax. The committee will be in order.

‘We have five witnesses scheduled for today, and I know that mem-
bers of the committee will cooperate with the chanrman today so we
can get through on schedule. We had a long and rough day yesterday.

The first witness 1sn't here now. We expect him any minute. Is
Mr. Senlly here?

We will have to start along, Mr. Scully. Come around.

Gentlemen of the committee, this is Mr. John J. Scully, vice presi-
dent of the Chase Manhattan Bank, and he is going to talk to us about
a subject which I assume is quite technical, mortgage warehousing.

So, Mr. Scully, you can proceed in any way that you desire.

Mr. ScuiLy. Very well, gentlemen.

STATEMENT OF JOHN J. SCULLY, VICE PRESIDENT, THE CHASE
MANHATTAN BANK

Mr. Scviry. Gentlemen, 1t is my understanding that one of the
purposes of the hearmgs now being conducted by the Subcommittee on
Housing of the Committee on Banking and Currency of the House of
Representatives, is to accumulate as much information as possible from
many ditferent sources on the methods, functions, purposes, objectives,
and terms of collateral loans made against the security of mortgages
on individual residential properties. The many different types of
such loans have, through common usage and custom in the trade, been
generally classified and referred to as warehousing loans.

T beliéve at this time it would be an excellent idea to adopt a more
descriptive terminology for these loans, and I suggest that from here
on out we refer to themn as mortgage inventory loans. The basis of
this suggestion is because it is comnion practice in banking cireles to
refer to loans as inventory loans, those which are made against bond
and other security issues which are being underwritten and prepared
for orderly distribution to the public and to financial investment insti-
tutions who will become the permanent investors in such securities to
carry this mventory for different periods of time for the originators

101
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and underwriters on margin, all of which are referred to as inventory
loans. Mortgage inventory loans serve exactly the same purpose in
connection with origination, sale, and distribution of mortgage invest-
ments to the permanent investor.

There are several different types of such mortgage inventory loans.
The original type was probably what has been called committed lines.
They arose out of a situation where a financial mstitution has given a
mortgage originator a definite commitment to purchase at a future
date a determined dollar amount of mortgages. There are many fac-
tors and conditions which have to be met in the interval before the
transaction under the commitment is completed. It isnecessary for the
mortgage originator in the first instance to close the mortgage loan
and have the credit of the owner of the property approved by the per-
manent investor. The documents securing the loan, such as the mort-
gage or deed of trust, have to be recorded. There will be a period of
time elapse between the actual delivery of that document to the record-
ing office and the time that it is retwrned by it to the mortgage
originator.

The title policy or counsel’s opinion as to the validity of the title
also requireg a lapse of some time before that is ready to put in the
package. The VA guaranty or the FHA insurance usually requires
longer intervals of time before that has been completed and returned
to the mortgage originator. The fire insurance policies and many
other documents also require some time to be put 1n final form. All
these many necessary elements have to be completed and a package
made up containing all these documents in final form to be shipped
with several others to the permanent investor. This all may take,
depending upon the activity in the particular area, from a month to
5 or 6 months to complete. The documents are then forwarded to
the investor, examined by their counsel, and if found in order pay-
ment for the mortgage is then made under the original commitment.

I think it is common knowledge to anyone in the mortgage busi-
ness that a great many of the mortgage originating companies do not
have funds that they can tie up for several months in carrying these
mortgages until the package is ready for delivery to and purchase by
the ultimate investor ; therefore, the original committed mortgage in-
ventory loan was devised under which the mortgage originator pledged
to a commercial bank the documents securing a particular loan against
which it had a commitment to purchase at a future date——

The Cramrman. Now, what are those documents you refer to?

Mr. Scurry. The mortgage, the title policy, the bond which has to
be enforced by VA, the FHA insurance certificate, fire insurance.
They all have to be sent out.

The Cuamman. From the standpoint of the bank, what security
or what collateral do you have that the mortgage package will ever
be delivered ?

Mr. Scourry. First of all, we have faith and rely upon the mortgage
originator. We investigate him primarily in the first instance. e
delivers to us in this temporary period a certified copy of the mort-
gage which is being recorded. He sends these other documents, like
the original bond, to the VA for endorsement against a trust receipt
so that at all times through the assistance of a local bank in that area
we have complete control of the documents, although they are not
actually in the possession of the bank.
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The Crammax. This is commercial funds and commercial banks
that are being tied up, commercial bank funds tied up, deposits of
the people?

Mr. Scourry. Yes.

The Cuammax. How does the FDIC, for instance, and the national-
bank examiners, look upon this type of operation? Do they look with
favor upon it, and approve it?

Mr. Scuruy. It has never been criticized, to my knowledge, at all.
I take it by that that they have approved it.

The Cramman. But this operation, you say, does not jeopardize
the depositors’ funds? Is the record of payment good?

Mr. ScurLy. Excellent.

The CraIRMAN. No losses of any appreciable amount?

Mr. Scurry. None at all.

Mr. McDonouer. Now, the original mortgage of a transaction of
this sort is usually for quite a large sum, isn’t it% It isn’t the average
individual home-purchasing mortgage, 1s it?

Mr. ScurLy. Pardon me, that is what I am speaking of particularly,
t]he ]individual home mortgage. I thought that was the purpose of
the hearing.

Mr. McDonover. The individual home mortgage?

Mr. Scurny. That is right, maybe from $8,000 to $15,000.

AMr. McDonoucr. And the security for that paper imsofar as you,
as a banker, are concerned, is the FHA insurance on it?

Mzr. Scurry. FHA or GI guaranty.

Mr. McDonougs. In other words, those are the two elements that
assure you that this paper is good ?

Mr. Scurty. No; there are many other elements, too, but they are
two of the principal ones. o

Mr. McDonoucH. Plus the integrity of the individual to whom the
mortgage was first issued ? o .

Mr. ScurLy. Yes; and his ability to repay, which is also checked.

Mr. McDonouaa. Now, you handle these in large quantities here?

Mr. ScourLy. That is right.

Mr. McDonoucr. For Instance, in your case how large a quantity ¢

Mr. ScurLy. Well, over a period of approximately 10 years, I would
say that the volume has exceeded a billion and a half dollars.

Mr. McDovouvca. That is for your institution alone?

Mr. Scorry. That 1s right. )

The Crmatrsay. Now, these mortgages that you are talking about
are mortgages that insurance companies and other sponsors of buying
projects with which they build homes in the remote areas of America,
not necessarily in the metropolitan area; is that correct?

Mr. ScuwLy. These transactions are handled all over the United
States, Puerto Rico. .

The Crarvan. A clampdown on warehousing, then, would have
adverse effect on home building throughout the country ¢

Mr. ScuzLY. In my opinion, 1t would very definitely slow it up.

The Cuamrman. How long has warehousing been a practice of

nks?
ba)[r. Scurry. This committed line which I have just referred to is
about 10 years old, and further on I point out that as an outgrowth
of the experience the commercial banks have had in the committing
line, they started to do the noncommitted financing, which I will cover.
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The CHARMAN. Are you ready to discuss that now ¢ ) .
Mr. ScurLy. Do you want the statement, and then we can discuss it?
The CuaRMaN. Yes; go ahead with the statement.

Mr. Gampre, Well, you don’t take title finally until you ask for 1t,
that is so you can control the situation ?

Mr. Scriny. These are loans. .

Mr. Gamere But on the warehouse situation of 1t you don't do any-
thing about it until you ask for it?

The CramMan. You never take title to the property, yourself, do

ou?
Y Mr. Scurry. The property, no. It is only the mortgage, the lien
on the property.

The Coatraran. All right.

Mr Gaxpre. But the final transaction is in your hands. You make
that final transaction when you ask for it: isn't that correct?

My, Scurey. I am not quite clear as to what you have m mind.

Let me put it this way - We make a loan agamst a particular mort-
gage. That mortgage 15 assigned to the bank  Those documents are
not necessarily the assignment recorded at that time. So that we
have possession of the documents through our local correspondent
banlk, and e have an assignment that can be recorded at any time.

Mr. McDoxouven. However, you don't tuke title to the mortgage?
You merely hold it in security for the loan you have advanced against
1t, and the individual who holds the property cannot sell in the mean-
time. He cannot sell that property unless you approve?

Mr, Sevrry. That 1s right, he can pay the loan oftf and dispose of
the mortgage in any way that he pleases.

The Cratrman  All right, go ahead.

Mr. Scrwpy. I think it 1s common knowledge to anyone 1 the mort-
gage business that a great many of the mortgage originating com-
panies do not have funds that they can tie up for several months in
carrying these mortgages until the package is ready for delivery to
and purchase by the ultimate investor; therefore, the original com-
mitted mortgage mventory loan was devised under which the mort-
gage origmator pledged to a commercial bank, the documents securing
a particular loan against which it had a commitment to purchase at a
future date, and the commercial bank carried that loan until delivery
and payment was made. Loans of this particular type aie usually
made 1 an amount which 1s based upon the commitment of the perma-
nent mvestor.  In other words, if the commitment is at par, the loan
will he made at par or with a slight margin. If the commitment is
less than par, the loan in turn will be made at that figure or again
with a shight margin.

In my many years of experience in this type of financing, I think it
would be very interesting for the committee to know that we have
never had a default by a committing purchaser. In brief, the pur-
pose of this type of mortgage inventory loan is to facilitate the even
flow of mortgages into the portfolio of the committing investor and
to provide mortgage origmating companies with a revolving fund so
that they 1 turn locally ean provide builders with the funds to plamn,
construct, and produce housing.

Out of our favorable experience in this type of committed mortgage
inventory loans, there was developed another type of financing which,
inmy opimion, has been the contributing factor to sustaining the build-
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ing industry, the creation of mortgage investments m an orderly and
marketable fashion in this country, and making it possible at a time
when everyone conceded that there was a housing shortgage, to create
housing and make it possible for qualified American citizens to become
homeowners. This type of transaction was commonly referred to as
noncommitted warehousing. It ditfers from the method of financing
described above 1n these respects.

There is no commitment for the purchase of the particular mort-
gage loan at the time the commercial bank accepts it as collateral for
1ts loan ; however, the amount loaned against such a mortgage 1s deter-
mined by the lending bank in 1ts best judgment, having in mind a
demand for investment, the mortgage market, and other factors, at
the time the line isset up.  Over a period of approximately 5 years we
have loaned against mortgages of tlus type mn amounts varying from
90 percent of the principal amount of the mortgage up to 9715 per-
cent, and we have set up transaction fees or commitments fees ranging
from three-quarters of 1 percent to 114 percent.

Again, briefly, the method of operation 1s somewhat as follows:
A builder approaches a mortgage origimnator and submits to him an
overall plan of construction for a group of houses and arranges with
the originator the financing of the project. This will involve several
intermediate steps. First of all, the construction financing in such a
case is usually arranged locally with a bank or other lender m that
area. In order to induce that bank to loan construction funds, i
practically every case that particular bank wants to know and be
satisfied that when the job is done their construction loan will be
paid off, and the source of such payment.

Inasmuch as all this planning takes place, necessarily so, months
in advance of the actual completion and sale of the house, and possibly
at a time when the permanent investors in the field are temporarily
out of the mortgage market for one reason or another, a facility of
this kind is an absolute essential to the continuous orderly economic
operation of creating homes.

As T have pointed out before, the amount which is loaned in this
type of transaction is determined by the bank, but one of the other
conditions in the overall line of credit 1s that the house that 1s to be
bwlt is of a type which there would normally be a demand for mn
the area, and that the purchaser of that property, to whom the mort-
gage loan will be granted. can qualify creditwise and show his ability
to carry the charges on the mortgage, as well as any other indebtedness
he may have incurred. )

I would like to also point out to the committee that it 1s my
opinion that most of the commercial banks which have engaged in
this type of financing have not accepted every application for a line
of credit that was made to them, but rather they determined first in
their own opinion whether there was a demand for housing in the.
area and an economic possibility that that demand would continue
for a reasonable period of time. In other words, any bank making
loans 1n this category has to realize that inasmuch as there 1s no
commitment for the purchase of the mortgage in existence, they may
become the permanent investor.

As a guide, and purely as information for the committee, i the
years which we have been making this type of financing available,

68692—55—pt 1——3
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our experience has been that we have acquired less than one-half of
1 percent of the total commitments we have issued:

Mr. McDonotai. In other words, you have become the permanent
investor of less than one-half of 1 percent?

Mr. Scurvy. That is right.

Mr. Asurey. For what period of time was that?

Mr. Scoiry. We are now talking about uncommitted loans, and
that has been active for about 5 years.

Mr. MoDownouen. You are satisfied with that?

Mr. ScuLLy. Yes.

Mr. McDoxouem. In other words, you are satisfied to become the
permanent investor in those cases?

Mr. ScuLiy. Right.

Mr. McDoxoueH. Do you believe the fact that you became the
permanent investor in those cases was a result of a lack of demand
for that type of property in that particular area, or as a result of de-
fault on the part of the mortgagee, or what ?

Mr. ScuLLy. Neither was. It was a circumstance, a change in the
economic condition of the country. Most of these loans which we
have as a result of this warehousing operation are the old 4 percent
guaranty loans. The interest rate was changed to 414 percent. We
acquired the 4 percent loans.

Mr. McDo~oucH. I see.

The Cuatrman. Let me ask one question there. As a commercial
bank with even a 1 percent investment in the project, wouldn't that
mortgage run over a period of time greater than 20 years?

Mr. Scuriy. It can run up to 30 years.

The Cmammax. What authority does a bank have prior to the
enactment 1 the past Congress for the authority—I am talking of
a national bank now—for 20-year investments? Under what authority
do you get in?

Mr. ScuLiy. At the time the Federal Housing .\ct was passed, the
National Banking Act and most of the State banking acts were
amended to make FHA-isured mortgages eligible for investment by
commercial banks, either State or national.

The CrAaRMAN. Specifically set up for that?

Mr. Scurry. Yes. The same thing happened when the GI loans
were created.

The Cramrman. All right.

Mr. McDoxouer. Before you proceed, what about this last amend-
ment to the Banking Act that the Congress passed, now permitting
20-year loans on real estate for commercial banks?

Mr. ScurLy. That is for national banks.

Mr. McDonoueH. Yes.

Mr. Scory. I think that is perfectly all right. While I don’t
suppose it is the subject of your inquiry here, I think that you will
find that while national banks were limited to 10-year maturities, it
was a rare occasion when that mortgage matured at the end of the
10 years that it wasn’t extended, the balance of it, for some further
period, which was perfectly within the rules and regulations that
preseribed.

I mught say at this point that T disagree with the fact that a 30-year
term on a private house mortgage is too long a period.
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Mr McDoxouven. You think it is not long enough?

Mr. Scorny. Well, T don't think it is too long because it would be
a matter of careful investigation and disclosing the facts, and T think
that you will find that there are many private houses in the country
that have been mortgaged for 50 and 60 years. The terms were
written for shorter periods, but they were renewed and extended.

This type of financing has assisted and been responsible for the
steady flow of permanent mortgage investment funds into the mort-
gage and home-building market and has contributed 1n making and
maintaining a steady progress of home building from the planning
stage to the sale of the house and the placement of the mortgage m
the hands of a permanent investor.

Of recent vintage there has developed a third type of mortgage in-
ventory loan and in this type of loan a permanent investor has de-
termined that in a future period, usually 2 years, they will have a
definite amount of doHars to invest in mortgages, arising out of their
normal amortization payments on their present portfolio during that
period. He in turn issues forward commitments to his correspondents
which enables the correspondent to maintain the volume of invest-
ment required without interruption, breakdown and cutoffs which
in turn enables the building industry to fulfill the housing needs
in the areas in which there is a demand for housing.

The Cratrmax. Now, you are talking about the committed loans?

Mr. Scorry. It is another type of committed loans.

Mr. Gamsie. This is the third type?

Mr. Scurvy. This is the third type.

The Crarrman. All right.

Mx. Scoruy. This type of financing differs from the others men-
tioned in that there is a definite commitment for the mortgage, the
documents are examined in advance, the credit of the purchaser is
approved and they are delivered to the permanent investor at which
time that investor advises the commercial bank that a good delivery
has been made. The commercial bank loans the originator against
those mortgages and in turn gives the permanent investor the right
at any time before the expiration of the commitment date, to pick
up those mortgages from the commercial bank and in doing so
balances its portfolio at all times.

The facts and statements set forth above should clearly indicate the
commercial bank’s role in the mortgage and home-building industry
in this country in providing short-term construction and mortgage-
inventory loans. It has filled a very definite need and purpose in that
it has enabled the planning, construction, continuous employment of
labor, creation of products that go into a house, sale and financing of
homes throughout the country without the seasonal or economic stops
and starts which have always existed prior to this time, the net result
of which I feel has enabled the building industry to properly plan and
take advantage of all the economies resulting from such planning and
to deliver to homeowners a better quality house at a cost which 1s cer-
tainly below what could have been accomplished under any other
method of building heretofore attempted.

The Craremax. Mr. Scully, according to the press, before we came
here, the Federal Reserve bank, through some of its spokesmen, made,
1 judge, a verbal statement, with reference to warehousing. ~There



108 INVESTIGATION OF HOUSING, 1955

was no order of any type issued by the Federal Reserve with reference
to it; was there?

Mr. ScvrLy. As far as I know, there wasn't. I, frankly, don’t know
any more about that so-called request or restriction than anyone else
who has read about it in the magazines and papers. It seems to be
very vaguely put that the Federal Reserve has requested or indicated,
at least the New York Federal Reserve, I understand, that they didn’t
look with favor upon commercial banks borrowing short-term credits.
to carry long-term loans. That is about the most that I can make out
of it.

The Crairarax. Well, what do you think that the view which was
expressed—I don’t know whether 1t was expressed as official view or,
rather, as the views of some of the members of the Federal Reserve,
that commercial banks should stop 1ssuing new warehousing commit-
ments or expanding the present lines of credit.

Do you think that position at this time 1s ill advised or not?

Mr. Scorny. I think 1t is a position which should be clarified, very
much so. In my particular situation we had necessarily shut down
our activities 5 or 6 weeks before the Federal Reserve rumor camne
out.

Mr. GamBre. When you say “necessarily,” what do you mean?

Mr. ScurLy. We reached the volume of mortgage credits that we
felt we could properly and judiciously carry until we had some runoffs.

Mr. Gaaner. It had nothing to do with restrictions or anything hike
that?

Mr Scuriy. No. We had shut down before any word had come
trom the Federal Reserve.

The Crairman. To what extent is the mortgage warehousing
1egarded as inflationary?

Mr. Scrivy. Well, that is an awfully hard question. I have thought
of 1t a lot myself, but I don’t know the answer to that any more than
why any other type of financing, consumers credit, automobile, why
creating housing 1s more inflationary than any other type of financing
that we are doing today in this country.

The CrmamrmanN., Mortgage inventory, such as you have described
here, is it any more inflationary than the actual mortgage credit lend-
ing of the, we will say, the big Insurance companies?

Mr. Scurry. T cannot see that it is. We can finance u new office
building in New York, Chicago, San Francisco, you are building
real estate. You are building it for another purpose, occupancy by
tenants, apartment house. If one phase of it wasinflationary, I should
think it all would be.

The Crurman. As you describe these three different types of mort-
gage ventory or mortgage warehousing, it strikes me that that loan
has a close kinship to a construction loan; is that correct ?

AMr. Scurny. Well, the construction loan is the first step in creat-
ing the house. There is a period between the completion of the con-
struction of that house and the sale of it where the security is taken
from the purchaser of the house has to find its permanent home. Now,
that is not something, as X pointed out. that can be accomplished over-
night in the normal mortgage market when there is demand from
investors of all types for mortgage investments. The mere mechanies
of getting a completed mortgage package together to ship to the
msurance company or savings bank, depending upon the volume of
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business that is being done in that particular area, will take any-
where from a month to 6 or 7 months. The permanent investor does
not want a mortgage coming in today and 2 mortgages tomorrow,
and 3 more the next day. He wants his mortgage purchases shipped
to hum, and as we call it in a package. He wants a half a million, a
million dollars.

Mr. Ganmsre, Who wants that, did you say!

Mr. Scorry. That is the permanent mvestor.

The Crarraran. Mr. Addonizio.

Mr. Apponizio. I think the committee would be interested in know-
ing what you may think about the rate of construction that both the
building industry and the financial institutions ean adequately sup-
port. Would you care to comment along those lines?

Mr. ScorLy. Conceding that we continue the present economic pace
in this country without any great variation of it, I would think there
would not be any trouble in supporting, say, a million starts a year.

The ('HaTRMaN. You mean year after year?

Mr. Scorny. Yes.

The; Caatrman. Well, is there any demand? Is the demand still
there?

Mr. Scurry. That is the big question. In certain parts of the
country I am firmly convinced there isn’t the demand for new houses.
Other areas have not caught up to the demand, but there, again, I
feel very confident that the permanent investors, the local institution
that 1s making the construction loan, and anyone who is furnishing
the intermediate credit, are perfectly capable of judging and deter-
mining whether or not they want to do more financing m any given
urea.

Mr. McDovxovea. Well, isn't the deterring factor governed by the
fact that the individual does not want to build houses he cannot sell?
He doesn’t want them to stand around ?

Mr. ScurLy. That certainly should be so.

Mr. McDovNoueH. So he builds according to the demand, and if
the demand is there he is going to continue to build. And as far
as assembling these mortgages is concerned, they are assembled from
every part of the Nation. They come to you from every State in the
Nation; don’t they?

Mr, Scrrny. Yes, sir.

Mr. McDowotes. I understand from what you have said, the origi-
nal mortgage on an individual house—we will say it is a $10,000
mortgage, multiplied by several thousand in this package, is turned
over about 8 times by this procedure that yon are talking about, isn't
it? Tt is put back into circulation.

AMr. Scorny. That is right; it can be.

Mr, McDowouer. So that you make $1 perform the services of at
least $5 before the thing is completed, because he takes these mort-
gages and then he loans against that security ?

Mr. Scurry. Well, you have in the first instance the local bank
making the construction loan. That usually is not the full extent
of the mortgage which the purchaser of the property will borrow
against it. Ttis of a lesser percentage. Then you have that purchase
mortgage created when the house is sold. That goes to another com-
mercial bank, and it is carried during an interval while everything
is completed, and the third step is to the permanent investor, so you
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have the local bank’s funds in and out, you have the commercial bank’s
funds in and out, and you have the permanent investor ultimately.

The Cuamrman. What percentage of FHA and GI loans would you
say are involved in warehousing arrangements, if you have the in-
formation?

Mr. Scurry. Well, I don’t have a definite figure on that, but my
guess would be that GI's and FHA would probably be 60 percent of
the volume.

The CHAIRMAN. You can see how it puts its finger on the important
angle.

J\glr. McDonouen. Yes.

The Cuamman. Any questions, beginning over there, Mr. O'Hara?

Mr. O’Hara. Yes; I am thinking back to the late twenties when we
had a construction boom and much building, and then the bottom
dropped out, and we had many, many bank failures. Now, suppose
the bottom should drop out of this because of reduced wages, people
could not make their payments. Would you be left in the position
of holding the bag?

Mr. Scurry. We would be left in the position of holding mortgages
on individual homes which in turn are msured either by the FHA or
guaranteed by the Veterans’ Administration. First of all, the home-
owner has got to default before there is any trouble at all, conceding
that there is that possibility under the situation as you outline it.
We then look to the FHA to pay the loan off or the Vetarans’ Ad-
ministration, in turn, if it is a VA loan. That is the difference. The
other very, very substantial difference in this type of financing as
against what we were doing back in the twenties 1s that the mortgage
on the house is paid off monthly. The carrying charges of the house,
consequently, are much less back in the twenties where the homeowner
had a first mortgage at 6 percent, had a second mortgage at 12 per-
cent, or some other fantastic amount, and the least drop 1n his income
put him right behind the eight ball.

Mr. O’Hara. He wasn’t paying any principal, he was just pay-
ing interest, and renewing it every 3 years?

Mr. McDowouea. That is right, and paying premiums upon re-
newal.

Mr. O’Hara. Now, I have in mind what is going on in my city
of Chicago. They are going out into the suburbs, committing them-
selves for $15,000 to $18,000 homes. They are depending on automo-
biles to carry them to and from their work. They are also committed
for television and other appliances. They are honest people, but if
we do have a recession after this period of inflation these honest peo-
ple are not going to be able to meet their obligations and you will have
a bad situation.

My, Scuriy. There isn’t any question about it.

Mr. O'Hara. When that happens are you putting yourself in the
position of holding an unduly large portion of the burden?

Mr. Scorry. I don’t think so. 1In the first place, you mention that
the consumer has an automobile. e travels in the car to his work.
He has other monthly charges for consumer credit, we will say, but
that is all taken into consideration before the mortgage is made
originally. If that man is overloaded with debt, he doesnt get the
mortgage on the house.
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let- McDonooer. His mortgage isn't in this portfolio he is talking
about.

Mr O'Hara. I appreciate that, but it all has a bearing upon the
abllity to pay.

Mr. McDoxouer. Oh, yes.

Mr. Scurry. Very definitely. That is one of the things.

Mr. O’Hara. I can remember so clearly banker optimism in the late
twenties, and I remember then we were hearing the talk that we will
never have any distress because we had expanding economy. That is
exactly what we hear now. And we had a great building construction
boom at that period, and I recall so well how bank after bank in my
own city of Chicago went to the wall largely because they were loaded
up with real-estate loans and investments.

Mr. Scurry. Well, real-estate loans and investments, regardless
of that fact, have proven to be a very good investment because the
banks that could stay with it and ride 1t out bave usually made a
profit on the real-estate investment.

Mr. O’Hara. Well, yes, T ean go pretty far with you on that. Much
of the construction in the twenties was done by the banks on what they
called gold real-estate bonds. Then when the distress came and the
properties went into bhankruptcy, the surviving banks formed their
own reorganization committees. These reorganization committees
ended up with the big skyscrapers and hotels and apartment build-
ings in the bag. The bondholders who put the money up ended
either in the poorhouse or the grave.

Mr. Scorry. Al T can say on that, sir, is that the method of bank-
ing in Chicago was different from what 1t was in New York.

Mr. Gampre. And the result was worse in Chicago than it was in
New York.

Mr. Scurry. Well, this didn’t happen in New York.

The CHARMAN. Well, one comment more or question: The truth
is that what Mr. O'Hara is saying is something that we all want to
avert, banks, Congressmen, and all of us.

Mr. Scurry. Absolutely.

The CrammaN. But there have been safeguards, and I am not try-
ing to put in any plug for the Congress, over the years, with reference
to loans, that cuts out that second mortgage, that cut out the extremely
high rate of interest, and the careful approach now made by legisla-
tion as well as by financing that in a measure has helped to pull some
of the dangers that uprooted us in the twenties.

Don’t you really believe that?

Mr. ScuiLy. I certainly do, and I also want to emphasize again that
I think that the mortgage investors today are approaching the problem
of a mortgage investment entirely different than it has been ap-
proached in the past. We have been accused at times of being awfully
tough and turning down mortgage applications because 1t was so
evident on the credit statement of the fellow that wanted to buy the
house that he was in trouble the minute he bought it. We and many
other investors will not touch that type of mortgage financing even
though it is guaranteed.

Mr. Gamere. And you are more careful these days that he doesn’t
overbuy himself?
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Mr. Scurny, We want to know his entire obligations, not only the
house, but everything else. Then we measure that against his income,
hus stability, and his future prospects. .

Mr. GamBre. Yes; but you don’t want him to buy in an upper
bracket that you know he cannot fulfill?

Mr. Scrrny. Absolutely not.

Mr, Gamere. Apd that wasn’t done in the old days?

Mr. ScoLiy. Oh, no; you weren't concerned with what a person was
buymg then. .Anything he wanted to buy, buy.

The ('mamrMan. Any other questions, gentlemen !

Mr. Barrerr. Mr. Chairman.

The (‘HaTRMAN. Mr. Barrett.

Mr. Bagrerr. Will you embellish your suggested reasons as to the
change from warehouse mortgage to your mventory loan mortgages?

Mr. Scorny. Well, I just feel that warehousing has become a term
which has been pretty generally adopted and used in the industry,
but 1t is not to my mind explicit as to what is actually being done
here. I think that the word “inventory” would cover it better. We
have a mortgage originator, his stock in trade are his mortgages.
That is his inventory. That 1s what he 1s originating. That is what
he 1s selhing.

Mr. Barrerr. Do you think they have been negligent on inventory
because they don't emphasize the word?

Mr. Scuiny. Noj there is no negligence, just my own 1dea that per-
haps warehousing has got to be a nasty word.

Mr. McDo~ovea. It sounds as if it is a mortgage on a warehouse.

Mr. Scurry. You are putting mortgages in a warehouse.

Mr. McDonouea. That is right.

The CuatrMaN. Any other questions, gentlemen ?

Mr. Wipxarn, Mr. Scully, have you experienced any differences in
pay back as between a 20, 25, or 30-year mortgage?

Mr. Scurry. You mean as to defaults?

Mr. WipNaLL. Yes.

Mr. Scurry. None whatsoever. I don't know of any figures that
would point that up. I have never heard of any.

Mr. McDo~oueH. Incidentally, this mortgage inventory financing
doesn’t have anything to do with slum clearance projects, does it ?

Mr. Scuiry. No, it doesn't.

Mr. MoDoroucn. It 1s all on new construction only?

Mr. Scurry. No, not necessarily. You may have an older house
being financed in the same manner.

Mr. McDowoucir. I see.

Mr. Scoriy. But there, agam, it is the question of the location of
the house, the condition of the house, the livability.

Mr. McDoxouau. Well, now, on a big subdivision, where the sub-
divider is going to build several thousand houses, and he is going to
build a shopping center in the center of that, that is all ineluded in
such a mortgage?

Mr. Scowry. The shopping center is entirely separate and apart.

Mr. Gamere. That 1s commercial and you distinguish very clearly.

Mr. Scoiny. Yes; I assumed that our discussion would be confined
to home financing.

In the urban developments where you have shopping centers created,
they are separate and apart and financed through a direct commereial
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loan, and agan you will find the commercial bank probably making
the construction loan against the takeout of a permanent investor to
take the loan when the building is completed.

The Cramarss. You wouldn't go for an extension in the time for
payiient above 35 to 40 years, would you?

Mr. Scony. T think 30 years 1s a very reasonable and safe period,
and T would like to pomt out to you that while 1t probably 1s not
serious at this pomnt, the cutting of the term from 30 to 25 years is
going to bar certain people from buymg houses which otherwise could
be qualified. That adds anywhere from $5 to »6 a month to the pay-
ment on the mortgage, and you will find a great many cases where
that is enough to disquahfy the parties.

The Criatraran. It also increases the downpayment, doesn’t it?

Mr. Scurry. The downpayment I don't think 1s serious. I don’t
think 1t makes a bit of dulference. It is the shortening of the term,
the monthly charge that will disqualify a certain number of people
who would otherwise be qualified to buy houses.

Mr. McDoNoueH. Now, this mventory mortgage financing doesn't
apply to multiple housing, either?

Mr. Scrrry. No, to apartments, no. On the other hand, the com-
mercial banks have made loans to finance the construction of them.

The Curairnman. That 1s a different deal?

Mr, Scurny. That is altogether different from what we are talking
about.

The Cuamran. Any other questions, gentlemen?

Mr. Barrerr. One more question, Mr. Scully.

Vill you give us your definition of warehouse mortgaging or inven-
tory loan mortgages?

The Cuamrmay. He gave that while going through his paper.

Mr. Bagrrerr. I would hke to get that.

Mr. Scrrny. It 1s a facility which has grown up and come into
existence for the purpose of carrying a mortgage loan

Mr. Barrerr. Incidentally, may I add this: The press wants to get
this definition.

Mr. ScorLy. Well, it 1s 1n the statement. If they want to take it
out of that they can. But it is a facility for carrying the mortgage
Joan while all of he documents are being assembled, put together, and
ready to ship to the permanent investor. The mortgage originators
throughout the country are not in a position to tie up funds for 6 or 7
months to carry them own inventory the same as bond dealers and
security dealers. Tt is the facility that works out the even flow of
mortgage ﬁ_nancinF from the origmathn to the permanent 1nvestor.

My, Barrert. May I use Chase National for an example?

Mr. Scrrny. Chase Manhattan, sir.

Mr. Bargerr. Chase Manhattan.

Suppose, for example, the original investor wanted to invest in
Chase Manhattan and you could not carry the loan, and you would
parcel it out to other banks. What effect would that have on servic-
g the loan?

r. Scorry. The loan is serviced by the originator in the area in
which the loan is located. It isn’t serviced by the bank itself.

Mr. Ganmsre. The originating bank, you mean?

Mr. Scurey. The originating bank or the mortgage correspondent,
the mortgage temporarily or finally the permanent investor.
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est, insurance, condition of the property, to the bank that either has
the mortgage temporarily or finally the permanent investor.

The (F1atRasn. Mr. Scully, thank you very much. You have
made a very good witness and talked about a subject that I confess
T didn't know too much about, and T feel like I know at least more
about it than T did. . .

Thank you for coming. We appreciate your appearing.

Mr. Scurry. Thank you very much. )

The CHARMAN. We are going to try to run on schedule today, if
‘we may. .

The next witness is Mr. Thomas P. Coogan, president of the Hous-
ing Securities, Inc. i

Come around, Mr. Coogan. How are you, Mr. Coogan? Nice to
see you again.

Mr. Coogan. Good morning, gentlemen.

The C‘mammaw. Do you have a prepared statement, Mr. Coogan?

Mr. Cooeax. I have a prepared statement. 1f I may, I would like
to follow it through. .

Mr. GamBre. If is not the first one you have prepared for Banking
and Currency, either. .

The Cramman. We have seen him many times. We will be glad
to let you go through with your statement, and then the members can
ask questions.

STATEMENT OF THOMAS P. COOGAN, PRESIDENT, HOUSING
SECURITIES, INC. !

Mr. Coocan. Mr. Chairman, at the outset I would like to express
my appreciation to you and your committee for asking me to express
my views on various facets of the subject with which you are con-
cerned. T consider it an honor to be called before this committee,
and T very much hope I may have something constructive to bring
to this all-important study you are conducting. I would also, Mr.
Chairman, like to congratulate the House Committee on Banking
and Currency for their wisdom in making this study of legislative
needs with respect to our great housing industry. I am fully aware
of your long background and interest in these matters, and I am sure
that, in the present instance, the investigation will be made with a view
toward establishing positive recommendations to assist this most im-
portant area in our economic and social structure. I must add that
I do not feel the housing industry has always been treated in this
manner.

T have been requested to speak on two subjects, the warehousing
situation as it now exists in the housing industry, and also on the
operation of FNMA and what could be done to improve its opera-
tions. Before going into these two matters in detail, I would like
to give a slight summary of conditions as of today, which T think are
important as a background. )

Adfter 10 years of rising production, improved housing, improved
facilities, the housing industry stands at a’crossroads in its progress.
In a remarkably short time the industry has overcome material short-
ages, has trained skilled craftsmen, has developed mass production
techniques, designed progressively better housing and completely
cured the postwar housing emergency of this country. Since 1950
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housing las been devoted to upgrading families already housed and
producing better, more modern living accommodations for the Amer-
1can people.

In a great part this was due to the very successful financing devices
developed in Congress, namely, the FHA and VA and the Home Loan
Bank System. We are now facing a period where our production has
reached unusually high proportions chiefly because of the easy money
policy assisted by the 1-for-1 program and other devices of 1954.

Before any control was attempted, it was apparent to those of us close
to the national picture that there would be a slowdown later in 1955,
due to the inability to sell this huge volume of houses. Sales have
been slowing steadily since the early spring, and now many projects
are being cut back. Before this natural curtailment was evident, the
active restraint policy of the Federal Reserve Board began to further
impede housing production. Then followed a series of events which
created the absolute cutoff of mortgage warehousing. These included
a series of questionnaires to banks on their mortgage activities, the
credit curbs imposed by FHA and VA, and, finally, the Home Loan
Bank’s curtailment of credit to the savings and loan institutions.
These actions will seriously retard housing production in 1956, which
1is now in the planning and development stage, but will have no effect
on the housing production of 1955.

Practically every builder and developer is operating on financial
commitments issued in late 1954 or early 1955, and not subject to cur-
rent controls. It is my belief that the culminative effective of the
credit actions, coupled with the dwindling demands, will create a
serious drop in housing starts for 1956. The industry will feel the
effects in the next few months as their plans for next year must now
be deferred until the financial climate changes.

Those of us having long and close interest in housing have always
been disturbed by the failure to realize on the part of the Government
this 6 to 9 months’ lag between action and result that exists in the
housing industry. It is important that you, Mr. Chairman, under-
stand that this same lag will be evident when it is necessary to modify
the credit terms.

At this time I wish to point out that actually we are on the horns
of a dilemma as we are faced with overbuilding and at the same time
with a serious housing shortage. Under the present methods of oper-
ation of all our existing financing devices, production is concentrated
in or close to the large metropolitan areas, and for certain types of
residences. Rural communities, the outlying areas in some States,
and the minority racial groups in this country, have not yet been able
to avail themselves of the governmental financing aids. Low-rent
housing and cooperatives so essential to well-rounded economy have
been brought to a complete stop. The urban redevelopment program,
the elimination of slums, and all the very well-intentioned plans such
as Action will be completely impotent until financing the low-rent
housing problem has been solved.

The solution for these three problems, and many others, lies in a
well organized central mortgage bank acting in close cooperation
with FHA, V., and Treasury. It has always been a source of wonder
to me that a Government that takes such pains to see that its Treasury
bonds are in accord with monetary policy and always carefully issued
in such a way as to have an assured market, permits the billions of
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dollars of guaranteed insured mortgage nstruments of almost equal
dignity to be the marketed helter-skelter on the financial system.
FNMA, as now constituted, 1s not the central mortgage bank that
it should be. It 1s the cause of the mortgage market being lowered
by a pomt or more. It forces either the home buyer or the builder
to buy three points of stock, usually stock which he pays for but does
not receive. It 15 unable to provide advance commitments except
in its special function classification. It has not improved the liquidity
of 1sured and guaranteed mortgages as 1t does not provide a redis-
count facility. It maintains « fictitious price practice m its sellng
methods.

FNMA should be reconstituted to be permanently controlled by
the Government, to be operated with a 6- or 12-man rotating advisory
board from various sections of the country. All approved niortgages
should be eligible to buy stock in the corporation as a prerequisite of
doing business, .and it should be authorized to 1ssue notes or deben-
tures against its portfolio of mortgages.

Also the new FNMA should have the authority to rediscount mort-
gages for any of its stockholders, a rediscount facility on the basis of
full recourse. It should be in a position to issue available commit-
ments at a fee and its buying policy should be such that an even and
steady market for the insured and guaranteed mortgages could be
maintained at some moderate discount price which would permit
investment institutions the widest latitude in buying at or above
FNMAs prices.

The new FNM.\ should be completely coordinated with the Treas-
ury, FHA, and VA operating in close touch with the housing market
and provide that an even flow of money be maintained, to curb ex-
cesses and avoid slumps in housing production. ['nder this method
low rental housing would again be possible, rapid steps could be made
1 clearing our slums and in urban redevelopment and the low income,
rural communities and minority groups, those all having been long
denied, would again be eligible for home ownership.

Past experience of FNMA has proven that FH.A and V.\ loans,
while offering servicing problems in some areas, are still profitable
when handled by a large central agency. FNMA could receive its
funds from public sale of notes and debentures and have recourse
to the Treasury only in cases necessary to carry out administrative
policy or in cuses of national emergency.

The other subject, Mr. Chairman, which you asked me to discuss,
was warehousing. Over the years we have gradually improved the
status of insured and guaranteed loans in the eyes of bankers. In
the last few years we have received a general appreciation of the
fact that these loans are good securities and prime collateral. I think
that is an important point, gentlemen.

As a result they have been accepted by the commercial banks of
the country as collateral for short-term loans. Unfortunately, when
used in this manner, the term “warehousing” has heen applied, and
apparently many people, because of the use of this word, misunder-
stand that in all cases it is a simple financial transaction,

As a prolog, it is necessary to explain that in a housing develop-
ment or project no imsured or guaranteed mortgage is actually avail-
able until the land has been bought, utilities and streets 1nstalled. the
house constructed, the building inspected by the FHA or VA,’ the
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buyer's credit reviewed by FHA and VA, a final certificate of the
house and approval of the buyer 1ssued by the agency. It 1s easy to
see that until the insured or guaranteed mortgage is actually in exist-
ence, large sums of money must be spent. In addition, in order to
secure a firm commitment to buy the mortgages, an investment insti-
tution must agree in writing to buy the loans on houses not yet built,
sold to buyers not yet found, for delivery m a period of 9 to 12 months
from date of comnutment. As a result, many institutions, particu-
larly in times of money uncertainty, are unwilling to commut this far
in advance or do so only at extremely low prices.

To aid the industry, the banks, therefore, developed uncommitted
mortgage warehousing. Under this arrangement a commercial bank
agrees to 1ssue a firm commitment to buy these loans at a margin
price that is generally well below the prevailing price. It further
agrees to take these mortgages and to hold them for varying periods
of months; that is, the mortgage actually remains the property of the
mortgagee until the end of the agreed-upon period, during which
time the houses can be completed and sold and the builder and mort-
gagee have time to sell their mortgages to best advantage and, in addi-
tion, to have a package of mortgages available for immediate delivery.

Mortgage nvestors normally are willing to pay a higher price for
inumediate delivery loans as against forward commitments. As a
result, this type of warehousing makes it possible for builders and
mortgagees to smooth out their construction vear. It is not neces-
sary to delay construction for a satisfactory mortgage market. It
makes it possible for them to seek a wider field for their mortgages and
avoid delays and stoppages during the year. All of tlus resulted 1n
considerable saving in construction cost. “The end result of these
savings was more houses for the money for the home-buying public.
Without uncommitted warehousing the builder is like the farmer who
has to sell his crop before he plants the grain.

The second type of warehousing is known as commtted warehousing
and arises when a mortgagee does have a comnutment from an invest-
ment institution with the specific delivery date at some time in the
future. Many mortgage companies do not have the capital neces-
sary to advance the money to the builder during construction, pay off
the mortgages on completion of the house, and carry the loans until
the delivery date. To fulfill this need the commercial banks of the
country have accepted these firm commitments for mortgages as
collateral and advanced the money during construction and to also
pay the builders on completion of the house, and permit accumulation
of the mortgages so that they mav be delivered in one package on the
di e date of the commitment. Surely this is « normal function of
commercial banks.

There is a third type of warehousing which we call the institutional
type, and usually involves an investment institution warehousing
loans that are received from the mortgage companies on their due date
and for which funds are not available, or even taking mortgages out
of their own portfolio and using them as collateral for a commercial
bank loan. It is traditional that banks will not borrow from one
another. Therefore, they enter generally into repurchase and sale
agreements in order to secure cash. This type of warehousing is
generally a protective device by investment institutions, particularly
necessary in the present monetary situation.
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The institution at the time it issues its commitment tries to set 2
delivery date for the mortgages at a time in which they will need this
type of investment to take care of their funds. However, there are
times when sudden unexpected withdrawals or scheduled payoffs of
loans do not occur. Institutions have the obligation to accept loans
and therefore warehouse them in a commercial bank where they will
then pick them up as the funds are available. This serves a double
purpose because without warehousing the institutions are forced into
the sale of their long-term securities and Treasury bonds, usually at a
severe loss with a bad effect on the bond market and corresponding
depressing effect on the mortgage market.

I believe that these three types of warehousing properly used are a
normal function of commercial banking and vitally important to the
housing industry. Warehousing makes it possible for the builder
and mortgagee to have the same financing devices that are available
to the farmer for his crops; to manufacturers for his inventory, and
to distributors for their products. The present restrictive actions by
the Federal Reserve Board are just now beginning to be felt. Before
this situation becomes drastic, the Federal Reserve Board should
immediately and publicly recognize collateral loans on mortgages
heretofore known as warehousing, as a normal function of com-
mercial banking, and if in their wisdom they wish to exercise some
control we in the industry have no objection, but to precipitate a
crisis, a complete cutoff is something neither this industry nor any
industry can stand.

The large banks actively engaged in mortgage warehousing met
the situation during the two previous unsettled periods of 1951 and
1953 by increasing theif fees and margin requirements, effectively
curtailing an overuse of the warehousing. We believe that the banks
now engaged in this operation have adequate experience and knowl-
edge so as to adjust their policy to meet new situations.

Lastly, it is impossible to maintain and secure the proper level of
housing of all types unless a strong housing agency adequately staffed
with career personnel is maintained in the Government, an agency
at a high enough level to ward off unjustified attacks and political
pressure.

And, gentlemen, I am talking there about Cabinet level for a
housing agency.

I feel very strongly and very seriously about all these matters, and
hope that your inquiries into our problems will lead to a correction.

I will be happy to furnish any further information and answer
any questions.

The Caamman. T think I should announce before we start asking
Mr. Coogan questions, that I invited, as the chairman of this com-
mittee, Mr. Sproul of the Federal Reserve here in New York to
appear before the committee and present his views on the matter m
the light of the press statements that I have seen, and he wrote me a
letter which T am incorporating in the record at this point, saymng
he did not see that he conld contribute anything at this time.
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(The letter referred to above follows:)

FEpERAL RESERVE BANK oF NEW YORK,
New York 45, N. Y., September 12, 1955
Hon Avrserr RAINS,
Chairman, Subcommittee on Housing of the
Commuttee on Banking and Currency,
House Office Building, Washington, D. (',

DeAr Me. RatNs: I am appreciative of your invitation to appear at a hearing
of the Subcommittee on Housing, of the Committee on Banking and Currency of
the House of Representatives, which 1s to be held in New York City on October 5
and 6, 1955. It would not be possible for me to appear at the time you suggest,
however, and I think that in any case you will undoubtedly be hearing from others
more competent than I am to discuss mortgage financing in general and the so~
called warehousing of mortgages in particular.

As a part of my duties I am, of course, interested in the state of the money
and capital markets, of which the mortgage market is a part, and 1n the relations
of these markets to the general health of the economy. My cautionary talks
with some of the commereial banks in this community, to which you refer, related
to possible abuses in the use of bank credit under the general caption of “ware~
housing mortgages,” not to the appropriate and customary uses of bank credit
in finanecing the home building industry. In view of the state of our economy
then (and now), and the possibility that inflationary pressures might be develop-
ing, and in view of the existing and prospective demands for commercial bank
credit on the part of private business and the Federal Government, it seemed
to me that it was not the time for an extraordinary diversion of bank credit into
the mortgage market as a substitute for savings. Few things would be worse
for the householder, or for the building industry, than a misuse of bank credit
at this time, which could promote 1nflationary price movements and accentuate
probable cyclical swings in the economy in general and in the building industry
in particular.

So far as individual situations are concerned, the banks to which I talked:
presumably know the difference between the customary and proper short term
uses of comercial bank credit in helping to finance the home building industry,.
and the possible abuses of such financing which some of them had reported to.
me. These are decisions, however, which only the individual lender can make,
having knowledge of all the facts. I could not, if I would, try to tell the banks
what particular loans should or should not be made to finance the needs of the.
building industry.

T hope that this letter will clear up whatever misapprehensions your committee
or others may have had concerning my conversations with member banks on the
subject of mortgage financing. I am sorry that I cannot present myself at the.
hearings of the committee, but I doubt if there is anything that I could add which
would be germane to your inquiries. In case you have not seen 1it, however, I am
enclosing a copy of an article on the Demand for Housing which appeared in
the Monthly Review for September of the Federal Reserve Bank of New York.

Yours faithfully,
ArLAN SPrROUL, President.

Enclosure

The CuarMAN. Mr. Coogan, you really make one or two important
recommendations to us on this committee, and to the Congress. One
in which I am vitally interested has to do with the Federal National
Mortgage _\ssociation. What you are actually saying is that you
think the Federal National Mortgage Association should be given the
same status as the Home Loan Bank Board, Federal Reserve, and
that a lot of guaranteed mortgages which vitally affect the monetary
standing, are turned loose, to use your term, helter skelter across the
country.

Mr. Coocan. That is right. . . )

The CramryMaN. And you set out in detail your idea of what that
central mortgage board, market, or whatever you want to call 1t, how
it should be constituted.

Do you think that we could amend the law governing the present
Federal National Mortgage Association, weak as it is, to achieve what:
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you have in mind and what you suggest here, or do you think it would
take a complete new setup ¢

My, Coogan. I believe 1t could be amended, Mr. Chairman; the
present institution already has the right to 1ssue notes and debentures
and has done so. .\s constituted, it 1s to be turned over eventually
to private enterprise and requires purchase of stock with each sale of
loans to the institution which is an undue penalty on the home-buying
public and the industry. ) .

The Cramyax. Do you feel that Fannie May, as 1t is presently
constituted, and presently operating, supports the mortgage market,
or is it a drag on the mortgage market ?

Mr. Cooean. It has been a drag on the mortgage market.

The Cmamrmax. In other words, Fannie May follows the market
mstead of leading 1t.

Mr. (‘oocax. Well, 1t let 1t down. When Fannie May announced
its buying prices many of the large investment institutions immedi-
ately cut their buying prices.

The Cramrmax. Do you regard that as the proper function of the
Federal National Mortgage Association !

My, Cooeax. Noj; I do not. I think 1t 1s comparable to the Treas-
ury issuing Federal bonds and having the Federal Reserve announce
that they will buy them back at 98.

The Cmarrman. Now, one or two brief questions on warehouse
mortgaging.

You say that 1t 15 an essential element for the homebuilding in-
dutsry?

Mr. Coogan. That is right.

The CraikMaN. And, as you see 1t, the funds of the investors or
depositors in the commercial banks have adequate security for their
deposits and national banks are not making wild investments; is that
your judgment’

Mr. Cooean. It is definitely. I think 1t is much better to be invest-
mg 1t 1 guaranteed and insured loans which is all they are operating
1 than 1n almost any other commodity that might fluctuate wildly
1n price or even deteriorate, while the product itself might deteriorate
badly while the loan is on the property.

The CaamrmaN., What 1s your usual mterest charge that the banks
make on the type of warehouse loan?

Mr. Cooean. Usually equal to or less than the going rate. The
414-percent loan until recently has carried a 4-percent rate on the
warehouse mortgage, so there is still a half percent there.

The Crrairyran. The simple truth is the bmlder who is constructing
the project, 1f he couldn’t get the money from the financing agency to
take care of the hiatus from the time he gets lus first commitment until
1t is sold, he would have to get the money somewhere else.

Mr. Coogan. Absolutely.

The Cratraax. Are there any other financial setups that could
make the type of loans that are done on this warehousing basis?

Mr. Coocan. Well, yes, but not on the same basis. A builder with
a good rating could go to a bank and get a construction loan for a
lesser amount, but 1t is very rare that anything else is available to him.
I want to point out, Mr. Chairman, that frequently the large institu-
tions with the best mtentions, and in spite of their best efforts, are
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operating heavily in an area and they become overcommitted in that
area. and as a result have to stop making loans in all areas, and a
puilder that is normally dealing with institution .\, in taking his loans,
because they have misjudged their ability to buy, they have to stop
buying in his area too, and he has recourse to warehousing or some
other device to tide him over, he has to lay oft his construction crevw,
let s men go, and shut his job down. Fe can't procee@. W}th }ns
work without that firm takeout commitment from that institution
or another iustitution.

Warehousing permits him to immediately make arrangements and
then he has months to look around and make the best possible setup
for his loans. .

The CriamraaN. We understand that. You know, of course, about
the Voluntary Home Mortgage Credit Association?

Mr. Covean. Yes, I do.

The CiatemaN. We understand that at a recent meeting, that the
Voluntary Home Mortgage Credit .\ssociation passed a resolution
insisting Fannie May refer all offerings first to the Voluntary Home
Mortgage Association. Do you know whether that 1s truet

Mr. Coocan. I understand they offered the resolution. I don't
think it was approved.

The CramrmMaN. You don’t think it was approved?

Mr. Coogan. Tamsureit wasn’t. I don’t}})\ave any firsthand knowl-

edge.

%11&5 Cramrman. What would you think of that requirement for
Fannie May ?

Mr. Coogan. I think it would be a very bad requirement for Fannie
May, it would be a very bad burden. The voluntary association is a
good idea. It is getting started, but it is asking individual institu-
tions to do collectively what they won't do individually.

Mr, Gamsre. Wasn’t it a wise thing to try out?

Mr. Cooean. Yes; I think all things are wise to try out.

Mr. Gamere. I was very much interested in it and I think it will
work out.

Mr. Appowizio. Mr. Coogan, in your statement you say the present
restrictive actions by the Federal Reserve Board are just now begin-
ning to be felt. I believe our last witness, Mr. Scully, said that he
didn’t know of any restrictive actions excepting what he had read in
some magazines. I was wondering if you would care to elaborate as
to what these restrictions are and where you get your information.

Mr. Coosan. I would be happy to. I am very happy that that
question has arisen, because the Federal Reserve %oard, as in many
instances, did not put out a regulation. It simply goes around and
taps these bank presidents on t%::a shoulder and tells them they want
them to stop, and they stop, and when you try to face them up with
the facts, they will say, “We never issueg any such regulation,”

At the top level they stopped them and they have stopped one other
bank that hadn’t been active in warehousing, a New York bank, which
attempted to help some of its correspondent banks by moving in, feel-
ing they had no loans in this field and might safely enter it.

hThey said: “No, no, Federal won't stop us”; but Federal did stop
them.

Mr. Gamere. Through the back door they work it sometimes.

68692-—55—pt. 1—9
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Mr. Cooean. Yes, through the back door, through intuition or
something else. It works very effectively. .

Mr. Ganmeie. I don't know about using the word “intuition.”

Mzr. Cooaan. No. L

Mr. Apponizio. Of course, you feel very definitely this is going
to curtail our housing starts? .

Mr. Cooean. It is almost at a dangerous stage because the little
banks around the country that depend on the big New York banks
to carry a part of their burden—in most of these banks mortgage
debt runs into pretty big figures automatically, and a lot of small
banks depend on Mr. Scully’s and other banks in New York to parti-
cipate 1n their loan operations and give them the necessary credit.

These banls are now turning them down 1 New York so the local
bank is turning them down in the field. We will not see the full
effects until the present financing agreements expire, and they are
requested to extend them or renew them or issue new ones, and that
begins to have 1ts cumulative effects.

Mr. Gamere. The small banks are just frozen, aren’t they ¢

Mr. Coogan. Yes.

Mr. McDonoucu. However, the policy of the Federal Reserve in
this respect is merely a temporary situation. It is elastic. It can be
changed overnight, and it is a theory that we are overbuilding in some
places and underbuilding at other places.

Mr. Coocan. Well, I have no objection, sir, to curtailment. I object
to housing being smngled out for complete cutoff, while there are still
3 and 4 years to pay for automobiles and inventory loans are still
going along. Certainly, the banks are cutting them back, but instead
of just cutting us back and making it more difficult in warehousing,
they have cut us off completely.

Mr. Gaysre. Isn't there a higher percentage of loans in the auto-
mobile industry than in housing?

Mr. Coocax. Well, I don’t have the exact figures. .

Mr. Gamere. I have never seen any figures.

Mr. Coocan. I believe housing figures run higher than automobile
financing, but I don’t like to confuse them because one is consumer
credit and the other long-term debt, and one of the advantages of the
insured mortgage is on this 30-year mortgage in evaluating the debt
the person living 1 a louse under our present modern and well-
thought-out financing problems—it is almost impossible for him to
move. There 15 no comparable or nearly comparable housing accom-
modations available at a 1ental as low as simply meeting his monthly
payments and staying where he is. The average homeowner takes
care of his own maintenance and minor repairs, yard mainténance,
and avoids the cost that the landlord has, and the 30-year credit isn’t
available to the average landlord.

My, GaxpLE. You arve talking about “fix it™?

Mr. Coogan. The monthly payments to principal, interest, taxes,
and insurance, are less than any comparable rent, which is a great
safety factor. The cheapest thing for him to do is to stay put.

The Cirairman. Any other questions?

Mr. Appowizro. 1 have one other question.

The CuarMaN. Mr. Addonizio.
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Mr. Apponizio. This so-called uncommitted line of warehousing:
If it remains unchecked, do you think it would have any undesirable
consequences in a perrod of peak demand for mortgage funds?

Mr. Cooean. If warehousing were permitted to go unchecked? No;
1 think the banks have always exercised a very strong control over
it.  Each bank has its own limit that it sets. Each bank is very care-
Jful. In my business we get out a market analysis for housing in
various cities and the banks have their own'sources. They check with
their correspondent banks to see what the demand is in that city, and
we are frequently seeking that type of credit and banks turn us
down. They say we are making no more loans in such a city, or where
they will want a 5-point margin in one city, they will want an 8- or
10-point margin in another city.

That is, the effective natural curbs that we can live with have been
in use for some time. I think the Federal Reserve figures on the
extent of warehousing showed that it isn’t abnormal, that it is just
about what you would expect as a float between all of these construc-
tion operations, to getting the mortgage into the hands of the final
investor. Somebody has to carry them.

Mr. GaysLe. Mr. Coogan, would you identify yourself for the
record and give us your address, your office, and so forth?

Mr. Coosan. My name is Thomas P. Coogan—

Mr. Gameie. It will help us in future reference.

Mr, Coosan. I am a past president of the National Association of
Home Builders. I am president of Housing Securities, Inc., at 250
Park Avenue, New York.

The CrHarrMaN. Are you actively engaged in the home-building
industry yourself?

Mr. Coocan. I was.

The Cuatraax. Mr. O’'Hara.

Mr. Gaxpre. Well, you have been active in the mortgage field for
many years, have you not ?

Mr. Coosax I have, Mr. Gamble; yes.

Mr. GaxsLE. Because we have seen you down in Washington at our
hearings.

Mr Coocax. Many times.

Mi.GameLe. Wewould be glad to have you come back.

Mr. O’Hara. Mr. Coogan, I want to commend you on the brevity
and clarity of your statement. I think you have made one of the most
clarifying statements that I have listened to while a member of the
Banking and Currency Committee. I would appreciate a bit of am-
plifymyr.  You said, I believe, that there are three types of ware-
housing if properly used. Is there an area where they are not being
properly used? . )

Mr. Coocax. Not to my knowledge, but I think one of the things
that set this thing off was that the Federal Reserve was completely
wnaware of warehousing and they found out about it when the pub-
licity was given to two big institutions of warehousing.

1 think now that they know about it, if they take the data and keep
their finger on it, by that back-door control we have been talking, they
can keep it well in hand without cutting it off.

Mr. O'Hagra. That is, you do appreciate that it might be misused?

Mr Coocan. Itisalways possible to misuse everything.
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Mr O'Hara. I notice later on and from my past contact with you
that in some areas you have not favored controls.

Mr. Coogan. That isright. .

Mr. O’Hara. Yet you do suggest here that we have no quarrel with
the industry if it desires to put some controls on the use of this
warehousing. . .

Mr. Cooean. No; if you got that inference, it 1s wrong. If the
Federal Reserve Board thinks it 1s necessary for the economy of the
country to curb credit to some extent, we are willing to take our pro
rata share of that credit curb. but because we are an industry that has
a lot of curbs through the control of FHA and VA, and these mone-
tary curbs, housing 1s being controlled more than any other industry
simply because the devices for control already exist. )

Mr. O'Haxra. Well, you say, if in their wisdom, they wish to exercise
some control, we 1n the mndustry have no objection.

Mr. Coocan. Qver warehousing; yes.

Mr. O’Hara. Then you think it would be perfectly proper for the
Federal Reserve to blueprint 1t and to promulgate certain rules and
regulations that you are to follow.

Mr. Coocan. That 1s right.

Mr. O'Hara. That is, warehousing might become an evil unless it
were controlled within reasonable levels?

Mr. Coocan. Yes, sir.

Mr. O'Hara. Thank you.

M. GamsiE. Why 1s it that the public generally never knew any-
thing about warehousig until the last couple of months? I don’t
think they did.

Mr. Cooean. Well, it received no publicity. It is probably a mis-
nomer, anyway. These large financial deals, the one that institutional
securities made, that received a lot of publicity, and another one that
the Prudential Life made, if those had been simply loans from a bank
to a large corporation, 1t would catch a little headline in the financial
page and nobody would pay any attention to it. Simply because it
mvolved mortgages in warehousing, it received a lot of publicity.

The Cuarryan. Maybe it is because we didn't all understand it.

Mr. Coocan. I think so.

Mr. Gampre. I don’t think it has been brought to the attention of
the Banking and Currency Committee in exther the House or the Sen-
ate at any of its hearings, at least I don’t recall so.

Mr. Cooaan. Noj I don’t think 1t has, Mr. Gamble. But up until
now for years we have been going with conventional mortgage people
handling mortgages and treating every mortgage as a conventional
mortgage, and the insurance and guaranty was incidental. In this
postwar period an FHA or VA mortgage isn’t really a mortgage. It
1s a hybrid. It is halfway between a mortgage and a bond, because
it has the guaranty of the United States Government on the back, and
that status 15 gradually bemg accepted as a prime security and good
collateral acceptable by banks.

Mr. Gamse, Well, do the mortgages that don't carry an FHA
guaranty come under this warehousing?

Mr. Coocan. No.

Mr. Gampre. 1t is confined entirely to VA and FH.A mortgages
entirely, is it not?
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Mr. Cooaan. Yes.

Mr. McDoxsovam. Well, now, Mr. Scully just said that his port-
folios are about 60 percent guaranteed loans, that the others are not.

The Crarrman. I believe the question I asked him was what per-
centage of GI and FH.\ loans are involved in warehousing arrange-
ﬁlengs. tIGtOwas the tother way, and he said it would be his idea it would

e abou percent.

Mr. CooaaN. VA and FHA loans are the only ones that can move
freely across Stafe lines. The loans are too restricted.

. Mr. Barrwrr. Do you think that there is any inflationary effect
in this warehousing of loans?

Mr. Cooga~. No; I think it s stabilizing.

The Crrarrman, Mr, Widnall.

Mr. WoNarnL. Mr. Coogan, I was interested in the statement that
you made on the first page that the development of certain techniques
in better housing had completely cured the postwar housing emer-
gency of this country. You are actually referring to one-family hous-
ing, aren't you, rather than urban hous ing ?

Mr. Coocan. Well, what T am talking about there needs a little
definition. Tt isshelter. We came out of World War II with literally
millions of people lacking shelter. Now the estimate of the group 1s
that around 1950 or 1951 everybody in the United States was sheltered.

Some of it was inadequate, some of it was substandard, some of 1t
was not what they wanted, but as far as being in a place that could
be heated. where they could live, it was available to them. Tt was not
satisfactory, but available.

Mr. Wipxarn. Well, I have found, in legislative life, for instance,
that some people can be for a million housing starts, some for a million
and a half, and some for 2 million, and some for 3 million, and 1t is
very popular to be for more rather than less. You say on page 8 that
we are on the horns of dilemma as we are faced with overbuilding, and
at the same time with a serious hounsing shortage.

Now do you behieve that the economy today can absorb a million and
a half housing starts a year?

Mr. Coocan. No; I don’t.

Mr. WipNarL. So that when people say we should have at least 2
million housing starts each year, they are really talking of serious
overbuilding ¢

Mr. Coogax. That is my opinion. . L

Mr. GamBre. It is the opinion of that housing specialist down in
Kansas City or St. Lous also who talked before the mortgage bankers
the other day; is it not?

Mpr. Coocan. That is right. ) )

Mr. Gamere. He really knows what he is talking about.

Mr. Coosan. We are in » period of low family formations now
until 1960, when it will start up again. We are in 2 much lower bracket,
for housing.

Mr. WIDNALL. Well, actually from what I have seen of the picture
there is a very serious need in many of the cities for. low—u}come and
middle-mcome housing. Out through the suburbs building is starting
to meet demands, particularly here in the Fast. When it comes to
the rural communities, and on page 3 you say “‘rural communities,
the outlying areas 1n some States, and the minority racial groups 1n
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this country have not yet been able to avail themselves of the Govern-
ment financing aid.”

Now the Voluntary Home Mortgage Association was set up to try
to help that situation, and I think it has been helpful in many instances.
Mr. Cooean. It has been helpful. .

Mr. Wiowars. But, again, there is a problem there that I don’t think
the Federal Government has been able to meet or can meet. It is local
resistance against the placement of any development along those lines.

Mr. Cooean. No; I don’t think so. I think the trouble is that the
average institution doesn’t want to buy a loan in a small community
remote from a metropolitan area where they have a representative,
that 1n case of foreclosure the cost of repossessing that house, curing
delinquencies, foreclosing the house in a small community, and the
resale potential would be very difficult. So that is why I am advocat-
ing the central mortgage bank, or Fannie May, a central agency, say,
to carry those loans and float them on debentures. They can be han-
dled. There will be some individual losses, but the overall profit
would be high. Until some central servicing and management agency
handles that, these small communities are not going to get their
housing. Tt is just too difficult.

Mr. Wmonarr. Do you believe that extension of credits, say from
25 to 30 years, and a lowering of the monthly payments has contrib-
uted as an inflationary factor to the cost of housing ?

Mr. Cooean. No, I do not. To some extent, always, when you
create increased demand, there is a slight inflationary impact there,
but it has not been so, because the lower downpayment, the longer
terms, have put housing within the reach of the people who normally
would not be able to buy a house, and the minute we sell a man a
house he becomes a new citizen, and even though he has a 30-year mort-
gage, you must remember that a part of each monthly payment is an
equity payment and is a form of enforced savings, and with increasing
costs, people who buy houses after a very few years build up some
equity in that house and are in a much better position.

We find a much better citizen, easier to deal with. He has more
civie consciousness, and everything else, as against a renter.

Mr. WonaLn. Actually, in the one-family housmg field you are
finding more demand now for larger houses, rather than a 4-room or
5-room house; isn’t that so?

Mr. Cooean. Well, that is a corollary of prosperity, and one of the
things I am concerned about, because of the rising costs of land, mate-
rials, labor, everything else, everybody 1s being pushed, and, of course,
with the high level of national income everybody wants high-priced
houses, but like we are in automobiles, we ‘are always pus ing into
higher cost. I think the average income in the United States is onlv
about $5,000 ayear. That man is limited to a $10,000 or $12,000 house,
according to our normal rule-of-thumb of financing, and in many
areas it is just impossible to build a $10,000 or $12,000 house on which
you can sell a mortgage.

The private investor, the average investor, would much rather have
one $15,000 mortgage than two $7,500 mortgages. Ie makes the same
profit, earns the same interest. The mortgagee gets the same serv-
icing fees, but has twice as much work with two $7,500 mortgages as
against one $15,000 mortgage, so all of the emphasis and 1m!i)ebtus is
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on the higher-priced houses with the bigger mortgages, where actu-
ally the need lies in the lower-priced houses.

Our section 203 (i) loans that were supposed to be helpful have not
proved to be very effective, but in many parts of the country there is
tremendous demand for small low-cost homes for homeownership,
and we haven’t been able to provide it.

Mr. McDo~oven. Costing how much?

Mr. Cooean. Depending on the income of the area, I would say
from $7,000 to $10,000.

Mr. McDowoven. You say that low-rent housing has come to a com-
plete stop?

Mr. Coogav. Tt has. Of course, there, too, that is an ambiguous
statement, becanse in the large metropolitan areas, we can’t house
people in New York, Boston, and Philadelphia, we can’t house all
of the low-income groups in suburbia. They can’t afford the cost of
transportation and the cost of the house.

My, McDoxouvsr. We have a commitment for the North Harlem
project in New York City that is going ahead.

Mr. Coogan. That 1s the first one, I think.

Mr. McDoxoven. It is the first one under 220. Of course, there
1sa $14 million project in Los .\ngeles, there is another one in Chicago
underway : one in Philadelphia.

Mr. Coogax, Well, in the planning stage, but builders have been
backing away from them. The 213 cooperative has had a great deal
of difficulty. You in Congress had to make some kind of provision
m Fannie May to give them a takeout on a State allocation basis, and
they are trying to get that started. The low rental apartments by
private enterprise have come to a complete stop simply because the
financing devices are not available and the regulations have been tight-
ened so ureatly that it is completely uninteresting to the average
investor.

The Cuamryax. One question, Mr. Coogan: In following up some-
thing Mr. Widnall said—I don't think you would want the record
to stand when you say that we are approaching the—not overbuilt,
but approaching the limit on houses in this country. You have refer-
ence to the homes largely which we are building out in the suburban
sections? You are not thinking about all of these people here in New
York where we have been looking around at all of these slums?

My (Coogan. No.

The (‘HAIRMAN. You are not saying that their needs for housing
have been met? .

M. CooeaN. No.,sir: I do want to correct that. It is regional and
1t varies from one avea to the other, but we are finding unsold houses
backing up in spotty places around the country which 1s the first
indication of overbuilding, but one of the things I am trying to point
up in my papers is yourJow-income housing and middle-imncome hous-
mg m metiopolitan areas hasn’t yet been met.

My McDoxotren. Of course, you have a cycle there to consider.
You had a lot of young men returning from war, getting married,
raising famulies. The birthrate will have a lot to do with that,
won't 1t/ . .

Mr. Cooeax. True, but I am trying to make the point that we are
overbuilding in the areas where the financing 1s available and because
the financing 1sn’t available, other areas are being neglected.
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Mr. McDonotan. Then what you mean to say is if the financing is
made available 1n these areas, that the building will go ahead and
it should go ahead ?

Mr. Coogan. Yes, until we catch up n these backward areas.

Mr. Barrerr. Mr. Coogan, would you be willing to go on record
indicating m what areas we are overbuilt? .

Mr. Cooan. No, sir. My life wouldn’t be worth living.

Mr. Wipnann. Mr. Coogan, don’t you believe the Voluntary Home
Mortgage Corporation could perform a great service in that field if
the lending institutions finally avail themselves of what is there?

Mr. Cooean. Tt is true, but the lending institutions have an alloca-
tion for mortgages anyway. .\re they going to lend that direct
through their regular correspondents or one correspondent or are
they going to take i1t away from that? .\ll of them have been helpful
in taking a share away and putting it to these neglected areas that
are coming in. It is a very difficult thing and 1t needs more snpport
than I think it can get as a voluntary program. I am expressing my
personal views on that.

Mr. Wip~arL., Thank you very much.

Mr. O'Hara. Mr. Coogan, when can we look forward to having
homes within the financial reach of our people of modest circum-
stances? When may we hope to 1each that objective?

Mr. Coocax. Well, I don't know.

Mr. O'Hara. Are we makimg progress?

Mr. Coocan. We are making progress. e are running into sup-
plementary and side problems as to community facilities, which yon
gentlemen helped us with, with the new community-facilities pro-
gram. Weare running out of usable land. We are running mto areas
mow where we have a ternfic cost to develop the land to build the
necessary housing.

All you have now in New York 1~ single-family housing. 40 ar
50 miles from New York.

Mr. O'Hary When we passed the housing bill of 1949, T thonght
the most hopeful feature of 1t was that providing for research in
order that we might have research going through the years to tind
possibly new ways of construction, new kinds of housing, new ways of
financing, so that we could bring housing down within the comfort-
able reach of all of our people. Now that was wrecked. That was
junked. We haven't done very much. I think private industry JIREN
but what suggestion might you make along that line—and T thinlk that
is what we are all interested in.

Mr. Coocan. Well, T think that is going to be developed now. You
know it is natural for all of us to take the easiest wav and in this
housing shortage with good credit terms everyone went along bmlding
to the greatest demand and we weren't put to the test of devising
new ways and means of solving our problems. We used the easily
solvable.

Mr. O'H k. T think if thereis a product that won't sell at 10 cents,
but will sell at 5 cents, private mdustry always has succeeded in pro-
ducing the 5-cent product. VWhat 1s holding back private industry
from producing homes within the buying power of our families of
modest meonies?

Mr. (‘mn:\N: I don't have a specific answer for that. We are

. f1ying to meet it..
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Mr. O'Hara. You haven't anything to say specifically today?

Mr. Cooeax. Noj; I think with the necessary financing we are just
on the threshold of major technical advances in homebuilding: if we
can continue at a reasonable level, T think all of you gentlemen will
be surprised. Tt isa competitive field and each burlder has to be lower
priced with a better field.

Mr. McDoxoran. What you mean to say is the houses built 10 years
ago are going to be obsolete 10 years from now?

Mr. Coocax. Probably.

Mr. Asurey. What do you mean by “a reasonable level™?

Mr. Cooean. That crystal-ball figure none of us knows, which is the
amount the economy can sustain without overbuilding.

The Cratrarax. There is no definite figure on that?

Mr. Cooean. No, T think 1t is pure guesswork. My opinion 1s
similar to my friend, Mr. Scully’s. * For the next 2 or 3 years, some-
where around $1 million or $1,100,000 would be a helpful figure,
providing whatever we can get in the downtown areas.

The Cramaa~x. Thank you, Mr. Coogan. You have been helpful.
‘We are going to take a 5-minute break here, and let everybody stretch
his legs.

(Recess taken.)

The CaaiRmaN. The committee will be in order, please.

Is Mr. John G. Jewett here?

Come around, please.

This is Mx. John G. Jewett, vice president of the Prudential Insur-
ance Company of America, and he is going to discuss the voluntary
home mortgage credit program.

Mr. Jewett, we are glad to have you and you can proceed with your
statement.

Mr. JEweTr. Al right.

STATEMENT OF JOHN G. JEWETT, VICE PRESIDENT, PRUDENTIAL
INSURANCE COMPANY OF AMERICA

Mr. Jewert. My name is John G. Jewett. I am a vice president of
the Prudential Insurance Company of America and in charge of the
mortage loan department. Our home office is in Newark, N. J. I
am pleased to appear here today 1n response to your invitation.

In your letter you asked me to discuss warehousing. I will discuss
with you the activities of the Prudential, with particular reference to
an agreement entered into at the end of 1954 between the Irving Trust
Conmipany of New York as agent for a group of banks, and the Pru-
dential Insurance Company of America.

On December 23, 1954, the Irving Trust Company of New York, as
managing agent for a group of some 150 banks throughout the Nation,
entered into a contract with Prudential to purchase by assignment
during the calendar year 1955 up to $350 million of mortgage loans
insured by the Federal Housing Administration or guaranteed by the
Veterans’ .\ dministration.

This contract provided that the mortgages would be closed and
serviced by the Prudential. Immediately upon each closing the loan
would be assigned to the Irving Trust Co. as agent. The interest rate
to the participating banks on these loans is 314 percent and the Irving
Trust Co. receives one-eighth of 1 percent management fee. The
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remaining amount of the interest, which to date has been seven-
eighths of 1 percent, is retained by the Prudential for its services in
connection with obtaining, closing, and servicing of the mortgages.

The Prudential agreed to repurchase the mortgages mn accordance
with the contract, whether they are in good standing or not, not later
than June 30, 1956. .

At this point, T offer the committee a copy of the agreement between
the Irving Trust Co. and the Prudential dated December 23, 1954.

The CrakmaN, That can be submitted, not for the record, but as
an appendix to the statement. It is too long to incorporate in the
record.

Go ahead, Mr. Jewett.

Mr. JEwerr. The Prudential operates through mortgage loan offices
located in 28 cities in the United States and Canada, which are super-
vised from 6 regional home offices, in addition to Newark., These
regional home offices are located in Los Angeles, Toronto, Houston,
Jacksonville, Minneapolis, and Chicago. .

The 28 mortgage loan offices supervise production offices located at
strategic points, and in addition, we have mortgage loan appraisers
located in many cities where there is not a full-fledged mortgage loan
office.

The Prudential does not operate through correspondents in the
same way as do most institutional investors. The employees of our
mortgage loan offices across the country are salaried, and in many
instances are authorized, according to standards which have been
adopted by our board of directors, to issue mortgage loan commit-
ments to individual applicants on one-family houses. Where loans
are being made in large tract developments Prudential issues com-
mitments to the builder for various amounts. depending upon the type
of sale which may be finally negotiated.

For instance, in a development of $10,000 houses, we agreed to make
mortgages guarantied by the Veterans’ Administration up to 100
percent of the sale price in the past. and up to 98 percent at the
present tune. An FHA loan might be for $9,000 or less, depending
upon conditions. .\ conventional loan to an individual purchaser,
not guarantied by a Government agency, might be from $6,500 to
$7,500. The multiple commitment is issued so that the ultimate pur-
chaser may have some choice as to the type of financing.

When a commitment has been issued in the field or by a mortgage
loan office, or by a regional home office, it is reported to the corporate
home office in Newark. The length of time between. the start of ne-
gotiation for a loan and the actual commitment may be a number
of weeks. There 1s an additional period of elapsed time between
the issuing of the commitment in the field and the reporting of the
case to our board of directors. It should be pointed out that the Pru-
dential has on its books 475,000 mortgage loans, the average size of
which 1s about $10,500.

The moneys available to the Prudential for investment each year
are as a result of the receipts from premiums on pohcies and con-
tracts, and amortizations and mterest payments on existing invest-
ments Each year, there is allocated a certain percentage of this
ncome to the mortgage loan department for new loans. An allocation
is also made to our bond investment department.



INVESTIGATION OF HOUSING, 1955 131

In the early part of 1954, mortgage-loan authorizations and mort-
gage-loan disbursements were well within the amount of money avail-
able and allocated for new mortgage loans. This was because the
demand for mortgage funds during that period was somewhat limited
and our mortgage-loan commitments and disbursements were run-
ning at a rate considerably below the amount necessary in order to
take care of investible funds.

However, shortly after the middle of the year, mortgage-loan com-
mitments mounted rapidly and in the latter part of September we
advised our field force that it would be necessary to curtail the volume
of new business. Once new business starts to flow in rapidly, and
there is a great demand for mortgage money, it takes some time to
slow it down and, as a result, new loan approvals which during the
first 6 months of 1954 amounted to only $180 million, as of Decem-
ber 1, 1954, had reached $1,234 million. Average approvals during
the first 6 months were $80 million a month. During the next 5 months
they averaged $151 million a month, and the forecast for the month
of December was another $125 million.

Inasmuch as most of the loans approved in the latter part of any
year are not disbursed until the following year, it appeared that we
would have on our books commitments for approximately $700 mil-
lion of mortgage loans for disbursement after January 1, 1955, and,
incidentally, that is about twice what we consider normal. We have
been running about $350 million a year, and that amount in-
creases a little each year as our funds available for investment in-
crease, and that is as compared with an allocation of $700 million
{or new mortgages for the entire year 1955. It could be seen, there-
fore, that because of the moneys for which we were committed, it
would not be possible during 1955 to commit any further loans for
1955 disbursement. This would mean partial withdrawal from our
normal mortgage-lending activities.

One of the considerations affecting our decision to enter into this
agreement was a projection of Prudential investible income for the
next several years which indicated that we could absorb the $700
million of commitments outstanding in a period of approximately
2 years, without materially affecting our normal future commitments
for new mortgages during that period. For example, during the
year 1955 there was allocated for new mortgage investments in the
United States $700 million, whereas in 1956 there has been allocated
for the same purpose $900 million.

I would like to point out to the committee that this agreement be-
tween the Irving Trust Co. and the Prudential does not provide for
a loan to the Prudential secured by mortgages that the Prudential
makes, but specifically provides for the sale of mortgages to the bank
as the agent, and that the aggregate amount of such sales cannot
exceed $350 million. This means therefore that this is not a revolving
fund.

During the year 1955 to date we have sold to the Irving Trust Co.
as agent mortgages in the amount of $266 million. Tt is not likely that
the total amount of mortgages sold under this agreement will exceed
$300 million. . )

In your letter inviting me to appear at this hearing you also
asked me to discuss the voluntary home mortgage eredit program.
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The Prudential has participated actively in the program from the
outset and has, up to the present time, agreed to make 2,050 loans
for $15,780,064. We will continue to be active in this field.

1 will, of course, be glad to answer any questions which the com-
mittee may care to ask me and furnish any additional mformation
youmay desire. .

(The following data were submitted by the witness:)

IRVING TRUST COMPANY, a New York corporation having 1ts principal place
of business at One Wall Street, New York 15, New York, individually (herein-
after called IRVING), and IRvVING as AGENT for each co-participating bank which
becomes a party hereto as hereinafter provided (heremmafter called AGENT), and
THE PRUDENTIAL INSURANCE CoMPANY OF AMERICA, a New Jersey corporation
having its principal place of business at 763 Broad Street, Newark 1, New Jer-
sey, (hereinafter called PRUDENTIAL), 1n consideration of the mutual agreement
herein contained do hereby on December 23, 1954, enter into the following
Agreement :

1. As used herein the term:

1 “Note” shall include a bond if 1t be the custom to obtain bonds in the
locality where the mortgaged p1operty is situated

ii. “Mortgage” shall include a deed of trust or other form of instrument
customanly used to encumber real property as security for FHA or VA resi-
dential mortgage loans in the locality in which the property is situated.

1i. “Mortgagor” shall include any maker(s) of a mortgage, whether
designated as mortgagor(s), trustor(s) or otherwise, and the successor(s)
thereof in ownership of the encumbered property.

1v “Mortgagee” shall include the heneficiary under any deed of trust and
grantee under any other form of real estate security instrument.

v. “FHA” shall mean wherever applicable the Federal Housing Commis-
sioner or the Federal Housing Administration, and “FHA mortgage” shall
mean a mortgage insured by the Federal Housing Commissioner, putsuant to
Nection 203 of Title IT of the National Housing Act, as amended, and the rules
and regulations thereunder.

vi. “VA” shall mean wherever applicable the Admimstrator for Veterans
Affairs or the Veterans Administration, and “VA mortgage” shall mean
a residential mortgage loan gudaranteed pursuant to Section 501 of the Serv-
wemen's Readjustment Act of 1944, as amended, and the iregulations there-
under

vil. The ferm “co-participating bank” as used herein shall mean Irving
and any other finaneial institution which has executed and delivered to the
AGENT, and through the AeENT to PrRUDENTIAL, a Co-participation Agree-
ment, and which thereby commits itself to furmsh to Irvive, for the pur-
poses and on the terms herein set forth, a specified portion of the funds
which will be used to purchase mortgages from PRUDENTIAL pursuant to
paragraph 7 hereof

viii The term “Co-participation Agreement” shail mean an agreement
substantially the form annexed hereto as Exhibit A.

2. PRUDENTIAL already owns loans secured by first mortgages on parcels of
improved real estate located thronghout the United States and has approved
and will hereafter approve applications for loans to be likewise secured and will
acquire such loans from time to time during the calendar year 1955

3. The co-participating banks and PRUDENTIAL desire that some of such loans
secured by mortgages on real property located ontside of the State of Now York
shall be sold by PRUDENTIAL to, and serviced by PRUDENTIAL for. the AGENT in
the manner hereinatter provided for the account of the co-participating bank
or banks (acting in all respects hereunder by and through the AceENT) to which
such loans are allocated by the JAcENT under its amieement with 1its co-
participants.

4. PRUDENTIAL represents and warrants as to each mortgage loan sold by
PRUDENTIAL pursnant hereto as of the time of such sale that®

i PrUpENTIAL is an FHA approved mortgagee and 2 lendep fully eligible
to have loans made by it guaranteed by VA

ii As a corporation it 1s duly qualified and authorized to do husiness, and
1810 good standing, 1n each State in which it has acquired, or will no(fuire
such morteace loan or service the same. '
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in Tt has corporate power to make this Agreement and to peiform all
acts aud assume all obligations helein undei taken by PRUDENTTAL

1w It has taken any corporate uction necessary to authorize it to ac-
quire, sell, xervice and repurchase the mortgage loans provided for in this
Agreement

v. Euch mortzage loan sold by PRUDENTIAL pursnant hereto:

2 Is insured or fully eligible (pursuant to a irm commitment fiom
FHA) tor insurance by FHA, or guaranteed or fully ehigible (pursuant
to a firm commitment f1om VA) for guarantee by VA to the extent of
not less than twenty percent (20%) ot the principali amount of such
mortgage loan,
b Bears interest at the prevailing rate for such a loan but nut less
than the rate of four and one-quarter percent (414%) per annum,
¢ Is evidenced and secured by the mortgagol's note and wmortpage
naming PRUDEN1IATL ax payee and mortgagee or is received and held hy
PrUpENTIAL under and by virtue ol a vahid transfer and assiznment
cable requirements of the National Housing Act or the Servicemen’s Re-
corded in PRUDENTIAL'S name in the County in which the mortgaged
premises 1s situated, and
d Is supported by evidence (in form generally acceptable to moit-
gaue lendeis 1n the locality in which the mortgaged property i~ located)
that the moitgagor’s title to the property and the validity and priority
of the mortgage lien satisfy and 1u all respects comply with all apph-
cable requirements of the National Housing Act or the Servicemen's Re-
adjustment Act of 1944 as amended, and the respective rules and regu-
lations thereunder 1elating to the insurance and guarantee of mort-
gacges, and i and will be held by PrUpENTIAL for the owner copartici-
patmg bank o1 banks as herein provided
In further evidence of the correctness as of the present time of the representa-
tions and warranties of PRUDEN1IAL contained in subparagraphs i, n, i, and
iv of this paragiaph 4, PRUDFNIIAL 1 submitting to the Acv~1 siimultaneously
the legal opiuion of 1t~ General Counsel or General Solicitor
5 Promptly upon sale of each morteage loan pursuant hereto, PRUDENTIAL
will (if such mortguge loan 18 not already insured or guaranteed) procure
insurance thereof by FHA, o1 guarantee thereof by VA to the extent of not
less than Lwenty percent (2097 ) of the principal amount of such morteage loan,
and for such purpose will procure such other documents and take, or cause to
be taken, such action as may be necessary If for any reason whatsoever the
FHA 1etuses to insure the mortgage loan or VA refuses to guarantee it to such
extent, PRUNENTIAL shall forthwith repurchase such mortgage loan from the
coparticipating bank or banks owning the same by paying to the Acr~T the
unpaid principal amount of such mortgage loan together with acerued interest
thereon from the date to which interest has been paid to the AGENT, or if no
interest has been paid to the AgeENT from the date of sale to the AerN1, to the
date of such repurchase, at the rate of three and one-half percent (312%) per
annum
6 PrupeN)1ar will procure upon acquiring each mortgage loan sold nursnant
hereto, and will mainiain in force during the period of the ownership by the co-
participating bank or banks of such mortgage loan, fire and extended coverage
insurance, with mortgagee’s loss payable clause naming PRUDENTIAL as mort-
gagee, m an amonnt not less than the insurable value of the improvements on
the mortegaved property
7 Such mortgage loans heteafter made or purchased by PrubvkN1iaL shall be
made or purchased for its own account In so doinZ PRUDENTIAL shall disburse
the proceeds of such mortgage loan to o1 for the wccount of the mortgagor or
(if such mortgage 1s already i existence and is purchased by PRUDENTIAL) to
or for the account of the holder from whown such mortgage is being pur« hased, by
drawing upon PRUDENTIAL'S account with IRVING
Mortgage loans presently owned or hereafter made or purchased by PRUDEN-
TIAL, which are to be sold to the AGENT pursuant hereto shall be selected and
designated by PrUDENTIAL and as to each such mortgage lvan the following
requirements shall apply:

1. In consummating such sale the A¢ExT shall upon request of Prr-
DENTIAL, deposit to the credit of PRUDENTIAL'S account with IrviNG 2 sum
equivalent to the unpaid principal amount of each such mortgage loan so
sold to the AGENT.
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1i PRUDENTIAL shall, promptly upon sale of such mortgage loan, (a)
advise the AGENT of the amount of the loan and of the monthly instalment
to be paid on account of mnterest and principal, the maturity date thereof, the
name of the mortgagor, the location and street address of the property, and
whether the note and mortgage name PrRUDENTIAL as payee and mortgagee
or were purchased by PrUubrNTIAL Ly assignment fiom the originating mort-
gagee or other owner and holder of the note and mortgage, and (b) in each
VA loan forward to the AGeNT a copy of the VA Certificate of Reasonable
Value and a copy of the property appraisal report of PRUDENTIAL's ap-
praiser. The AGENT will when necessary cause such data to be examined
promptly by the appropriate appraisers and will advise PRUDENTIAL 1n
writing within ten (10) days after receipt thereof 1f the property does
not satisfy the co-participating banks’ appraisal requirements for a VA
mortgage loan to be purchased from PRUDENTIAL pursuant hereto. Every
such VA loan as to which no such advice is given shall be deemed accepted.

iii Each sale of a mortgage loan hereunder shall be made by PRUDENTIAL
to the AGENT for the account of the co-participating bank or banks and the
effective date of such sale shall be the date of the deposit by the AeEnT
in respect of such mortgage loan to the account of PRUDENTIAL with IRviNvG,
Each such mortgage loan shall be serviced by PrRUPENTIAL, pursuant to this
Agreement, for the account of the co-participating bank or banks to which
such mortgage loan shall be allocated by the AgENT; provided, however,
that PRUDENTIAL shall, if requested by the AGENT, deliver to the AGENT the
insured or guaranteed note and mortgage (as soon after such request as
the same are available for delivery), together with an assignment thereof
to the AGENT or to such co-participating bank as the AeeNT shall designate,
and the title evidence and any other documents held by PRUDENTIAL which
may be necessary to properly and adequately complete such assignment, and
PrUDENTIAL and such assignee shall, if such mortgage be insured by FHA,
give FHA such notice as may be required by FHA Rules and Regulations in
respect of such transfer and assignment TUntil receiving such a request
hy the AGENT 1n respect to any one or more of such FHA or VA mortgage
loans, PRUDENTIAL agrees to hold the record title thereto in its name, and
all documents evidencing or pertaining thereto in 1ts possession, without
transfer or impairment thereof of any kind and the AGENT, and by becoming
a party to this' Agreement each co-participating bank including IRvINg,
agrees that PRUDENTIAL may do so.

iv If the AciNT shall advise PRUDENTIAL pursuant to subparagraph i1
of this paragraph 7 that the property securing any VA mortgage loan
does not have sufficient value to qualify as security for a VA mortgage loan
to be purchased from PRUDENTIAL pursuant hereto, PRUDENTIAL shall forth-
with pay to the AcENT the amount paid to PRUDENTIAL for such mortgagze
loan with interest thereon from the date of sale thereof to the date of such
payment to the AeENT at the rate of three and one-half per cent. (3%4%)
per annum. Any such mortgage loan not accepted as aforesaid shall, upen
such payment by PRUDENTIAL to the AGENT, become and remain the sole
and exclusive property of PRUDENTIAL and shall thereafter not be subject
to any of the provisions of this Agreement.

PROVIDED, HOWEVER, that the aggregate amount deposited by the AGENT to the
credit of PRUDENTIAL’S account with Irving, for the purchase from PRUDENTIAL
of VA mortgages which remain to be accepted by the AgeENT. shall not at any time
exceed TWENTY-FIVE MILLION DoOLLARS unless the AGENT shall consent to so
deposit sums in excess thereof.

8 i The co-participating banks will furnish funds to the AgenT, to purchase
mortgage loans from PRUDENTIAL for their account pursuant to this Agreement,
in such amounts and at such times as shall be required by the AGENT in order to
comply with PRUDENTIAL’s requests for the deposit of funds to the eredit of Pru-
DENTIAL's account with IRvIiNG pursuant to paragraph 7 hereof, provided, how-
ever, that

a the co-participating banks shall not be required to furmish funds for
such purpose in excess of the aggregate sum of Turee HUNDRED FIFTYy MIL-
LION DOLLARS

b no co-participating bank, including IrviNg, shall be required to furmsh
funds for such purpose in excess of the aggregate sum specified in its Co-
participation Agreement with the Acenr, :

c. no co-participating bank shall be required to furnish fun y
purpose after December 31, 1955. unds for such
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1i. The AGENT shall deliver to the PRUDENTIAL promptly after receipt thereof
irom each co-participating bank an executed counterpart of the Co-participation
Agreement signed by such bank. The obligation of the co-participating banks to
furnish funds pursuant to such Co-participation Agreements shall be several and
not joint; and the failure of any one or more co-participating banks to fulfill its
commitment will not relieve any other co-participating bank from the full amount
of jts commitment. This Agreement shall become effective upon 1ts execution
by RRUDENTmL and IrviNe and shall become effective with respect to each co-
participating bank upon receipt by PRUDENTIAL from the AGENT of the executed
counterpart of the Co-participation Agreement of such co-participating bank.

11i. If one or more of the co-participating banks shall fail to make available to
the AGENT, as herein provided, the funds agreed to be furnished by such co-
participating bank or banks, then the AGENT may, but shall not be obligated to,
arrange for one or more other financial institutions (which may be of may in-
clude one or more of the non-defaulting banks) to furmish, in such proportions as
the AGENT may determine, the funds agreed to be furnished hereunder by the
defaulting co-participating bank or banks; and unless the AcenT shall make such
arrangements, PRUDENTIAL may at its option do so Each financial institution
(including any non-defaulting co-participating bank) which shall propose to
furnish all or any part of the funds agreed to be furnished by a defaulting bank
shall execute and deliver to the AcENT a Co-participation Agreement requiring
it to furnish such funds on the terms of this Agreement, and upon receipt by
PRUDENTIAL of an executed counterpart of such Co-participation Agreement
such financial institution shall become a party to this Agreement with like effect
as if 1t had originally agreed to fuinish such funds hereunder No such substi-
tution of one or more financial institutions in place of a defaulting co-partici-
pating bank shall relieve the defaulting co-participating bank of any liability
which it may have to PRUDENTIAL by reason of its default

9 PRUDENTIAL has represented that it fully intends to request the AGENT to
deposit to the credit of PRUDENTIAL'S account with Irvixe for the purchase of
mortgage loans from PrUDENTIAL pursuant to this Agreement not less than the
sum of SEVENTY-FIVE MILLION DoLLARS between January 1, 1955, and June 30,
1955, and not less than One Hunprep F1rry MiLrioN Dorrars during the entire
year 1955, and PRUDENTIAL agrees to pay commitment fees to the A¢eNT of one-
half of one per cent (% of 1%) of the amount, if any, by which SEVENTY-FIVE
MrrrroN, Dorrars exceeds the aggregate sums which PRUDENTIAL requests the
AGENT to 50 deposit to PRUDENTIAL’S credit between January 1, 1955 and June 30,
1955, and one-half of one per cent. (% of 1%) of the amount, if any, by which
ONE Hunprep F1rTYy MirLioNn DoLLARs exceeds the aggregate sums which Pru-
DENTIAL requests the AGENT to so deposit to PRUDENTIAL’S credit during the entire
year 1955 ; provided, however, that PRUDENTIAL shall be under no obligation to
pay any commitment fees to the AGENT unless by February 1, 1955 the AGENT
shall have entered into Co-participation Agreements providing for the furnish-
ing by co-participating banks of not less than SEVENTY-FIVE MiLrioN DorLArs for
the purposes of this Agreement, nor unless by March 1, 1955, the Agent shall have
entered into such agreements providing for the furnishing by co-participating
banks of not less than ONE HUNDRED FIrTY MILLION DoOLLARS.

10. i. On or before June 30, 1956 PrRUDENTIAL shall repurchase from the co-
rarticipating banks and the coparticipating banks shall sell to PRUDENTTAL all
mortgage loans theretofore sold by PRUDENTIAL as hereinabove provided. Upon
payment by PRUDENTIAL to the AgENT of the amount hereinafter provided such
repurchase by Prudential from the coparticipating bank or banks shall he
deemed to be fully effectunated without necessity tor the delivery of any further
documents . provided, however, that 1f PRUDENTIAL (pursuant to paragraph 7
(i1i) hereof) shall have executed and delivered an assignment of any such mort-
gage loan and/or delivered any documents in connection therewith to the AGENT
or to any coparticipating bank, the AceENT or such coparticipating bank as the
case may be will cause to be executed in favor of and delivered to PRUDENTIAL an
assignment of such mortgage loan and/or will cause to be delivered to PRUDEN-
rrar apy and all documents which PrRUDENTIAL theretofore delivered to the
AGENT o1 to such coparticipating hank and 1f such mortgage he insured ry FHA
will give to FHA such notice as may be required by the FHA Rules and Regula-
tions in the case of such transfer, and the AceNT or such coparticipating bank
ag the case may be hereby warrants to PRUDENTIAL as to any such mortgage loan
and as of the time of such repurchase thereof by PRUDENTIAL that during the
period it held any such assignment or other documents in connection therewith
it did not 1elease any part of the moitgaged property from the lien of the mort-
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gage, or impair the validity or priority of the lien thereof, o1 release any person
lable for payment of the note, or perform any act or fail to take any action,
which act or farlure impaired the validity or enforceability of the FHA insurance
or VA guaranty

i1, The repuichaxe price {o be paid hy PrUbENTIAL for each moltgage loan
repurchased from the coparticipating bank or banks owning the same »hall he
the amount paid to PRUDENTIAI therefor less all amounts paid to the AGEN1 on
account of principal, together with an amount equal to interest thereon from the
date to which interest has been theretofore paid to the A&ENT, or if no interest
has been paid to the AGeNT from the date of sule to the AGENT, to the date of
such payment of the repurchase price at the rate of three and five-eighths per
cent (3% %) per annum

ni PRUDENTIAL may at any time and from time to time prior to June 30, 1956
repurchase such mortgage loans from the coparticipating banks in such blocks
or groups aggregating such amounts as PRUDENTIAL selects, and each copartici-
pating bank agrees to sell to PRUDEN11AL such mortgage loans  As of the follow-
ing dates PRUDENTIAL shall have repurchased such mortgage loans from the co-
participating banks in not less than the following proportions of the aggregate
principal amount of mortgage loans sold by PRUDENTIAL pursuant hereto:

Ten per cent. (105%) on or before January 31, 1956
Twenty per cent. {20% ) on or before February 28, 1956
Thiity per cent (30% ) on or hefore March 31, 1956
Forty per cent. 407 ) on or hefore April 30, 1956

Tifty per cent (504%) on or before May 31, 1956

One Hundred per cent. (100% ) on or before June 30, 1956

11 If, with respect to any mortgage loan sold by PRUDENTIAL pursuant hereto,
any event of default shall occur under the terms of the note or mortgage and
such default shall not be cured within ninety (90) days after it occurs, Pru-
DENTIAL shull repurchase such mortgage loan from the coparticipating bank or
bunks by paying to the AseEx1 the repurchase price specafied in subparagraph i
of paragraph 10

12. The obligation of PRUDENTIAL to repurchase such mortzace loans from the
co-participating banks within the times herein provided shall not be altered,
1mpaired, reduced or in any manner affected by any act or default of PRUDEN-
TIAL or of the mortgagor o1 auy other person (other than anv act or default
of the AGENT or any co-participating bank in breach of any warranty contained
herein or 1n a Co-participation Agreement, it being understood that for the pur-
poses of this paragraph no act or failure to act by PRUDENTIAL under this Agree-
ment or the result or consequences thereof shall be attributed to or be deemed
to be an act of the AGENT or any co-participating bank), nor hy any actual or
purported defect 1n or mmpairment or reduction of the FHA insurance or VA
loan guaranty, nor by any destruction or deterioration of or damage to any
property securing the mortgage loan from any cause whatsoever, nor by any
actnal or purported defect in the mortgagor’s title to the property or 1n the
adegquacy, validity or priority of the mortgage hen or any obligation or security
given to or held hy PRUDENTIAL in connection with any such mortgage loan.

13 Each mortgage loan sold by PRUDENTIAL pursuant to this Agreement shall
be serviced by PRUDENTIAL for the account of the co-participating banks until
PRUDENTIAL repurchases the moitgage loan as hereinabove provided Such serv-
icing shall include the collection of all amounts required to be paid by the note
and mortgage and any other payments received by PRUDENTIAL on account of
principal and 1interest, and the disbursement, in accordance with those instru-
ments, of instalment depusits paid by the mortgagor to meet aceruing charges
for taxes, assessments and insurance premiums. In the servicig of the mort-
gage loans for the co-participating banks PRUDENTIAL shall in all other respects
perform and ohserve all duties and conditions which the FHA and VA rules
and regulations requiie to he performed and observed by a holder of mortgages
insured or guaranteed pursuant thereto, as well as any duties that under the
circumstances of any particular mortgage loan might reasonably seem to be
necessary for protection of the mortgage security or collection of the mort-
gage loans. PRUDENTIAL also shall keep such books and records as are adequate
at all times completely to identify the mortgage loans sold to the co-participating
banks hereunder and the status of such loans

On the fifteenth day of each mgpth (herein referred to as the “remittance
day”), commencing February 15, 1955 and continuing, as to each such mortgage
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loan, until such mortgage loan shall have heen 1epurchased by PRUDENTIAL,
PRUDENTIAT shall remit to the AcnNT all obligatory amortization payments
which acerved on the mortgage loan between the sixteenth day of the preced-
m< month and the 1enuttance day (both inclusive), together with accrued intex-
est on the outstanding principal amount of the mortgage loan at the raie of
thice and five-eights per cent (354, ) per annum from the date to which interest
hus been theretofore paid to the AGENT, or if no interest has been paid to the
AGeNT from the date of sale to the AGFNT, to the remuttance day The outstand-
g principal amount of each mortgage loan shall be determned, for this pur-
pose, by deducting from the purchase price paifd to PRUDENTIAL therefor the
totul amount of amortization payments remutted to the AGeNT from time to time
The difference between interest at the rate of three and five-eighths per cent
(33.%) per annum and the amount of interest collected by PRUbENTIAL from the
mortgagor shall constitute a service fee which PRUDENTIAL shall retain as com-
pensation fol servieing the mortgage loan for the co-participating banks.

14 As and when each mortgage loan 1s repurchased by PRUDENTIAL from any
co-participating bank or banks, such loan shall become and remain the sole and
exclusive property of PRUDENTIAL and thereafter shall not be subject to any of
the provisions of this Agreement, nor shall any co-participating bank have any
further interest i any such mortgage loan so repurchased

15 IRviNG hereby represents and warrants to PRUDENTIAL :

That it has corporate puwer to make this Agieement, individually and
as AGENT, and to perform all acts and assume all obligations heremn under-
tuken bv IrviNg, whether individually or as AceENT, and that 1t has taken
any corporate action necessary to authorize it to enter into this Agreement.
As evidence of the correctness as of the present time of these representa-
tions and warranties, IRVING is submitting to PRUDENTIAL simultaneously
herewith a copy of the legal opinion of counsel for IrRVING

16 Each co-participating bank hereby represents and warrants to PRUDENTIAL
and to the AGeNT

1. That it has corporate power to enter into its Co-participation Agreement
with the AgmNT, and that it has taken any corporate action necessary to
authorize it to enter into such agreement with the AcENT

i1, That it has fully and irrevocably authorized the AGENT to enter into
this Agreemnent for and on its behalf, and to aet for it in any and all matters
arising out of or under this Agreement to the extent provided for heremn or
with regard to any interest it has in any mortgage loan, including the receipt
and collection from PRUDENTIAL by the AGENT of all payments on account of
mterest and principal on such mortgage loan and al sums paid by PRUDEN-
TIAL to the AGENT as consideration for the repurchase ot mortgage loans as
hereinabove provided

iii. That it is, and throughout the life of this Agreement will continve
to be, an FHA approved mortgagee and that 1t is fullv eligible to invest
1 and hold VA mortgages

17 The AcentT and each co-participating bank hereby covenants with and
warrants to PRUDENTIAL that it will not hypothecate or pledge any of such
mortgage loans or any interest therein or any document which may be delivered
to or held by 1t 1n connection therewith, nor will 1t sell or assign o or otherwise
permit the acquisition of any such mortgage loan or document by any person or
corporation, other than the co-participating bank or banks.

18 The AgrxT agrees that each FHA mortgage purchased by the AGENT pur-
snant hereto shall be allocated to one of the co-participating banks, in toto, and
that no partial interest in any FH.\ mortgage, or group of F‘I_-IA mortgages, will
be allocated or disposed of by the Ace~T to any co-participating l?aqk or to any
other person or corporation. This paragraph shall be deemed eliminated heie-
from 1f PRUDENTIAL gives written notice to-such effect to ﬂle.AGENT.

19 Each demand, notice, or other communication concerning this Agreement
which PRUDENTIAL desires to communicate to IRVING or to the AGENT or to any
co-participating bank shall be addressed to the AGENT at 1ts abovg gddress or to
such other address as the AeENT may hereafter.desxgnate m Wrmng.aud each
demsand, potice, or other communication concerning this Agreement directed to
PrupenTIAL shall be addressed to PRUDENTIAL qt its above gddress or to such
other address as PRUDENTIAL may hereafter designate in writing to the AcEn.

68692—55—pt. 1-—10
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IN WITNESS WHEREOF, IRVING, both individually and as AGENT, .and PRUDPENTIAL
have caused this Agreement to be executed by their duly authorized officers and
their corporate seals affixed hereto as of the date first above written.

THE PRUDENTIAL INSURANCE COMPANY OF AMERICA,
By W.W. TarLock, Vice-President.

Attest:
‘W. D. NEESTON,
Assistant Secretary.
Irving TrUsT COMPANY,
Both individually and as Agent,
By Norax HarrigaN, Senior Vice-President
Attest:

Davip K. DaIry,
Assrstant Secretary.
ExHIBIT A

CO-PARTICIPATION AGREEMENT

December |, 1954

GENTLEMEN . Attached as Exhibit A hereto is a copy of a certain agreement
(hereinafter called the Prudential Agreement) dated as of December 23, 1954,
between The Prudential Insurance Company of America (hereinafter called
Prudential) and ourselves (both individually and as Agent for all co-participat-
ing banks which may become parties thereto as therein and herein provided),
providing for the sale by Prudential to the Agent for account of such co-partici-
pating banks of FHA insured and VA guaranteed mortgage loans as therein
described up to an amount not exceeding Three Hundred Fifty Million ($350,-
000,000) Dollars 1n the aggregate, and for the repurchase thereof by Prudential,
all subject to the texms and congditions therein contained.

‘We understand that you would like to become a co-participant with us, on the
terms herein and in the Prudential Agreement set forth, in such purchase of
mortgage loans up to an amount not exceeding
( } Dollars in the aggregate; and we agree to such participation by
you and set forth below the further terms thereof, viz:

1. We agree to serve as the Agent under the Prudential Agreement, and
to use reasonable efforts to perform all duties imposed on us thereupder and
liereunder. As one of our duties, we will maintain such records as are
necessary at all times to show the interests of each of our co-participants
in the mortgage loans outstanding under the Prudential Agreement, based
on the information as to such loaus received by us from Prudential, and
forward to you from time to time such advices as you may reasonably request
It is agreed, however, that Prudential shall retain the care and custody of
all mortgage documents in connection with the performance of 1its duties
under the Prudential Agreement and that we may confirm such arrangement
with 1t in your behalf,

2. Promptly upon receipt by us of a request for funds by Prudential, we will
advise you of the amount to be furnished by you; and you will immediately
provide us with Federal Reserve or other immediately available funds in the
amount specified, unless we shall then hold in deposit account for you the
requisite funds, in which event we are hereby authorized to debit your ac-
count for the amount specified. Upon the receipt of such funds by us, we will
pay the same to Prudential in the manuer and for the purposes specified in
the Prudential Agreement and forward to you an appropriate confirmation
of such receipt and payment.

3. Your portion of the total funds to be furnished in each such instance
will be substantially the perecengage of the total amount established by the
ratio of your total commitment hereunder to the then total amount of the
commitments of all co-participating banks, subect only to such variation as
is hereinafter provided for

4. It is our desire to avord whenever possible the allocation of entire mort-
gage loans to a single co-participuating bank However, we reserve the right
to make such specific allocation to any co-participating bank or banks when-
ever we consider 1t necessary or desirable to do s0. Thus, in the case of
national banks, we expect to make such specific allocation because of the
legal restrictions to which they are subject in the holding of part interests
in mortgage loans. We also may wish to effect specific allocations 1n the case
of certain state banks, because . applicable restrictions as to location of
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the underlying real estate, or, in the case of FHA mortgage loans, because
of the existing regulatory restrictions relating to the transfers of part inter-
ests therein. All mortgage loans not specifically allocated will be considered
as held by us in a mortgage pool for, and in accordance with the respective
ll_lterests of, all co-participating banks having an interest therein. Alloca-
tions of mortgage loans will be made by us promptly upon receipt of the
necessary indentifying mortgage data from Prudential.

5. In the allocation or re-allocation of any mortgage loan or interest
therein hereunder, it will be assumed by us for all purposes of this agree-
ment that all mortgage loans possess like quality and attractiveness for each
dollar of the amount thereof. The terms “ailocate” and “allocation” as
used herein mean, except where the context otherwise requires, the initial
transfers by us of mortgage loans either to particular co-participants or to
the mortgage pool; and the terms “reailocate” and ‘‘reallocation” as used
herein mean the subsequent transfers of mortgage loans, or interests therein,
from one or more co-participants to one or more co-participants, including
ourselves

6. We will distribute to each co-participant promptly after receipt from
Prudential its proper share of monthly interest at the rate of three and
one-half percent {31 %) per annum (the difference between said rate and
the rate specified in the mortgages being the-service fee of Prudential and
our own service fee of one-eighth of one percent (% of 1%} per annum)
and monthly amortization payments, which, 1n the case of specifically allo-
cated mortgage loans, will be the entire amount of such payments and in
the case of pool mortgage loans will be the co-participant’s pro rata por-
tion thereof. We will also distribute to each co-participant promptly its
pro rata share of any commitment fee received by us from Prudential

7 As to all other payments received from Prudential, we will credit the
amount thereof to the mortgage loan or loans on account of which such pay-
ments are received, but in order to maintain the interests of all co-participants
1 unpaid mortgage loans substantially on a pro rata basis, we will make
prompt distribution of such payments on substantially a pro rata basis to all
co-participants without regard to ownership of the mortgage loan or loans in
respect of which such payments were received. We also at such time, and at
the tune of any other action hereunder requiring a reallocation of mortgage
loans or interests therein, will make such reallocation of mortgage loans
and readjustment of interests therein as may he required, and will promptly
make any.payments or refunds due to co-participating banks

8 Notwithstanding the foregoing provisions with respect to the pro rata
furnishing of funds to Prudenfial and the pro rata distiibution of payments
(other than amortization) received from Prudential on principal or in re-
purchase of mortgage loans, we hereby reserve the right to depart from
this procedure whenever the particular circumstances are such as to seem
to us to warrant such departure Thus, in order to avoid the necessity
for making small distributions of such payments, we may apply temporarily
such amounts in reduction of our own participation; and when the funds
requested by P’rudential are small, or during auy period prior to the receipt
hy us from Prudential of the 1dentifying mortgage data, we may temporarily
increase our own participation by ourselves furmshing the funds reguested.
Also whenever the mortgage loans tendered by Prudential for purchase
are not of such number or nature as to enable us, with reallocation of out-
standing mortgage loans, to make a pro rata allocation of mortgage loans
to all co-participating banks, it 1s understood that we may make such allo-
cation of such further mortgage loans as seems to us at the time to be
appropriate However, we will endeavor in good faith, as tar as practicable,
to maintain the interests of all co-participating banks, including ourselves,
on a substantially pro rata basi~ in accordance with the respective total
commitments of such banks; and, in the event of any such increase or de-
crease 1n our own interest or that of any other co-participant, we shall en-
deavor to restore such pro rata basis as soon as feasible, either at the time
of receipt trom Prudential of additional payments of such nature or at the
time of a request by it for additional funds.

9. With respect to any required real estate appraisals in the case of VA
mortgage loans, it 1s essential, in order for us to meet the ten day notice
provision contained 1n Paragraph 7 of the Prudential Agreement, that all
co-participating banks requiring such appraisals designate the same indi-
viduals as appraisers as are designated by us, to the end that each appraisal
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made by such individuals may be considered as an appraisal for each of the
co-participating hanks concerned The individuals used by us in this con-
nection are Messrs Grant W Van Saun, Charles H Lafferandre, Edward
1. Wilson, Burton B Brown, Walter G Eichler and James V Tomal, Jr.,
any two of whom are authorized and empuwered to make any required
appraisal, and if in your case any such appraisals are requied, your execu-
tion of this letter agreement will be deemed an appointment by you of such
individuals as such appraisers with the right on the part of anv two of them
to make any appraisal required.

10. Upon our delivering an executed counterpart hereof to Prudential,
you will become a party to the Prudential Agreement as therein provided,
with all the rights and liallities of a co-participating bank thereunder It
also is understood that by executing and delivering this agreement, you
hereby make all representations and warranties required in respect of a co-
participating bank under the Prudential Agreement and also make all such
delegations of authority to Prudential as may be necessary to enable it
fully to perform and discharge all its undertakings thereunder. You also
hereby specifically represent to us that you are, and agree with us that you
will continue to be throughout the life of the Prudential Agreement, an
approved FHA mortgagee and fully eligible to invest in and hold VA mort-
gages You also hereby agree promptly to give or furnish all such further
documents or mstruments, and to do all such acts and things, as either
Prudential or we as Agent, may reasonably request in connection with the
Prudential Agreement or herennder.

11. It 1= understood and agreed that as agent bank we shall be fully
authorized and empowered to take any and all action that we may consider
necessary or desirable either to give effect to the rights of Prudential under
the Prudential Agreement or to protect or enforce your rights as against
Prudential or anv other party We, however, shall not be required to msti-
tute any court action or proceeding unless indernnified to our satisfuction
or to take any action except such as we 1n our sole julgment may consider
necessary or desirable,

12 We have made no lepresentations with respect to, and shall not 1n any
way be responsible for the accuracy of, the information given or to be given
to us by Prudential or any other party, nor for the sufficiency, validitv or
legal effect of any bond, note, mortgage. appraisal or other paper or guai-
anty, including the Prudential Agreement; it being understood that our sole
responsibility will be to endeavor with due care to perform the duties herein
either expressly or by necessary implication imposed upon us as agent bank

If you desire to become a co-participating bank under, and a party to. the
Prudential Agreement on the terms therein and herein set forth, will you please
so indheate by signing at the foot of this Co-participation Agreement, which we
have executed 1n triplkate, returning two executed copies to us, and we there-
upon will file in your behalf one of such executed copies with Prudential

Very truly yours,

Irving TrUST COMPANY,
as Agent under the Prudential Agreement

By -
Vice President.
Afttest

\ Assistant Secretary.
Confirmed and agreed to:

Attest:

Mr. Apponizio. T would like to ask one question.

The Cramryan Mr. Addonizio.

Mr. Appoxtzro. Thave one question I would like to ask, Mr. Jewett,
and first of all T would like to commend the Prudential for its par-
ticipation 1n this voluntary home mortgage credit program. I think
the Prudential has been one of the leaders in this program. I was
wondering 1f you would have any statistics regarding the percentage of
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participation that the Prudential Life Insurance Co. has i the total
loans affected by this program.

Mr. Jewerr. Well, we have a slightly different method of report-
mng. I think there are 5,000 commitments that have been issued
throughout the United States. YWe have 1ssued on our method of
figurmg 2,000 commitments. However, when we issue a letter of intent,
we consider that we are committed. We consider that as an actual
commitment.

Mr. Appontzio. Your participation 1s about 40 percent of the over-
all program ?

Mr. Jewert. Itis possible somewhat lower than that. It washigher
for a while.

Mr. Apponizio. Thank you.

Mr. Barrerr. Mr. Chairman, will the gentleman yield, Mr.
Addonizio?

Mr. Apbonizio. Yes; surely.

Mr. BarrerT. Youresidein Newark; don’t you ¢

Mr. Apponizio. Yes; the greatest little city in the world.

The Cuamrman. Mr. Jewett, are you making these voluntary home
mortgage credit program loans at par?

Mr. Jewerr. I think in every instance. Excuse me, there is a 1 per-
cent charge allowable under V.\.

The Crairman. Now theSe other participants, and I guess my
figures are out of date—my figures were that there were 3,800 loans
and that you had 2,000 of them, but apparently there have been some
changes since I had those figures. Are the other participants in the
program, to your knowledge, taking them only at heavy discounts?

Mr. Jewerr. I could not say. I think some take them at par and
some have discounted them.

The Crarman. I see.

Mr. Jewerr. We may have discounted some of ours in the field. We
donot have a direct control in Newark.

The CramrMax. I am sure the answer 1s obvious, but I will ask,
With your broad experience, do you regard these loans that you are
making as good, sound investment risks for Prudential /

AMr. Jewerr. Well, they are loans guranteed by a Government
agency. )

The CramraraN. That doesn’t answer iny question.

Mr. JewerT. As to the real estate involved behind them, a great
many of them have been surprisingly good real estate.

The CxatraraN. The thing that I was getting at was the very thing
that you pointed out. Would you make these loans or do you give
sufficient examination to them to make them or just take it on the
cuaranteed basis/

Mr. JewerT. In order to implement the program as rapidly as pos-
sible, and because a great many of the loans are really in isolated places,
we agreed to waive ispection as of the time of the placmg of the
loan ~ We have relied upon the V.\ and FH.A program.

Alr. Gamere. What program are you referring to?

My, Jewerr. The voluntary one.

Myr. Gaaere. That is what I thought.

The Cuamryax. Now, what percentage of these louns have been
made to nunority groups, do vou know, o1 the voluntary home mort-
gage credit program’
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Mr. Jewerr. Somewhere in the vicinity of 10 percent, I believe. I
am not positive. .

The Cmarman. I had a little experience with this voluntary home
mortgage credit program in the city of Montgomery, Ala., which is
not in my district but in the State capital city of my home State.
A builder was trying to build 200 houses for minority groups and, of
course, this act which sets up the voluntary home mortgage credit
program provides that, in the event this money is not forthcoming
for minority groups, that the President shall have authority to set up
loans straight out of the Federal Treasury for it but, before that
could be invoked, it was necessary to have a sufficient number of
requests. L. i

These people approached 13 of the top lending agencies in America
and got 13 turndowns for minority groups, and it appeared to me
that they were unwilling to malke the loans for a minority group.

Ts there any feeling against them in this home-mortgage program’

Mr. JewerT. I don’t think there is any. I think it is the opposite.

The Cnamryan. I know it is supposed to be the opposite, but I
wondered if that had any eflect generally other -than in your
company ; do you know?

Mr. Jewert. I don’t believe it has. Some of the other lenders have
been quite proud of their lending to minority groups, and this would
be certainly an adjunct to such programs.

The Cratrmax. I think it would be, and I am very much concerned
about it. I think that is the one field where you could really spread
out in, certainly in the remote areas of my country.

Do you think that sufficient publicity has been given to the pro-
gram—1I am talking about the builders and all—in the small areas of
the country?

Mr. Jewerr. I don’t believe so.

The Crmamman. I have never heard of it.

Do you have any suggestion as to how that can be done?

Mr. Jewerr. Well, I believe that the national committee is working
on contacts in remote areas, and I believe that a great many more
inquiries are beginning to flow 1n by way of small banks which are
the logical source of the inquiries.

. The Cramrman. Now, one other question, and that is on the ware-
ousing.

T asswme that you approve of the arrangement of warehouse financ-
ing 1n the type of loans that you make?

Mr. JEWETT. Yes.

The Crairmax. Do you think that it is a safe investment for the
banks involved ?

Mr. Jewgrt. Definitely.

The Cramman. In any particular warehousing arrangement you
might make on any particular loan, what collateral, what security does
the bank have, other than your good name, which 15 good ?

Mr. Jewerr. The bank has the loan, with the underlying physical
securities.

The C'uarrsan. Well, as I understand it, when the first arrange-
ments are made, the mortgages are not completed ; are they ?

Mr. JEWETT. Yes, sir.

The C'narman. All mortgages are completed ?
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Mr. Jewerr. In this deal that we have every one is closed. The
houses are completed, the mortgages are dispersed.

e CHARMAN. At the time that you make the warehousing ar-
rangement ?

Mr. JeweTT. Yes.

The Cuamraax. What is the need to make it 1f you have the loan
completed and the mortgage in your hand?

r. JEWETT. The idea was so we would not be in a position in 1955
of curtailing operations, because with $700 million of those mort-
gages committed as of January 1, and with $700 million of funds al-
JTocated to the Department for disbursement during the year, we
thought it would be wise to place some of those mortgages temporarily
with a bank.

The Criatrmax. What you do then is different from the other ware-
housing we have been hearing about. You do institutional ware-
housing; is that right?

Mr. Jewerr. You might call it that.

The Criairaan. Is yours a deal of holding the mortgages now until
your money comes in?

Mr. Jewerr. That’s right.

The ('mairyaN. How long does that arrangement ordinarily run?

Mr. JewrrT. Well, this 1s the only arrangement we have made, and
the contract provides that we will take them up by the end of June
1956.

The CHAIRMAN. In other words, you would have taken those mort-
eages, then, without the warehousing at all if you had had the financ-
ing available at that particular time?

Mr, Jewerr. Yes, sir, we had the financing available, but we did
not wish to withdraw entirely from the market in some areas but
continued making loans to our regular builders through our regular
brokers.

The Crarryran. Would you have been able—had you not had this
warehousing arrangement such as 1t was—those mortgages would
have had to have gone on without securing mortgage credit, certainly
from you?

Mr. JEwerr. No. I don't think that is quite right. We would have
made the loans regardless. We were committed to make the loans.
We would have made them. We had the money to disburse during
the year, the $700 million for which we were committed and probably
some additional loans because there is always some mortality in any
commitment account.

The Cuarman. But you didn’t make the loan for what reason ?

Mr. JewerT. Because we wanted to make additional loans.

Mr. Barrzrr. You said whether the loans were in good standing
or not?

Mr., JEWETT. Yes.

Mpr. Barrerr. Let’s hear you emphasize the good standing.

Mr. Jewerr. The banks can request us to repurchase the mortgage
before scheduled in the contract, 1f the loan is not in good standing,
if the borrower 1s in default.

Mr. Appoxizio, M1, Jewett, this so-called mortgage warehousing,
T believe our previous witness, Mr Coogan, said he felt it had a
stabilizing influence on our economy. I was wondering whether yon
had any comment to make about that.
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Mr. Jewerr. Well, it has a stabilizing influence because you have
a more even flow of funds into the market. You could build it up.

Mr. Apponizio. You don't feel 1t is inflationary whatsoever?

Mr. Jewerr. Well, if carried to extremes, it would be inflationary.
If we had decided to warehouse, let us say, $2 billion instead of $350
million, that certainly would throw into the market a tremendous sun:
of money which at that moment might not be needed.

Mr. Apponrtzio. Thank you.

Mr. Asurey. Mr. Jewett, the mortgages that you turn over to, in
this case, the Irving Trust Co., on what basis are they turned over?
Do they take those at par or are they discounted and, if so, how many
points?

Mr. Jewerr. They are at par.

Mr. Asuiey. So the only thing the Irving Trust Co. would get
on the particular mortgages that they take would be the interest; 1s
that right?

Mr. Jewerr. That’s right.

The Cruairman. Are there any other questions?

Mr. McDo~otven. In addition to your headquarters in Newark, I
think the next largest headquarters 1s in Los Angeles; isn’t it?

Mr. Jewerr. That’s right.

Mr. Apponizio. We are happy to share the Prudential with you.

Mr. McDonoucn. I just want to say for the record that you have
been a great help to our building industry out there and to our gen-
eral economy and we are very happy to have you. I know that the
average size of the mortgage that you had, the loan here is $10,500.

Mr. Jewerr. That’s correct.

Mr. McDonNover You are dealing with the small homeowner and
the low-cost house.

Mr. Jewerr. About 75 percent of the mortgages we hold are on one-
family houses, the rest on multifamily dwellings.

Mr. McDoxouer. You speak here of $700 million in the United
States.

Mr. Jewerr. We operate in C'anada also. We transfer some funds
to Canada sometimes, although normally they generate their own
funds.

Mr. McDonoucH. What about Puerto Rico?

Mr. Jewerr. We have not made any loans in Puerto Rico.

Mr. McDoxouga. We were informed yesterday 1t would be a good
time to start building houses in Puerto Rico. It might help New York
City a lot.

Mr. Apponrtzio. It could help Newark a little bit, too.

Mr. McDowotren. Thank you very much. I think you have been
a very helpful witness.

Mr. O'Hara. T want to add that we feel in Chicago that Prudential
has started on the new march to the mountaintop. We are very proud
of your building there and have great affection for Prudential in Chi-
cago.

Mr. Jewerr. Thank you.

Mr. O'TLiry. T might add that Prudential's new skvseraper is a
contributing factor to (‘hicago’s present great boom. Soon in the
future when T speak of Chicago as the first city of America, it won't
be a slip of the tongue.
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Mr. McDoxovun. It was « mistake in your statistics because Los
sAngeles was just reported within the last week as being the second
largest city.

Mr O'H\ry. We in Chicago welcome Tos Angeles as our far west-
ern suburb. We made Los Angeles by owr generosity m supporting
all of the irrigation and improvement projects that made possible
her growth. We feel toward her as a mother city toward a child
suburb. '

Mr. McDonover. Thank you for your help.

The Cramacsy. Mr. Jewett, thete 1s only one <tatement that you
make, to be perfectly frank with you, that T don't like and don’t agree
with, and I think you ought to look into it.

One of the things that has always troubled me about GI and FHA
loans is after all the .\merican taxpayer 1s on that note and there are
sixty-some-odd billion dollars worth of them across this country of
ours with the Federal guaranties on them. I have often wondered 1f
the burden was shifted without taking—observing the good banking
practices.

Don)'t you think you should check mto those voluntary home mort-
pages?

Mr, JEweTT. Well, we could not handle the volume of business that
was put in our laps in April, May, June, and July and make in-
spections because in some of our offices, with 30 men on the staff,
we had as much as 1,500 o1 2,000 applications to look at, and it was
physically impossible. Normally we nspect every loan, every house
on whicli we make a loan before we make the loan.

The Crairaran. Well, I think that ought to be done, and I believe
vou will agree that that is the 11ght kind of practice to follow.

Mr. JewerT. Yes, sir.

The Crsraax. Any other questions, gentlemen?

Mr. Wipxact. Mr. Jewett, 1sn’t it true that probably the reason
vou have the highest peicentage of those loans at the present time is
because your organization had more regional offices spread out
throughout the country?

Mr. Jewrrr. Oh, yes.

Mr. Winvarn, And you were better equipped initially to handle
that program? )

Mr. Jewert. It certainly was, and there was a little sales job to
be done.

Mr. Woxatn, Inaidentally, Mr. Chairman, I called Mr. Viner's
office 2 daye ago and as of Neptember 30 there were more than 5.200
FHA and VA loans placed under the voluntary mortgage program,
aggregating approximately $48 milhon. It seems that the five life-
insurance companies have been the major lenders under the program
so far, mainly because they uare the ones that had more regional
offices.

Mr. Jewrrr. That’s correct. Tt was logical for the hife-insurance
industry to lead in this because we had the orgamzations with which
to do it.

° l(\lflr. WipnaLL, I would like to compliment the Prudential for taking
the lead in this voluntary program. T think it can do a great job in
{le country for minority groups and rural housing.
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Mr. GamBLe. Are you satisfied with the progress being made by
the voluntary system that was set up initially through testimony of
the Prudential ¢

Mr. Jewerr. It took a long time to get it started. The snowball
is beginning to roll along now.

Mr., Gamsre. It is growing? . .

Mr. Jewerr. It is growing definitely, and our position is being
diluted, and that is good. It means more participation by other
lenders.

Mr, GamBLE. Are you getting it all over the country?

Mr. Jewerr. Yes, definitely.

Mr. GameLe. And you are reaching those parts of the country that
needed help and for which that wasset up?

Mr. Jewerr. We have been all over the United States, and I believe
we have particularly been active in very small territories. We have
28 mortgage loan o(%ces, and practically every one of them has made
some loans, and we do not make loans under the voluntary system in
areas in which we normally make loans. We have gone to the areas
where we normally would not be making loans because of the lack of
demand.

Mr. GamBrLe. Where there is lack of credit facilities other than what
you would furnish ¢

Mr. Jewerr. Yes.

Mr Gamsre. That was one of the arguments in favor of the plan.

Mr. Jewerr. Yes.

Mr. GamBre. I was very much in favor of it myself.

Mr. WipnaLL. Mr. Jewett, under that program initially they try to
place a loan with mortgage lending institutions within the State,
don’t they ?

Mr. JEwETT. Yes, the local lender, in the State, or in the country,
or within the township is the first one asked whether or not he will
make the loan.

Mr. WipnaLL. So it 1sn’t a case of big life-insurance companies
going in and gobbling up business?

Mr. Jew